ZEST ASSET MANAGEMENT SICAV

Société d'Investissement à Capital Variable Luxembourg

"ZEST ABSOLUTE RETURN LOW VAR" "ZEST GLOBAL VALUE FUND" "ZEST DYNAMIC OPPORTUNITIES FUND" "ZEST MEDITERRANEUS ABSOLUTE VALUE FUND" "ZEST NORTH AMERICA PAIRS RELATIVE FUND" "ZEST DERIVATIVES ALLOCATION FUND" **"GLOBAL SPECIAL SITUATIONS"** "ZEST GLOBAL EQUITY" "ZEST QUANTAMENTAL EQUITY" "ZEST GLOBAL BONDS" "ZEST ARGO" "ZEST GLOBAL OPPORTUNITIES" "ZEST AMELANCHIER" **"ZEST FLEXIBLE BOND"** "ZEST US EQUITY MULTI-STRATEGY" **"ZEST BUTTERFLY 2"**

Prospectus

INTRODUCTION

ZEST ASSET MANAGEMENT SICAV (the "**Fund**") is an open-ended investment company organized under the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg as a *Société d'Investissement à Capital Variable*.

The Fund is offering shares (the "**Shares**") of one or several separate sub-funds (individually a "Sub-Fund", collectively the "Sub-Funds") on the basis of the information contained in this prospectus (the "**Prospectus**") and in the documents referred to herein. The Fund may also issue one or several beneficiary units (the "**Beneficiary Units**", together with the Shares, the "**Securities**"). No person is authorised to give any information nor to make any representations concerning the Fund other than as contained in the Prospectus and in the documents referred to herein, and any purchase made by any person on the basis of statements or representations not contained in or inconsistent with the information and representations contained in the Prospectus shall be solely at the risk of the purchaser. Neither the delivery of the Prospectus nor the offer, sale or issue of Securities shall under any circumstances constitute a representation that the information given in the Prospectus is correct as at any time subsequent to the date hereof. An Addendum or updated Prospectus shall be provided, if necessary, to reflect material changes to the information contained herein. Subscribers are therefore advised to contact the Fund in order to establish whether any subsequent Prospectus has been published.

The Fund draws the investors' attention to the fact that any investor will only be able to fully exercise his shareholder rights directly against the Fund (notably the right to participate in general shareholders' meetings), if the investor is registered himself and in his own name in the shareholders' register. In cases where an investor invests in the Fund through an intermediary investing into the Fund in his own name but on behalf of the investor, it may not always be possible for the shareholder to exercise certain shareholder rights directly against the Fund. Investors are advised to take advice on their rights before subscription.

The Shares to be issued hereunder may be of several different classes which relate to several separate Sub-Funds of the Fund. For each Sub-Fund, the board of directors of the Fund (the "Board of Directors" and each a "**Director**") may decide at any time to issue different classes of Shares (individually a "**Class**", collectively the "**Classes**") whose assets will be invested jointly according to the Sub-Fund's specific investment policy, but with specific features applicable to each class of Shares. Shares of the different Sub-Funds may be issued, redeemed and converted at prices computed on the basis of the net asset value (the "**Net Asset Value**") per Share of the relevant Class or Sub-Fund, as defined in the Articles of Incorporation of the Fund (the "Articles").

In accordance with the Articles, the Board of Directors may issue Shares in each Sub-Fund. A separate portfolio of assets is maintained for each Sub-Fund and is invested in accordance with the investment objective applicable to the relevant Sub-Fund. As a result, the Fund is an "umbrella fund" enabling investors to choose between one or more investment objectives by investing in one or more Sub-Funds. Investors may choose which Sub-Fund best suits their specific risk and return expectations as well as their diversification needs.

The Board of Directors may, at any time, create additional Sub-Funds, whose investment objectives may differ from those of the Sub-Funds then existing. Upon creation of new Sub-Funds, the Prospectus will be updated accordingly. The same applies in case of creation of classes of Shares.

The distribution of the Prospectus and the offering of the Securities may be restricted in certain jurisdictions. The Prospectus does not constitute an offer or solicitation in a jurisdiction

where to do so is unlawful or where the person making the offer or solicitation is not qualified to do so or where a person receiving the offer or solicitation may not lawfully do so. It is the responsibility of any person in possession of the Prospectus and of any person wishing to apply for Securities to inform himself or herself of and to observe all applicable laws and regulations of relevant jurisdictions.

The Board of Directors has taken all reasonable care to ensure that the facts stated herein are true and accurate in all material respects and that there are no other material facts the omission of which would make misleading any statement herein, whether of fact or opinion. The Board of Directors accepts responsibility accordingly.

Luxembourg - The Fund is registered pursuant to Part I of the Luxembourg law of 17 December 2010 concerning undertakings for collective investment, as may be amended from time to time (the "Law of 2010"). However, such registration does not require any Luxembourg authority to approve or disapprove either the adequacy or accuracy of the Prospectus or the assets held in the various Sub-Funds. Any representations to the contrary are unauthorised and unlawful.

European Union ("EU") - The Fund is an Undertaking for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities ("UCITS") for the purposes of Directive 2009/65/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council ("UCITS Directive") and the Board of Directors of the Fund proposes to market the Shares in accordance with the UCITS Directive in certain Member States of the EU. Its marketing is authorised in Luxembourg and in Italy; its shares may be offered and sold in all of these countries. No steps have been taken to allow the public offering of the Shares in any other jurisdiction in which such measures would be necessary. In short, prior to any subscription in a country in which the Fund is registered, prospective investors should check the Sub-Funds and Classes that are authorised to be marketed; they should also check the existence of any legal and foreign exchange constraints on the subscription, purchase, holding or sale of shares of the Fund. Investors are specifically advised to check the costs and other charges that may be invoiced by any paying agent situated in a jurisdiction in which the shares are offered and who carries out any subscription or redemption transaction.

United States of America ("USA") - None of the Shares have been or will be registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act") or under the securities laws of any state or political subdivision of the United States of America or any of its territories, possessions or other areas subject to its jurisdiction including the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the "United States"). The Fund has not been and will not be registered under the United States Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, nor under any other US federal laws. Accordingly, except as provided for below, no Shares are being offered to US Persons (as defined below). Shares will only be offered to a US Person at the sole discretion of either the directors or the Management Company (the "**Directors of the Management Company**").

The Management Company reserves the right to accept or refuse any subscription in whole or in part and for any reason. In particular, the Management Company will, in principle, not accept any subscription from or for the benefit of or holding by a "US Person" being defined as:

- any individual person in the United States;
- any partnership, trust or corporation organised or incorporated under the laws of the United States;
- any agency or branch of a non-US entity located in the United States;
- any discretionary account or similar account (other than an estate or trust) held by a dealer or other fiduciary organised, incorporated, or, if an individual, resident in the United States.

A US Person would also include:

- any estate of which any executor or administrator is a US Person;
- any trust of which any trustee is a US Person;
- any discretionary account or similar account (other than an estate or trust) held by a dealer or other fiduciary for the benefit or account of a US Person;
- any partnership of which any partner is a US Person.

In addition, the Directors or the Management Company will, in principle, not accept any direct subscription from or direct holding by any individual who is a US citizen or a US tax resident or any non-US partnership, non-US trust or similar tax transparent non-US entity that has any partner, beneficiary or owner that is a US Person, US citizen or US tax resident.

Should a shareholder become a (i) US Person, (ii) US citizen, (iii) US tax resident or (iv) specified US person for purposes of the US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA), he/she may be subject to US withholding taxes and tax reporting to any relevant tax authority, including the US Internal Revenue Service and he/she is required to notify the Fund and the Management Company immediately.

Shares may not be acquired or owned by, or acquired with assets of, (i) any retirement plan subject to Title I of the United States Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"); (ii) any individual retirement account or plan subject to Section 4975 of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986; and/or (iii) a person or entity the underlying assets of which include the assets of any employee benefit plan or plan by reason of Department of Labour Regulation Section 2510.3-101, as modified by Section 3(42) of ERISA. The Directors or the Management Company reserves the right to request a written representation from investors stating their compliance with the above restrictions prior to accepting subscription orders.

The Directors or the Management Company may in particular decide, in accordance with the provisions of the Articles, to proceed with the compulsory redemption of Shares held by a person who is (i) a US Person, or held directly by a person who is (ii) a US citizen, (iii) a US tax resident, or (iv) a non-US partnership, non-US trust or similar tax transparent non-US entity that has any partner, beneficiary or owner that is a US Person, US citizen or US tax resident.

The Directors or the Management Company will require that intermediaries compulsory redeem Shares held by a US Person.

Shareholders are required to notify the Fund and the Management Company immediately if they are or become (i) US Persons, (ii) US citizens, (iii) US tax residents, (iv) specified US person for purposes of FATCA or if their holding might result (1) in a breach of any (a) applicable Luxembourg law and regulations or other law and regulations, (b) requirement of any country or (c) requirement of any governmental authority, (2) in the Fund (including its shareholders) or any of its delegates incurring any liability to taxation or suffering any sanction, penalty, burden or other disadvantage (whether pecuniary, administrative or operational) which the Fund (including its Shareholders) or its delegates might not otherwise have incurred or suffered or otherwise be detrimental to the interests of the Fund (including its shareholders), or (3) in that shareholder to exceed any limit to which his shareholding is subject.

The value of the Shares may fall as well as rise and a shareholder on transfer or redemption of Shares may not get back the amount he or she initially invested. Income from the Shares may fluctuate in money terms and changes in rates of exchange may cause the value of Shares to go up or down. The levels and basis of, and reliefs from, taxation may change. There can be no assurance that the investment objectives of the Fund will be achieved.

Investors should inform themselves and should take appropriate advice on the legal requirements as to possible tax consequences, foreign exchange restrictions or exchange control requirements which they might encounter under the laws of the countries of their citizenship, residence, or domicile and which might be relevant to the subscription, purchase, holding, conversion, redemption or disposal of the Shares of the Fund.

Data protection

In accordance with the provisions of the data protection laws applicable to the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg (including but not limited to the Luxembourg law of 1st August 2018 organizing the National Commission for data protection and the general system on data protection, as amended from time to time), as well as the Regulation n°2016/679 of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data (the "GDPR") (collectively hereinafter the "Data Protection Laws"), the Fund, acting as data controller, collects, stores and processes, by electronic or other means, the data supplied by Investors and/or prospective Investors (or if the Investor and/or the prospective Investor is a legal person, any natural person related to it such as its contact person(s), employee(s), trustee(s), nominee(s), agent(s), representative(s) and/or beneficial owner(s)) (the "Data Subjects"), for the purposes outlined below.

The data processed includes in particular the Data Subject's name, contact details (including postal or e-mail address), banking details, invested amount of each Investor ("**Personal Data**"). As part of its compliance with legal obligations such as AML/KYC, the Fund may be required to process special categories of Personal Data as defined by the GDPR, including Personal Data relating to political opinions as well as criminal convictions and offences.

The Data Subjects may at his/her/its discretion refuse to communicate Personal Data to the Fund. In this case, however, the Fund may reject a request for Shares, if the relevant Personal Data is necessary to the subscription of such Shares.

Investors and/or prospective Investors who are legal persons undertake and guarantee to process Personal Data and to supply such Personal Data to the Fund in compliance with the Data Protection Laws, including, where appropriate, informing the relevant Data Subjects of the contents of the present section, in accordance with Articles 12, 13 and/or 14 of the GDPR.

In accordance with the conditions laid down by the Data Protection Laws, each Data Subject has a right to:

- access his/her/its Personal Data;
- ask for his/her/its Personal Data to be rectified where it is inaccurate or incomplete;
- restrict the use of his/her/its Personal Data;
- object to the processing of his/her/its Personal Data;
- ask for erasure of his/her/its Personal Data;
- ask for data portability.

Each Data Subject may exercise the above rights by writing to the Fund at its registered office and/or email address: 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.

The Data Subject also acknowledges the existence of his/her/its right to lodge a complaint with a data protection supervisory authority (in Luxembourg: the *Commission Nationale pour*

la Protection des Données (the "**CNPD**") at the following address: 15, Boulevard du Jazz, L-4370 Belvaux, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg).

Personal Data supplied by Data Subjects are processed in order to enter into and execute the subscription in the Fund (i.e. to perform any pre-contractual measures as well as the contract entered into by the Data Subjects), for the legitimate interests of the Fund and to comply with the legal obligations imposed on the Fund.

Personal Data supplied by Data Subjects is processed, in particular, for the purposes of (i) processing subscriptions, redemptions and conversions of Shares and payments of distributions to Investors, (ii) account administration, (iii) client relationship management, (iv) tax identification as may be required under Luxembourg or foreign laws and regulations (including laws and regulations relating to CRS/FATCA) and (v) compliance with applicable anti-money laundering rules and any other legal obligations, such as maintaining controls in respect of late trading and market timing practices, CRS/FATCA obligations or mandatory registrations with registers including among other the Luxembourg register of beneficial owners. Personal Data supplied by Data Subjects is also processed for the purpose of (vi) maintaining the Register of Shareholders of the Fund. In addition, Personal Data may be processed for the purposes of (vii) marketing. Each Data Subject has the right to object to the use of his/her/its Personal Data for marketing purposes by writing to the Fund at its registered office: 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.

The "legitimate interests" of the Fund referred to above are:

- (a) the processing purposes described in points (v) and (vi) of the above paragraph of this clause;
- (b) the provision of the proof, in the event of a dispute, of a transaction or any commercial communication as well as in connection with any proposed purchase, merger or acquisition of any part of the Fund's business;
- (c) compliance with foreign laws and regulations and/or any order of a foreign court, government, supervisory, regulatory or tax authority;
- (d) risk management, and
- (e) exercising the business of the Fund in accordance with reasonable market standards.

For such purposes, Personal Data may be transferred to affiliated and third-party entities supporting the activities of the Fund which include, in particular, the Management Company, the Investment Manager, the Depositary, the Auditor, legal advisors, local Paying Agents and Representative Agents, Distributors, IT service providers [other prospective Investors] as well as any other third party supporting the activities of the Fund ("**Recipients**").

The Recipients are located in the European Economic Area and in Switzerland.

The Fund may also transfer Personal Data to third-parties such as governmental or regulatory agencies, including tax authorities, in or outside the European Union, in accordance with applicable laws and regulations. In particular, such Personal Data may be disclosed to the Luxembourg tax authorities, which in turn may, acting as data controller, disclose the same to foreign tax authorities.

Personal Data will not be retained for a period longer than necessary for the purpose of the data processing, subject to applicable legal minimum retention periods as provided by laws.

All references in the Prospectus to:

- **"EUR"** are to the legal currency of the European Union Member States participating to the Economic Monetary Union.
- "USD" are to the legal currency of the United States of America.
- "CHF" are to the legal currency of Switzerland.
- **"Business Day**" are to any full day on which banks are open for business in Luxembourg City.
- When used in the description of the Sub-Funds, the term "**mainly**" and "primarily" must be understood as equivalent to **at least 51%**.
- When a particular asset allocation may be obtained through the use of financial derivative instruments, the minimum or maximum exposure will be measured as the gross exposure to this particular asset class of the relevant Sub-Fund.

PRIIPs KID

Starting as of 1 January 2023 and in accordance with Regulation (EU) 1286/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 November 2014 on key information documents for packaged retail and insurance-based investment products ("**PRIIPs**"), as amended, and the Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) 2017/653 of 8 March 2017 supplementing Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014, as amended (collectively referred to as the "**PRIIPs Regulation**"), a key information document ("**KID**") will be published for each Share class where such Share class is available to retail investors in the European Economic Area (the "**EEA**").

A retail investor within the meaning of the preceding paragraph means any person who is a retail client as defined in article 4(1), point (11), of Directive 2014/65/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending Directive 2002/92/EC and Directive 2011/61/EU (the "**MiFID II**") (referred to herein as a "**Retail Investor**").

A KID will be handed over to Retail Investors and professional investors, where shares are made available, offered or sold in the EEA, in good time prior to their subscription in the Fund. In accordance with the PRIIPs Regulation, the KID will be provided to Retail Investors and professional investors (i) on paper or (ii) by using a durable medium other than paper.

Shares of the various Sub-Funds must be subscribed solely on the basis of the information contained in the KID. The KID is a pre-contractual document that contains key information for investors. It includes appropriate information about the essential characteristics of each Class of Shares of a particular Sub-Fund. If you are considering subscribing for Shares, you should first read the KID carefully together with the Prospectus and its appendices, which include in particular information on the various Sub-Funds' investment policies, and you should also consult the Fund's last published annual and semi-annual reports, copies of which are available from the following internet site <u>www.zest-management.com</u>, from local agents, if any, or from the entities marketing the Shares of the Fund and may be obtained upon request, free of charge, at the Fund's registered office.

Sustainability-related disclosures

Regulation (EU) 2019/2088 on sustainability-related disclosures in the financial services sector ("**SFDR**"), which is part of a broader legislative package under the European Commission's Sustainable Action Plan, came into effect on 10 March 2021. To meet the SFDR disclosure requirements, the Management Company integrates sustainability risk into the investment decision making and risk monitoring to the extent that they represent a potential or actual material risks and/or opportunities to maximizing the long-term risk-adjusted returns.

Sustainability risk means an environmental, social, or governance event or condition that, if it occurs, could potentially or actually cause a material negative impact on the value of a Sub-Fund's investment. Sustainability risks can either represent a risk of their own or have an impact on other risks and may contribute significantly to risks, such as market risks, operational risks, liquidity risks or counterparty risks. Sustainability risks may have an impact on long-term risk adjusted returns for investors. Assessment of sustainability risks is complex and may be based on environmental, social, or governance data which is difficult to obtain and incomplete, estimated, out of date or otherwise materially inaccurate. Even when identified, there can be no guarantee that these data will be correctly assessed.

Consequent impacts to the occurrence of sustainability risk can be many and varied according to a specific risk, region or asset class. When sustainability risk occurs for an asset, there might be a negative impact and potentially a total loss of its value and therefore an impact on the net asset value of the concerned Sub-Fund. Such assessment of the likely impact must therefore be conducted at portfolio level, further detail and specific information is given in each relevant Sub-Fund's Appendix.

The Investment Managers believe that the integration of this risk analysis could help to enhance long-term risk adjusted returns for investors, in accordance with the investment objectives and policies of the Sub-Funds. The Management Company therefore requires the Investment Managers to integrate sustainability risks in their investment process.

Unless otherwise provided for a specific Sub-Fund in the relevant Sub-Fund's Appendix, the Sub-Funds do not promote environmental or social characteristics, and do not have as objective sustainable investment (as provided by Articles 8 or 9 of SFDR). Where a Sub-Fund is not identified as subject to the disclosure requirements of Article 8 or Article 9 of the SFDR, pursuant to the Article 7 of the Regulation (EU) 2020/852, the investments underlying this Sub-Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities.

FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. acting as Management Company of the Fund does not consider the adverse impacts of investment decisions on sustainability factors (as defined hereafter) in the manner prescribed by Article 4 SFDR considering that non-financial data is still not available in satisfactory quality and quantity to allow the firm to adequately assess the potential adverse impact of its investment decision on sustainability factors.

Sustainability factors means environmental, social and employee matters, respect for human rights, anti-corruption and anti-bribery matters.

SPECIFIC INFORMATION FOR ITALIAN INVESTORS

As regards the Italian market, when subscribing for shares or subsequently, retail investors may give mandate to the paying agent in Italy to : 1) collect and transfer to the Registrar Agent all subscription, redemption and conversion orders grouped together; 2) be registered in the Fund's register of shareholders in its name on behalf of a third party; 3) upon instruction from the shareholders, perform all tasks and procedures for the exercise of the voting rights of the shareholders; 4) make available to shareholders all documentation and information received by the Fund in accordance with the applicable law. For further information regarding the mandate of the paying agent in Italy, potential investors are requested to consult the subscription form valid for Italy.

DIRECTORY

<u>Board of Directors</u> : Chairman	Mr Enrico GUAGNI, Chief Executive Officer, Zest S.A.	
Directors	Mr Gianrito NICODEMO, Portfolio Manager, Zest Mediterraneus Absolute Value Fund	
	Mr Carlo MONTAGNA, Independent Director	
	Mrs Miriam SIRONI, Deputy Director & Relationship Manager, Zest S.A	
	Mr Massimo BORGHESI, Chief Executive Officer LFG Holding.	
Registered Office:	15, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg	
<u>Depositary</u> :	Pictet & Cie (Europe) S.A. 15A, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg	
<u>Domiciliary and Corporate Agent,</u> <u>Administrative Agent, Registrar Agent and</u> <u>Paying Agent</u> :	FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg	
<u>Auditors</u> :	KPMG Luxembourg Société Coopérative 39, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg	
Management Company:	FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy L-1855 Luxembourg Grand Duchy of Luxembourg	
Investment Manager:	ZEST S.A. Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano	
<u>Main Distributor for Switzerland (the "Main</u> <u>Distributor")</u>	ZEST S.A. Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano	
Sub- Investment Managers:		
For "ZEST FLEXIBLE BOND	AQA Capital Ltd. 171, Old Bakery Street, Valletta, 1455	

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	2
DIRECTORY	9
PART A: FUND INFORMATION	
INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES, POLICIES, TECHNIQUES AND INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS	511
RISK FACTORS	
MANAGEMENT COMPANY	
THE SECURITIES	
PROCEDURE FOR SUBSCRIPTION, CONVERSION AND REDEMPTION OF SHARES	
DETERMINATION OF THE NET ASSET VALUE	
DISTRIBUTION POLICY	
CHARGES AND EXPENSES	
DEPOSITARY	
DOMICILIARY AND CORPORATE AGENT, ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, REGISTRAR AGENT	
INVESTMENT MANAGER AND INVESTMENT ADVISOR	
MEASURES TO COMBAT MONEY LAUNDERING AND TERRORIST FINANCING AND REGI	STER
OF BENEFICIAL OWNERS	
LUXEMBOURG TAX CONSIDERATIONS	
GENERAL INFORMATION	
PART B: SPECIFIC INFORMATION	
I. SUB-FUND ZEST ABSOLUTE RETURN LOW VAR	
II. SUB-FUND ZEST GLOBAL VALUE FUND	
III. SUB-FUND ZEST DYNAMIC OPPORTUNITIES FUND	
IV. SUB-FUND ZEST MEDITERRANEUS ABSOLUTE VALUE FUND	
V. SUB-FUND ZEST NORTH AMERICA PAIRS RELATIVE FUND	107
VI. SUB-FUND ZEST DERIVATIVES ALLOCATION FUND	
VII. SUB-FUND GLOBAL SPECIAL SITUATIONS	
VIII. SUB-FUND ZEST GLOBAL EQUITY	
IX. SUB-FUND ZEST QUANTAMENTAL EQUITY	
X. SUB-FUND ZEST GLOBAL BONDS	148
XI. SUB-FUND ZEST ARGO	
XII. SUB-FUND ZEST GLOBAL OPPORTUNITIES	
XIII. SUB-FUND ZEST AMELANCHIER	
XIV. SUB-FUND ZEST FLEXIBLE BOND	177
XV. SUB-FUND ZEST US EQUITY MULTI-STRATEGY	
XVI. SUB-FUND ZEST BUTTERFLY 2	192
DOCUMENTS AVAILABLE	198

PART A: FUND INFORMATION

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES, POLICIES, TECHNIQUES AND INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

I. INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES

The investment objective of the Fund is to manage the assets of each Sub-Fund for the benefit of their shareholders within the limits set forth under "Investment Restrictions". In order to achieve the investment objective, the assets of the Fund will be invested in transferable securities or other assets permitted by law.

Each Sub-Fund may (a) use financial derivative instruments for investment and hedging purposes, and (b) exploit the techniques and instruments relating to transferable securities and money market instruments for the purpose of efficient portfolio management, under the conditions and within the limits laid down by law, regulation and administrative practice, as well as under sections II "Investment Restrictions" and III "Techniques and Instruments relating to transferable securities and money market instruments".

The investments within each Sub-Fund are subject to market fluctuations and to the risks inherent in all investments; accordingly, no assurance can be given that the investment objective of each Sub-Fund will be achieved.

The investment policies and structure applicable to the various Sub-Funds and Classes created by the Board of Directors are described hereinafter in Part B of the Prospectus. If further Sub-Funds and Classes are created the Prospectus will be updated accordingly.

II. INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

The Board of Directors shall, based upon the principle of risk spreading, have power to determine the corporate and investment policy for the investments of each Sub-Fund, the reference currency of each Sub-Fund and the course of conduct of the management and business affairs of the Fund.

Except to the extent that more restrictive rules are provided for in connection with a specific Sub-Fund in Part B of the Prospectus, the investment policy shall comply with the rules and restrictions laid down hereafter.

Where a UCITS comprises more than one Sub-Fund, each Sub-Fund shall be considered as a separate UCITS for the purpose of the present section.

For best understanding, the following concepts are defined hereafter:

Developed Markets	Any country not included in the list of the Emerging and Frontier Markets, as per the definition below.	
Distressed and Defaulted Securities	Distressed Securities have a credit rating between maximum CCC+ and minimum C or equivalent (as measured by any leading credit agencies or with quality considered as equivalent by the Investment Manager if unrated) and Defaulted Securities have a maximum credit rating of D or equivalent (as measured by any leading credit agencies or with quality considered as equivalent by the Investment Manager if unrated).	

Emerging and Frontier Markets

See the relevant list here below:

See the relevant li Eme	rging and Frontier	Markets	
Afghanistan	Gabon	Papua New Guinea	
Albania	The Gambia	Paraguay	
Algeria	Georgia	Peru	
Angola	Ghana	Philippines	
Antigua and	Grenada	Poland	
Barbuda			
	Guatemala	Qatar	
Argentina	Guinea	Romania	
Armenia	Guinea-Bissau	Russia	
Aruba	Guyana	Rwanda	
Azerbaijan	Haiti	Samoa	
The Bahamas	Honduras	São Tomé and	
Bahrain	Hungary	Príncipe	
Bangladesh	India	Saudi Arabia	
Barbados	Indonesia	Senegal	
Belarus	Iran	Serbia	
Belize	Iraq	Seychelles	
Benin	Jamaica	Sierra Leone	
Bhutan	Jordan	Solomon Islands	
Bolivia	Kazakhstan	Somalia	
Bosnia and	Kenya	South Africa	
Herzegovina	Kiribati	South Sudan	
Botswana	Kosovo	Sri Lanka	
Brazil	Kuwait	St. Kitts and Nevis	
Brunei			
Darussalam	Kyrgyz Republic	St. Lucia	
Bulgaria	Lao P.D.R.	St. Vincent and the	
Burkina Faso	Lebanon	Grenadines	
Burundi	Lesotho	Sudan	
Cabo Verde	Liberia	Suriname	
Cambodia	Libya	Syria	
Cameroon	Madagascar	Tajikistan	
Central African	Malawi	Tanzania	
Republic	Malaysia	Thailand	
Chad	Maldives	Timor-Leste	
Chile	Mali	Тодо	
China	Marshall Islands	Tonga	
		Trinidad and	
Colombia	Mauritania	Tobago	
Comoros	Mauritius	Tunisia	
Cuba	Mexico	Turkey	
Democratic	-	,	
Republic	Micronesia	Turkmenistan	
of the Congo	Moldova	Tuvalu	
- 0-	Mongolia	Uganda	
Costa Rica	Montenegro	Ukraine	
Côte d'Ivoire	Morocco	United Arab	
Croatia	Mozambique	Emirates	
Democratic	morennoique		
People's	Myanmar	Uruguay	
· copic 3		oruguuy	

Republic of Korea			
Djibouti	ibouti Namibia Uzbek		
Dominica Dominican	Nauru Vanuatu		
Republic	Nepal Venezuela		
Ecuador	Nicaragua	caragua Vietnam	
Egypt	Niger	West Bank and	
El Salvador	alvador Nigeria Gaza		
Equatorial North			
Guinea	uinea Macedonia Yemen		
Eritrea	Oman	Zambia	
Eswatini	Pakistan	Zimbabwe	
Ethiopia	Palau		
Fiji	Panama		

Group of Companies Companies belonging to the same body of undertakings and which must draw up consolidated accounts in accordance with Council Directive 83/349/EEC of 13 June 1983 on consolidated accounts and according to recognized international accounting rules

Investment Grade Investment grade securities have a credit rating of at least BBB- or equivalent (as measured by any leading credit agencies, or with quality considered as equivalent by the Investment Manager if unrated).

Member State A member state of the European Union

Money Market InstrumentsInstruments normally dealt in on the money market which
are liquid, and have a value which can be accurately
determined at any time

Non-Investment Grade Non-investment grade securities have a credit rating between maximum BB+ and minimum B- or equivalent (as measured by any leading credit agencies, or with quality considered as equivalent by the Investment Manager if unrated).

Other Regulated Market	Market which is regulated, operates regularly and is recognized and open to the public, namely a market (i) that meets the following cumulative criteria: liquidity; multilateral order matching (general matching of bid and ask prices in order to establish a single price); transparency (the circulation of complete information in order to give clients the possibility of tracking trades, thereby ensuring that their orders are executed on current conditions); (ii) on which the securities are dealt in at a certain fixed frequency; (iii) which is recognized by a state or by a public authority which has been delegated by that state or by another entity which is recognized by that state or by that public authority such as a professional association; and (iv) on which the securities dealt are accessible to the public
Other State	Any State of Europe which is not a Member State, and any State of America, Africa, Asia and Oceania
Reference Currency	Currency denomination of the relevant Class or Sub-Fund
Regulated Market	A regulated market as defined in the Council Directive 2004/39/EC of 21 April 2004 on markets in financial instruments ("Directive 2004/39/EC"), namely a market which appears on the list of the regulated markets drawn up by each Member State, which functions regularly, is characterized by the fact that regulations issued or approved by the competent authorities define the conditions for the operation of the market, the conditions for access to the market and the conditions that must be satisfied by a financial instrument before it can effectively be dealt in on the market, requiring compliance with all the reporting and transparency requirements laid down by the Directive 2004/39/EC
Regulatory Authority	The Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier or its successor in charge of the supervision of undertakings for collective investment in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
Transferable Securities	 Shares and other securities equivalent to shares; bonds and other forms of securitised debt (debt securities); any other negotiable securities which carry the right to acquire any such transferable securities by subscription or exchange, with the exclusion of techniques and instruments
UCI	Undertaking for collective investment
Value at Risk (VaR)	Value at Risk (VaR) provided a measure of the potential loss that could arrive over a given time interval under normal market conditions, and at a given confidence level

A. Investments in the Sub-Funds shall comprise one or more of the following:

- (1) Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments admitted to or dealt in on a Regulated Market;
- (2) Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments dealt in on an Other Regulated Market in a Member State;
- (3) Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments admitted to official listing on a Regulated Market in an Other State or dealt in on an Other Regulated Market in an Other State;
- (4) recently issued Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments, provided that:
 - the terms of issue include an undertaking that application will be made for admission to official listing on a Regulated Market or on an Other Regulated Market as described under (1)-(3) above;
 - such admission is secured within one year of issue;
- (5) units of UCITS authorised according to Directive 2009/65/EC and/or other UCIs within the meaning of Article 1, paragraph (2) of Directive 2009/65/EC, whether situated in a Member State or in an Other State, provided that:
 - such other UCIs are authorised under laws which provide that they are subject to supervision considered by the Regulatory Authority to be equivalent to that laid down in Community law, and that cooperation between authorities is sufficiently ensured;
 - the level of protection for unitholders in the other UCIs is equivalent to that provided for unitholders in a UCITS, and in particular that the rules on assets segregation, borrowing, lending, and uncovered sales of Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments are equivalent to the requirements of Directive 2009/65/EC;
 - the business of the other UCIs is reported in half-yearly and annual reports to enable an assessment of the assets and liabilities, income and operations over the reporting period;
 - no more than 10% of the assets of the UCITS or of the other UCIs, whose acquisition is contemplated, can, according to their management regulations or instruments of incorporation, be invested in aggregate in units of other UCITS or other UCIS;
- (6) deposits with a credit institution which are repayable on demand or have the right to be withdrawn, and maturing in no more than 12 months, provided that the credit institution has its registered office in a Member State or, if the registered office of the credit institution is situated in a third country, provided that it is subject to prudential rules considered by the Regulatory Authority as equivalent to those laid down in Community law;
- (7) financial derivative instruments including equivalent cash-settled instruments, dealt in on a Regulated Market or on an Other Regulated Market referred to in (1), (2) and (3)

above, and/or financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the-counter ("OTC derivatives"), provided that:

- the underlying consists of instruments covered by this Section A, financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Fund may invest according to its investment objectives;
- the counterparties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision, and belonging to the categories approved by the Regulatory Authority; and
- the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value at the Fund's initiative;
- (8) Money Market Instruments other than those dealt in on a Regulated Market or on an Other Regulated Market, to the extent that the issue or the issuer of such instruments is itself regulated for the purpose of protecting investors and savings, and provided that such instruments are:
 - issued or guaranteed by a central, regional or local authority or by a central bank of a Member State, the European Central Bank, the EU or the European Investment Bank, an Other State or, in case of a Federal State, by one of the members making up the federation, or by a public international body to which one or more Member States belong; or
 - issued by an undertaking any securities of which are dealt in on Regulated Markets or on other Regulated Markets referred to in (1), (2) or (3) above; or
 - issued or guaranteed by an establishment subject to prudential supervision, in accordance with criteria defined by Community law, or by an establishment which is subject to and complies with prudential rules considered by the Regulatory Authority to be at least as stringent as those laid down by Community law; or
 - issued by other bodies belonging to the categories approved by the Regulatory Authority provided that investments in such instruments are subject to investor protection equivalent to that laid down in the first, the second or the third indent and provided that the issuer is a company whose capital and reserves amount to at least ten million euro (EUR 10,000,000) and which presents and publishes its annual accounts in accordance with Directive 78/660/EEC, is an entity which, within a Group of Companies which includes one or several listed companies, is dedicated to the financing of the group or is an entity which is dedicated to the financing of securitization vehicles which benefit from a banking liquidity line.

B. Each Sub-Fund may however:

- (1) Invest up to 10% of its net assets in Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments other than those referred to above under A (1) through (4) and (8).
- (2) Hold ancillary liquid assets (i.e. bank deposits at sight, such as cash held in current accounts with a bank accessible at any time) up to 20% of its net assets in order to cover current or exceptional payments, or for the time necessary to reinvest in eligible assets provided under article 41(1) of the Law of 2010 or for a period of time strictly necessary in case of unfavourable market conditions. However, if justified by exceptional market

conditions, each Sub-Fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in cash and cash equivalents, term deposits, debt securities and money market instruments dealt in on a Regulated Market and whose maturity does not exceed twelve (12) months, monetary UCITS and UCIs. In general terms, each Sub-Fund will comply with the investment restrictions and the principle of risk spreading set forth under this Part A, Paragraph II. There is no restriction so as to the currency of these securities. Term deposits and liquid assets may not exceed 49% of the Sub-Fund' net assets; term deposits and liquid assets held by any counterparty including the Depositary may not exceed 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

- (3) Borrow up to 10% of its net assets, provided that such borrowings are made only on a temporary basis. Collateral arrangements with respect to the writing of options or the purchase or sale of forward or futures contracts are not deemed to constitute "borrowings" for the purpose of this restriction.
- (4) Acquire foreign currency by means of a back-to-back loan.

C. In addition, the Fund shall comply in respect of the net assets of each Sub-Fund with the following investment restrictions per issuer:

(a) **Risk Diversification rules**

For the purpose of calculating the restrictions described in (1) to (5) and (8) hereunder, companies which are included in the same Group of Companies are regarded as a single issuer.

To the extent an issuer is a legal entity with multiple sub-funds where the assets of a sub-fund are exclusively reserved to the investors in such sub-fund and to those creditors whose claim has arisen in connection with the creation, operation and liquidation of that sub-fund, each sub-fund is to be considered as a separate issuer for the purpose of the application of the risk spreading rules described under items (1) to (5), (7) to (9) and (12) to (14) hereunder.

• Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments

- (1) No Sub-Fund may purchase additional Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments of any single issuer if:
 - (i) upon such purchase more than 10% of its net assets would consist of Transferable Securities or Money Market Instruments of one single issuer; or
 - (ii) the total value of all Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments of issuers in which it invests more than 5% of its net assets would exceed 40% of the value of its net assets. This limitation does not apply to deposits and OTC derivative transactions made with financial institutions subject to prudential supervision.
- (2) A Sub-Fund may invest on a cumulative basis up to 20% of its net assets in Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued within the same Group of Companies.
- (3) The limit of 10% set forth above under (1)(i) may be increased to 35% in respect of Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State, by its local authorities, by any Other State or by a public international body of which one or more Member State(s) are member(s).

- (4) The limit of 10% set forth above under (1)(i) may be increased up to 25% in respect of qualifying debt securities issued by a credit institution which has its registered office in a Member State and which, under applicable law, is submitted to specific public control in order to protect the holders of such qualifying debt securities. For the purposes hereof, "qualifying debt securities" are securities the proceeds of which are invested in accordance with applicable law in assets providing a return which will cover the debt service through to the maturity date of the securities and which will be applied on a priority basis to the payment of principal and interest in the event of a default by the issuer. To the extent that a relevant Sub-Fund invests more than 5% of its net assets in debt securities issued by such an issuer, the total value of such investments may not exceed 80% of the net assets of such Sub-Fund.
- (5) The securities specified above under (3) and (4) are not to be included for purposes of computing the ceiling of 40% set forth above under (1) (ii).
- (6) Notwithstanding the ceilings set forth above, each Sub-Fund is authorized to invest, in accordance with the principle of risk spreading, up to 100% of its net assets in Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State, by its local authorities, by any other Member State of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development ("OECD"), by any member State of the Group of 20 ("G-20"), by the Federative Republic of Brazil, by the Republic of Singapore, the Russian Federation, the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, or by a public international body of which one or more Member State(s) are member(s), provided that (i) such securities are part of at least six different issues and (ii) the securities from any such issue do not account for more than 30% of the net assets of such Sub-Fund.
- (7) Without prejudice to the limits set forth hereunder under (b), the limits set forth in (1) may be raised to a maximum of 20% for investments in shares and/or debt securities issued by the same body when the aim of the Sub-Fund's investment policy is to replicate the composition of a certain stock or debt securities index which is recognized by the Regulatory Authority, on the following basis:
 - the composition of the index is sufficiently diversified,
 - the index represents an adequate benchmark for the market to which it refers,
 - it is published in an appropriate manner.

The limit of 20% may be raised to 35% where that proves to be justified by exceptional market conditions in particular in Regulated Markets where certain Transferable Securities or Money Market Instruments are highly dominant. The investment up to this limit is only permitted for a single issuer.

(8) A Sub-Fund may not invest more than 20% of its assets in deposits made with the same body.

• Financial Derivative Instruments

(9) The risk exposure to a counterparty in an OTC derivative transaction may not exceed 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets when the counterparty is a credit institution referred to in A (6) above or 5% of its net assets in other cases.

- (10) Investment in financial derivative instruments shall only be made provided that the exposure to the underlying assets does not exceed in aggregate the investment limits set forth in (1) to (5), (8), (9), (13) and (14). When the Sub-Fund invests in index-based financial derivative instruments, these investments do not have to be combined to the limits set forth in (1) to (5), (8), (9), (13) and (14).
- (11) When a Transferable Security or Money Market Instrument embeds a derivative, the latter must be taken into account when complying with the requirements of (A) (7) (ii) and (D) (1) above as well as with the risk exposure and information requirements laid down in the Prospectus.

• Units of Open-Ended Funds

(12) No Sub-Fund may invest more than 20% of its assets in the units of a single UCITS or other UCI.

Investments made in units of UCIs other than UCITS may not in aggregate exceed 30% of the net assets of the relevant Sub-Fund.

When a Sub-Fund invests in the units of other UCITS and/or other UCIs that are managed, directly or by delegation, by the same management company or by any other company with which the management company is linked by common management or control, or by a substantial direct or indirect holding, that management company or other company may not charge subscription or redemption fees on account of the Sub-Fund's investment in the units of such other UCITS and/or UCIs.

A Sub-Fund that invests a substantial proportion of its assets in other UCITS and/or other UCIs shall disclose in Part B of the Prospectus the maximum level of the management fees that may be charged both to the Sub-Fund itself and to the other UCITS and/or other UCIs in which it intends to invest. In its annual report the Fund shall indicate the maximum proportion of management fees charged both to the Sub-Fund itself and to the UCITS and/or other UCIs in which it invests.

• Covered bonds

The Fund may invest a maximum of 25% in bonds that fall under the definition of covered bonds in point (1) of Article 3 of Directive (EU) 2019/2162 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 November 2019 on the issue of covered bonds and covered bond public supervision and amending Directives 2009/65/EC and 2014/59/EU (the "**Directive (EU) 2019/2162**"), and for certain bonds where they are issued before 8 July 2022 by a credit institution which has its registered office in a Member State and is subject by law, to special public supervision designed to protect bondholders. In particular, sums deriving from the issue of those bonds issued before 8 July 2022 must be invested in accordance with the law in assets which, during the whole period of validity of the bonds, are capable of covering claims attaching to the bonds and which, in case of bankruptcy of the issuer, would be used on a priority basis for the reimbursement of the principal and payment of the accrued interest. Where the Fund invests more than 5% of its assets in the aforementioned bonds which are issued by a single issuer, the total value of such investments may not exceed 80% of the value of the assets of the Fund.

• Combined limits

- (13) Notwithstanding the individual limits laid down in (1), (8) and (9) above, a Sub-Fund may not combine, where this would lead to investment of more than 20% of its net assets in a single issuer, any of the following:
 - investments in Transferable Securities or Money Market Instruments issued by that body,
 - deposits made with that body, and/or
 - exposures arising from OTC derivative transactions undertaken with that body.
- (14) The limits set out in (1), (3), (4), (8), (9) and (13) above may not be combined, and thus investments in Transferable Securities or Money Market Instruments issued by the same body, in deposits or derivative instruments made with this body carried out in accordance with (1), (3), (4), (8), (9) and (13) above may not exceed a total of 35% of the net assets of the Fund.

(b) Limitations on Control

- (15) No Sub-Fund may acquire such amount of shares carrying voting rights which would enable the Fund to exercise a significant influence over the management of the issuer.
- (16) The Fund may not acquire (i) more than 10% of the outstanding non-voting shares of any one issuer; (ii) more than 10% of the outstanding debt securities of any one issuer; (iii) more than 10% of the Money Market Instruments of any one issuer; or (iv) more than 25% of the outstanding shares or units of any one UCI.

The limits set forth in (ii) to (iv) may be disregarded at the time of acquisition if at that time the gross amount of **debt** securities or of the Money Market Instruments or the net amount of the instruments in issue cannot be calculated.

The ceilings set forth above under (15) and (16) do not apply in respect of:

- Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State or by its local authorities;
- Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued or guaranteed by any Other State;
- Transferable Securities and Money Market Instruments issued by a public international body of which one or more Member State(s) are member(s);
 - shares in the capital of a company which is incorporated under or organized pursuant to the laws of an Other State provided that (i) such company invests its assets principally in securities issued by issuers of that State, (ii) pursuant to the laws of that State a participation by the relevant Sub-Fund in the equity of such company constitutes the only possible way to purchase securities of issuers of that State, and (iii) such company observes in its investments policy the restrictions set forth under C, items (1) to (5), (8), (9) and (12) to (16); and
- shares in the capital of subsidiary companies which, exclusively on its or their behalf carry on only the business of management, advice or marketing in the country where

the subsidiary is located, in regard to the redemption of shares at the request of shareholders.

D. In addition, the Fund shall comply in respect of its net assets with the following investment restrictions per instrument:

(1) Investments made in units of UCIs other than UCITS may not in aggregate exceed 30% of the net assets of a Sub-Fund.

E. Finally, the Fund shall comply in respect of the assets of each Sub-Fund with the following investment restrictions:

- (1) No Sub-Fund may acquire commodities or precious metals or certificates representative thereof.
- (2) No Sub-Fund may invest in real estate provided that investments may be made in securities secured by real estate or interests therein or issued by companies which invest in real estate or interests therein.
- (3) No Sub-Fund may use its assets to underwrite any securities.
- (4) No Sub-Fund may issue warrants or other rights to subscribe for Shares in such Sub-Fund.
- (5) A Sub-Fund may not grant loans or guarantees in favour of a third party, provided that such restriction shall not prevent each Sub-Fund from investing in non fully paid-up Transferable Securities, Money Market Instruments or other financial instruments, as mentioned under A, items (5), (7) and (8).
- (6) The Fund may not enter into uncovered sales of Transferable Securities, Money Market Instruments or other financial instruments as listed under A, items (5), (7) and (8).

F. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained:

- (a) The ceilings set forth above may be disregarded by each Sub-Fund when exercising subscription rights attaching to securities in such Sub-Fund's portfolio.
- (b) If such ceilings are exceeded for reasons beyond the control of a Sub-Fund or as a result of the exercise of subscription rights, such Sub-Fund must adopt as its priority objective in its sale transactions the remedying of such situation, taking due account of the interests of its shareholders.

While ensuring observance of the principle of risk spreading, the Fund may derogate to the limits set forth above for a period of 6 months following the date of its authorisation.

The Board of Directors has the right to determine additional investment restrictions to the extent that those restrictions are necessary to comply with the laws and regulations of countries where Shares of the Fund are offered or sold.

G. Financial Derivative Instruments

(1) General

As specified in A (7) above, the Fund may in respect of each Sub-Fund invest in financial derivative instruments, including but not limited to financial futures contracts, options (on equities, interest rates, indices, bonds, currencies, commodity indices or other instruments), forward contracts (including foreign exchange contracts), swaps (including total return swaps, foreign exchange swaps, commodity index swaps, interest rate swaps, and swaps on baskets of equities), credit derivatives (including credit default derivatives, credit default swaps and credit spread derivatives), warrants and structured financial derivative instruments such as credit-linked and equity linked securities contracts for differences (CFDs) and any other derivative instruments traded over the counter. No geographical or other restriction applies to the selection of the assets underlying these financial derivative instruments, provided the underlying assets are instruments that are consistent with the relevant Sub-Fund's investment policy, such as transferable securities, interest rates, forward exchange rates, currencies and financial indices (in accordance with Article 50(1) g) of Directive 2009/65/EC and Article 9 of European Directive 2007/16/EC).

In this respect, a Sub-Fund may, for example, use CFDs to obtain synthetic short purchase or sale positions, in order to exploit with more efficiency the long term trends by including companies adversely impacted or to hedge out undesired factor exposures such as cyclicality, seasonality, interest rate risk and other specific factor risks.

CFDs are over-the-counter financial contracts that provide exposure to fluctuations (positive or negative depending on the direction of the transaction) in different asset classes without having to own or borrow the underlying financial instruments. These contracts provide that the seller will pay the buyer the difference between the actual value of the asset and the value of the asset at the time the contract is concluded. CFDs do not require that the relevant asset be bought or delivered, but simply allow the amount of the asset's change in price to be collected or paid. These transactions are an arbitrage technique that enables the Sub-Fund to reduce its exposure to market risk or to specific sector-based risk. The risk generated by one or more exposures to a fall in the price of securities should not be viewed in isolation but in consideration of the overall portfolio and the Sub-Fund's long positions in similar securities. Therefore, the risk associated with a sale of securities in this context is not absolute, but should be seen as a relative risk.

Each Sub-Fund may invest in financial derivative instruments for hedging purposes. Moreover, and unless stated otherwise in the relevant investment policy in "Part B: Specific Information", the use of financial derivative instruments may be an integral part of any Sub-Fund's investment policy.

Investment in financial derivative instruments will be done within the limits laid down in restriction C. (9) to (11) above. The use of financial derivative instruments may not cause the Fund to stray from the investment objectives of each Sub-Fund as set out in "Part B: Specific Information".

(2) Global Exposure

The global exposure relating to financial derivative instruments is calculated taking into account the current value of the underlying assets, counterparty risk, future market movements and the time available to liquidate the positions.

The global exposure relating to financial derivative instruments may be calculated through the VaR methodology or the commitment approach.

(a) VaR Methodology

Certain Sub-Funds may apply a VaR approach to calculate their global exposure, and this will be specified for each applicable Sub-Fund in "Part B: Specific Information" of the Prospectus.

VaR is a means of measuring the potential loss to a Sub-Fund due to market risk and is expressed as the maximum potential loss at a 99% confidence level over a 1 month time horizon. The holding period relating to financial derivative instruments, for the purpose of calculating global exposure, is 1 month.

Sub-Funds using the VaR approach disclose their expected level of leverage in "Part B: Specific Information" of the Prospectus. In this context leverage is a measure of the aggregate derivative usage and is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, without the use of netting arrangements. As the calculation neither takes into account whether a particular financial derivative instrument increases or decreases investment risk, nor takes into account the varying sensitivities of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments to market movements, this may not be representative of the level of investment risk within a Sub-Fund.

VaR is calculated using an absolute or relative approach:

- 1. The absolute VaR approach calculates a Sub-Fund's VaR as a percentage of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund and is measured against an absolute limit of 20% as defined by the ESMA Guidelines 10-788. Absolute VaR is generally an appropriate approach in the absence of an identifiable reference portfolio or benchmark, for instance for funds using an absolute return target.
- 2. The relative VaR approach is used for Sub-Funds where a derivative free benchmark or reference portfolio is defined reflecting the investment strategy which the Sub-Fund is pursuing. The relative VaR of a Sub-Fund is expressed as a multiple of the VaR of a benchmark or reference portfolio and is limited to no more than twice the VaR on the comparable benchmark or reference portfolio. The reference portfolio for VAR purposes, as amended from time to time, may be different from the benchmark as stated in "Part B: Specific Information", if any.

(b) Commitment Approach

Unless otherwise specified in "Part B: Specific Information", the Sub-Funds calculate their global exposure resulting from the use of financial derivative instruments on a commitment basis, thereby aggregating the market value of the equivalent position of underlying assets. Such Sub-Funds will make use of financial derivative instruments in a manner not to materially alter a Sub-Fund's risk profile over what would be the case if financial derivative instruments were not used.

The Fund shall ensure that the global exposure of each Sub-Fund relating to financial derivative instruments does not exceed the total net assets of that Sub-Fund.

The Sub-Fund's global exposure shall consequently not exceed 200% of its total net assets. In addition, this global exposure may not be increased by more than 10% by means of temporary borrowings (as referred to in section B. (3) above) so that the Sub-Fund's overall risk exposure may not exceed 210% of any Sub-Fund's total net assets under any circumstances.

H. Special provisions concerning Credit Default Swaps (CDS)

The Sub-Funds are authorised to use Credit Default Swaps ("CDS"). A CDS consists of the transfer of the risk associated with a given borrower (a company or sovereign state) from one of the parties (the buyer of the CDS) to the other party (the seller of the CDS). This results in the net transfer from the seller to the buyer of the risk corresponding to the difference between the nominal value and the market value of the debt security issued by the borrower and underlying the CDS. The transfer takes place only in the event of a payment default by the borrower, which may include, inter alia, its liquidation, its inability to restructure its debts or its inability to make repayments in accordance with the agreed schedule of repayments.

Most CDS contracts are based on a physical settlement, whereby the seller pays the nominal value of the underlying debt security to the buyer in exchange for the delivery of the security. An alternative is to settle the contract against payment, in other words, the seller pays the difference between the nominal value and the market value to the buyer. In exchange for this protection, the buyer of a CDS regularly pays the seller a premium. Payment default will suspend payment of premiums.

The Fund may enter into CDS contracts solely on the basis of standard documents (such as ISDA contracts), and only with leading financial institutions specialised in this type of transaction.

The mark-to-market valuation of this type of instrument shall be carried out whenever the net asset value is calculated.

Each Sub-Fund's exposure to CDS, together with its exposure to other techniques and instruments, must not exceed the total net value of the assets in its portfolio.

CDS contracts may be entered into:

- (a) for hedging purposes: each Sub-Fund may sign CDS contracts to protect itself against specific or general risks related to its credit activity, by purchasing such cover.
- (b) for the sound management of the portfolio: each Sub-Fund may sign CDS contracts to acquire general or specific exposure related to its credit activity, in order to achieve its investment objectives.

Exposure to CDS aggregated with other derivatives must be such that the total exposure to all underlying assets never exceeds the maximum limit stipulated in the investment restrictions.

Exposure through CDS contracts sold corresponds to the nominal value underlying the contract whereas exposure through CDS bought corresponds to the value of outstanding premiums payable, discounted to present value.

I. Master-Feeder Structure

Each Sub-Fund may act as a feeder fund (the "**Feeder**") of a separate UCITS or of a sub-fund of such UCITS (the "**Master**"), which shall neither itself be a feeder fund nor hold units/shares of a feeder fund. In such a case the Feeder shall invest at least 85% of its assets in shares/units of the Master.

The Feeder may not invest more than 15% of its assets in one or more of the following:

- (a) ancillary liquid assets in accordance with Article 41 (2), second paragraph of the Law of 2010;
- (b) financial derivative instruments, which may be used only for hedging purposes, in accordance with article 41 (1) g) and article 42 (2) and (3) of the Law of 2010;
- (c) movable and immovable property which is essential for the direct pursuit of the Fund's business.

When a Sub-Fund qualifying as a Feeder invests in the shares/units of a Master, the Master may not charge subscription or redemption fees on account of the Sub-Fund's investment in the shares/units of the Master.

Should a Sub-Fund qualify as a Feeder, a description of all remuneration and reimbursement of costs payable by the Feeder by virtue of its investments in shares/units of the Master, as well as the aggregate charges of both the Feeder and the Master, shall be disclosed in the Specific Information relating to such Sub-Fund as described under Part B below. In its annual report, the Fund shall include a statement on the aggregate charges of both the Feeder and the Master.

Should a Sub-Fund qualify as a Master fund of another UCITS (the "**Feeder**"), the Feeder fund will not be charged any subscription fees, redemption fees or contingent deferred sales charges, conversion fees, from the Master.

J. Cross Sub-Funds' investments

A Sub-Fund of the Fund (the "Investor Sub-Fund") may subscribe, acquire and/or hold securities to be issued or issued by one or more Sub-Funds of the Fund (each a "Target Sub-Fund"), without being subject to the requirements of the Luxembourg law of 10 August 1915 on commercial companies, as amended (the "Law of 1915"), with respect to the subscriptions, acquisition and/or the holding by a company of its own shares, under the conditions however that:

- the Target Sub-Fund does not, in turn, invest in the Investor Sub-Fund invested in this Target Sub-Fund; and
- no more than 10% of the assets that the Target Sub-Funds whose acquisition is contemplated may be invested pursuant to their management regulations or their instruments of incorporation in units of other UCIs; and
- voting rights, if any, attaching to the relevant securities are suspended for as long as they are held by the Investor Sub-Fund concerned and without prejudice to the appropriate processing in the accounts and the periodic reports; and
- in any event, for as long as these securities are held by the Investor Sub-Fund, their value will not be taken into consideration for the calculation of the net assets of the Fund for the purpose of verifying the minimum threshold of the net assets imposed by the Law of 2010.

III. TECHNIQUES AND INSTRUMENTS RELATING TO TRANSFERABLE SECURITIES AND MONEY MARKET INSTRUMENTS

Save as otherwise described in the investment policy of any Sub-Fund (Part B : Specific Information), the Fund may employ the techniques and instruments available in the context of securities investments for the purpose of efficient asset management, under the conditions and within the limits laid down by law, regulation and administrative practice and in accordance with the CSSF Circular 14/592 relating to the Guidelines of the European Securities

and Markets Authority (ESMA) on ETFs and other UCITS issues (ESMA/2014/937), and as described hereafter.

All the revenues arising from the techniques and instruments transactions net of direct and indirect operational costs/fees will be returned to the relevant Sub-Fund. In particular, a Sub-fund may pay fees to agents and other intermediaries, which may be affiliated with the Depositary, the Investment Manager or the Management Company, in consideration for the functions and risks they assume. The amount of these fees may be fixed or variable. Information on direct and indirect operational costs and fees incurred by each Sub-fund in this respect, as well as the identity of the entities to which such costs and fees are paid and any affiliation they may have with the Depositary, the Investment Manager or the Management Company, if applicable, may be available in the annual report of the Fund.

The risks of such techniques and instruments are adequately captured by the risk management process of the Management Company. For more information on risks, see Section "Risk Factors" of this Prospectus. There can be no assurance that the objective sought to be obtained from use of the aforesaid techniques and instruments will be achieved.

The Fund will not enter into transactions covered by Regulation (EU) 2015/2365 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 November 2015 on transparency of securities financing transactions and of reuse and amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012, as may be amended from time to time (the "SFT Regulation"). Therefore, the Fund shall not comply with the CSSF FAQ on the use of securities financing transactions by UCITS dated 18 December 2020 (the "CSSF FAQ on SFTs"). Should this change in the future, the Prospectus will be amended in order to describe the characteristics of such transactions and to comply with the SFT Regulation and the CSSF FAQ on SFTs.

A. Collateral management

Where there is a title transfer, the collateral received should be held by the Depositary either directly or by one of its agent or third party acting under its control. For other types of collateral arrangement, the collateral can be held by a third party custodian which is subject to prudential supervision, and which is unrelated to the provider of the collateral. Collateral received should be capable of being fully enforced by the Fund at any time without reference to or approval from the counterparty.

In accordance with the ESMA's Guidelines for competent authorities and UCITS management companies (ESMA/2014/937), collateral should be sufficiently diversified in terms of country, markets and issuers. The criterion of sufficient diversification with respect to issuer concentration is considered to be respected if the Fund receives from a counterparty of efficient portfolio management and over-the-counter financial derivative transactions a basket of collateral with a maximum exposure to a given issuer of 20% of the Fund's net asset value. When the Fund is exposed to different counterparties, the different baskets of collateral should be aggregated to calculate the 20% limit of exposure to a single issuer. By way of derogation from this sub-paragraph, the Fund may be fully collateralised in different transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State, one or more of its local authorities, a third country, or a public international body to which one or more Member States belong. The Fund should receive securities from at least six different issues, but securities from any single issue should not account for more than 30% of the Fund's net asset value.

The collateral must be blocked in the favour of the Fund and must be given in the form of either:

- a. Cash, other acceptable forms of liquid assets and Money Market Instruments as set forth under II. A. (1) to (4) and (8), or
- b. Bonds issued and/or guaranteed by a Member State of the OECD or by their local public authorities or by supranational institutions and undertakings of a community, regional or worldwide nature, or
- c. Bonds issued or guaranteed by first-class issuers offering an adequate liquidity, or
- d. Equities admitted to official listing or negotiated on a regulated market of a Member State of the European Union, Switzerland, Canada, Japan or the United States and which are included in a main index, or
- e. Shares or units of other money-market UCIs, provided that their Net Asset Value is calculated daily and that such investment funds have a triple-A rating or any other form of rating considered as equivalent, or
- f. Shares or units of other UCITS, provided that such investment funds invests primarily in instruments listed under c. and d. hereabove.

For the avoidance of doubt, both cash and non-cash collateral received will not be sold, pledged or reinvested.

B. Total Return Swaps

A total return swap ("TRS") is an agreement in which one party (total return payer) transfers the total economic performance of a reference obligation to the other party (total return receiver). Total economic performance includes income from interest and fees, gains or losses from market movements, and credit losses. The Fund may only enter into such transactions through regulated financial institutions with a minimum credit rating of Investment Grade quality which has its registered office in one of the OECD countries.

None of the Sub-Funds has as core strategy to achieve its investment objective through the entering into one or several TRS.

Currently none of the Sub-Funds is entering into TRS. Should this change, the Prospectus will be amended accordingly.

C. Haircut Policy and Stress Test policy

- a) Shall a Sub-Fund enter into any of the afore-mentioned efficient portfolio management techniques, the Sub-Fund will apply its haircut policy in respect of each class of assets received as collateral. Any such haircut policy will take into account of the characteristics of the relevant asset class, including the credit stranding of the issuer of the collateral, the price volatility of the collateral and the results of any stress tests which may be performed in accordance with the stress testing policy. The haircut is a percentage deducted from the market value of the securities received as collateral. It aims to reduce the risk of loss when the borrower defaults.
- b) In the event that the Sub-Fund receives collateral for at least 30% of the net assets, a stress testing policy may be implemented to ensure that regular stress tests are carried out under normal and exceptional liquidity conditions in order to allow it to assess the liquidity risk attached to the relevant collateral.

c) Points a) and b) hereinabove will also be applicable to any collateral received by the Sub-Fund within the framework of operations relating to financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the-counter (within the meaning and purpose of the Prospectus).

The following haircuts are applied by the Fund (the Fund reserves the right to vary this policy at any time in which case this Prospectus will be updated accordingly):

	Asset class	Minimum rating accepted	Haircut	Maximum by issuer
1.	cash, other acceptable forms of liquid assets and Money Market Instruments	/	100%-110%	20%
2.	bonds issued and/or guaranteed by a Member State of the OECD or by their local public authorities or by supranational institutions and undertakings of a community, regional or worldwide nature	AA-	100%-110%	20%
3.	bonds issued or guaranteed by first-class issuers offering an adequate liquidity	AA-	100%-110%	20%
4.	equities admitted to official listing or negotiated on a regulated market of a Member State of the European Union, Switzerland, Canada, Japan or the United States and which are included in a main index	/	100%-110%	20%
5.	shares or units of other money-market UCIs, provided that their Net Asset Value is calculated daily and that such investment funds have a triple-A rating or any other form of rating considered as equivalent,	UCITS – AAA	100%-110%	20%
6.	Shares or units of other UCITS, provided that such investment funds invests primarily in instruments listed under (3) and (4) hereabove	/	100%-110%	20%

RISK FACTORS

Investing in the Fund and its Sub-Funds involves risks, including in particular those associated to market fluctuations and the risks inherent in any investment in financial assets. Investments may also be affected by changes to the rules and regulations governing exchange controls or taxation, including withholding tax, or by changes to economic and monetary policies.

No guarantee can be given that the Fund's and Sub-Funds' objectives will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

Past performance is not an indicator for future results or performance.

The conditions and limits laid down in sections II and III above are intended however to ensure a certain portfolio diversification so as to reduce such risks.

The Sub-Funds are exposed to various risks, depending on their respective investment policies. The main risks to which Sub-Funds may be exposed are listed below.

Equity risk

The risks associated with investments in equity (and similar instruments) include significant fluctuations in prices, negative information about the issuer or market and the subordination of a company's shares to its bonds. Moreover, these fluctuations are often amplified in the short term.

Credit risk

This is the risk that may derive from the rating downgrade or the default of a bond issuer to which the Sub-Funds are exposed, which may therefore cause the value of the investments to go down. Such risks relate to the ability of an issuer to honor its debts.

Downgrades of an issue or issuer rating may lead to a drop in the value of bonds in which the Sub-Funds have invested.

Some strategies utilized may be based on bonds issued by issuers with a high credit risk (junk bonds).

Sub-Funds investing in high-yield bonds present a higher than average risk due to the greater fluctuation of their currency or the quality of the issuer.

Interest rate risk

The value of an investment may be affected by interest rate fluctuations. Interest rates may be influenced by several elements or events, such as monetary policy, the discount rate, inflation, etc.

The investor's attention is drawn to the fact that an increase in interest rates results in a decrease in the value of investments in bonds and debt instruments.

Liquidity Risk

There is a risk that investments made by the Sub-Funds may become illiquid due to an overrestricted market (often reflected by a very broad bid-ask spread or by substantial price movements), if their "rating" declines or if the economic situation deteriorates; consequently, it may not be possible to sell or buy these investments quickly enough to prevent or minimize a loss in these sub-funds.

Inflation Risk

Over time, yields of investments may not keep pace with inflation, leading to a reduction of investor's purchasing power.

Tax treatment of the investors

The tax position of the investors may vary according to their particular financial and tax situation. The tax structuring of the Fund and/or its investments may not be tax-efficient for a particular prospective investors. No undertaking is given that amounts distributed or allocated to the investors will have any particular characteristics or that any specific tax treatment will apply. Further, no assurance is given that any particular investment structure in which the Fund has a direct or indirect interest will be suitable for all investors and, in certain circumstances, such structures may lead to additional costs or reporting obligations for some or all of the investors.

Prospective investors should consider their own tax position in relation to subscribing, purchasing, owning and disposing of Shares, and consult their own tax advisors as appropriate. None of the Fund and its affiliates, or any officer, director, member, partner, employee, advisor or agent thereof can take responsibility in this regard.

Taxation in foreign jurisdictions

Investors, the Fund and/or any vehicle in which the Fund has a direct or indirect interest may be subject to tax in jurisdictions in which the Investors, the Fund or any such vehicles are incorporated, organised, controlled, managed, have a permanent establishment or permanent representative, or are otherwise located and/or in which investments are made and/or with which investments have a connection.

Moreover, taxes such as withholding tax, branch profits tax or similar taxes may be imposed on profits of, or proceeds received by, the Fund from investments in such jurisdictions, and such taxes may not be creditable to, or deductible by, the Fund or the investors in their respective jurisdictions.

Changes in tax law, practice and interpretation

Applicable law and any other rules or customary practice relating to or affecting tax, or the interpretation of these in relation to the investors, the Fund and its investments may change during the life of the Fund (possibly with retroactive effect). In particular, both the level and the basis of taxation may change. Additionally, the interpretation and application of tax law, rules and customary practice by any taxation authority or court may differ from that anticipated by the Fund and its advisors. This could significantly affect returns to the Fund and the investors.

Base Erosion and Profit Shifting and Anti-Tax Avoidance Directives

The pace of evolution of fiscal policy and practice has recently been accelerated due to a number of developments. In particular, the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (the "**OECD**") together with the G20 countries have committed to addressing abusive global tax avoidance, referred to as base erosion and profit shifting ("**BEPS**") through 15 actions detailed in reports released on 5 October 2015.

As part of the BEPS project, new rules dealing *inter alia* with the abuse of double tax treaties, the definition of permanent establishments, controlled foreign companies, restriction on the deductibility of excessive interest payments and hybrid mismatch arrangements, have been or will be introduced into the respective domestic laws of jurisdictions which form part of the BEPS project, *via* European directives and a multilateral instrument.

The Council of the European Union ("EU") adopted two Anti-Tax Avoidance Directives (*i.e.* Council Directive (EU) 2016/1164 of 12 July 2016 laying down rules against tax avoidance practices that directly affect the functioning of the internal market ("ATAD I") and Council Directive (EU) 2017/952 of 29 May 2017 amending ATAD I as regards hybrid mismatches with third countries ("ATAD II")) that address many of the above-mentioned issues. The measures included in ATAD I and ATAD II have been implemented by the law of 21 December 2018 (the "ATAD I Law") and the law of 20 December 2019 (the "ATAD II Law") into Luxembourg domestic law. Most of the measures have been applicable since 1 January 2019 and 1 January 2020, the remaining being applicable as from tax year 2022. These measures may significantly affect returns to the Fund and the investors.

Furthermore, the Multilateral Convention to Implement Tax Treaty Related Measures to Prevent Base Erosion and Profit Shifting (the "**MLI**") was published by the OECD on 24 November 2016. The aim of the MLI is to update international tax rules and lessen the opportunity for tax avoidance by transposing results from the BEPS project into more than 2,000 double tax treaties worldwide. A number of jurisdictions (including Luxembourg) have signed the MLI. Luxembourg ratified the MLI through the Luxembourg law of 7 March 2019 and deposited its instrument of ratification with the OECD on 9 April 2019. As a result, the MLI entered into force for Luxembourg on 1 August 2019. Its application per double tax treaty concluded by Luxembourg depends on the ratification by the other contracting state and on the type of tax concerned. The resulting changes and any other subsequent changes in tax treaties negotiated by Luxembourg may significantly affect returns to the Fund and the investors.

Exchange of information on reportable cross-border arrangements

Following the adoption of the Luxembourg law of 25 March 2020, as further amended, (the "**DAC 6 Law**") implementing Council Directive (EU) 2018/822 of 25 May 2018 amending Directive 2011/16/EU as regards mandatory automatic exchange of information in the field of taxation in relation to reportable cross-border arrangements ("**DAC 6**"), certain intermediaries and, in certain cases, taxpayers have to report to the Luxembourg tax authorities within a specific timeframe certain information on reportable cross-border arrangements.

A reportable cross-border arrangement covers any cross-border arrangement that is linked to one or more of certain types of taxes, and contains at least one hallmark (*i.e.* a characteristic or feature that presents an indication of a potential risk of tax avoidance) as set out in the DAC 6 Law. A cross-border arrangement will only fall within the scope of the DAC 6 Law if its first step was implemented between 25 June 2018 and 30 June 2020 or if one of the following triggering events occurs as from 1 July 2020: the arrangement is made available for implementation, the arrangement is ready for implementation, the first step of the implementation of the arrangement is made, or aid, assistance or advice is provided with respect to designing, marketing, organising, making available for implementation or managing the implementation of a reportable cross-border arrangement. The reporting obligation in Luxembourg started on 1 January 2021.

The reported information will be automatically exchanged by the Luxembourg tax authorities with the competent authorities of all other EU Member States. As the case may be, the Fund may take any action that it deems required, necessary, advisable, desirable or convenient to comply with the reporting obligations imposed on intermediaries and/or taxpayers pursuant to the DAC 6 Law. Failure to provide the necessary information under DAC 6 may result in the application of fines or penalties in the relevant EU jurisdiction(s) involved in the cross-border arrangement at stake. Under the DAC 6 Law, late, incomplete or inaccurate reporting, or non-reporting may be subject to a maximum fine of EUR 250,000.

FATCA and CRS

Under the terms of the FATCA Law and CRS Law, the Fund is likely to be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution. As such, the Fund may require all investors to provide documentary evidence of their tax residence and all other information deemed necessary to comply with the above-mentioned regulations.

Should the Fund become subject to a withholding tax and/or penalties as a result of noncompliance under the FATCA Law and/or penalties as a result of non-compliance under the CRS Law, the value of the Shares held by all investors may be materially affected. Furthermore, the Fund may also be required to withhold tax on certain payments to its investors which would not be compliant with FATCA (*i.e.* the so-called foreign passthru payments withholding tax obligation).

Taxation Risk

The value of an investment may be affected by the application of tax laws in various countries, including withholding tax, changes in government, economic or monetary policy in the countries concerned. As such, no guarantee can be given that the financial objectives will actually be achieved.

Counterparty Risk

This risk relates to the quality or the default of the counterparty with which the Management Company negotiates, in particular involving payment for/delivery of financial instruments and the signing of agreements involving forward financial instruments. This risk is associated with the ability of the counterparty to fulfil its commitments (for example: payment, delivery and reimbursement). This risk also relates to efficient portfolio management techniques and instruments. If counterparty does not live up to its contractual obligations, it may affect investor returns.

Warrant Risk

The investor's attention is drawn to the fact that warrants are complex, volatile, high-risk instruments: the risk of a total loss of the invested capital is great. In addition, one of the principal characteristics of warrants is the "leverage effect", which is seen in the fact that a change in the value of the underlying asset can have a disproportionate effect on the value of the warrant. Finally, there is no guarantee that, in the event of an illiquid market, it will be possible to sell the warrant on a secondary market.

Operational & Custody Risk

Some markets (emerging markets) are less regulated than most of the developed countries regulated markets; hence, the services related to custody and liquidation for the funds on such markets could be more risky. Operational risk is the risk of contract on financial markets, the risk of back office operations, custody of securities, as well as administrative problems that could cause a loss to the sub funds. This risk could also result from omissions and inefficient securities processing procedures, computer systems or human errors.

Currency risk

A Sub-Fund may hold assets denominated in currencies other than its reference currency. It may be affected by changes in exchange rates between the reference currency and these other currencies or by changes to exchange control regulations. If the currency in which an asset is denominated appreciates against the Sub-Fund's reference currency, the security's equivalent value in the reference currency will also appreciate. Conversely, a depreciation in the currency will result in a fall in the security's equivalent value in the reference currency.

Exchange rate fluctuations may also occur between the trade date for a transaction and the date on which the currency is acquired to meet settlement obligations.

When the Management Company is willing to hedge the currency exchange risk of a transaction, there is no guarantee that such operation will be completely effective.

Emerging & New Frontiers Markets Risk

Investors' attention is drawn to the fact that the manner in which the markets of certain emerging and less developed countries operate and are supervised may differ from the standards that prevail in the major international markets.

Sub-funds investing in emerging and new frontiers markets are likely to be subject to a higher than average volatility due to a high degree of concentration, greater uncertainty because less information is available, there is less liquidity, or due to greater sensitivity to changes in market conditions (social, political and economic conditions). In addition, some emerging markets offer less security than the majority of international Developed Markets and certain markets are not currently considered to be regulated markets. For this reason, services for portfolio transactions, liquidation and conservation on behalf of funds invested in emerging markets may carry greater risk.

The Fund and investors agree to bear these risks.

Low Interest Rate Consequence

A very low level of interest rates may affect the return on short term assets held by monetary funds which may not be sufficient to cover management and operating costs leading to there a structural decrease of the net asset value of the Sub-Fund.

Small Cap, Specialised or Restricted Sectors Risk

Sub-funds investing in small caps or specialised or restricted sectors are likely to be subject to a higher than average volatility due to a high degree of concentration, greater uncertainty because less information is available, there is less liquidity, or due to greater sensitivity to changes in market conditions.

Smaller companies may find themselves unable to generate new funds to support their growth and development, they may lack vision in management, or they may develop products for new, uncertain markets.

The Fund and investors agree to bear these risks.

Derivatives Risk

In order to hedge (hedging derivative investments strategy) and/or to leverage the yield of the Sub-Fund (trading derivative investment strategy), the Sub-Fund is allowed to use derivative investments' techniques and instruments in the context of a Sub-Fund's overall investment policy and under the circumstances set forth in Section II and III of Part A of the prospectus (in particular, warrants on securities, agreements regarding the exchange of securities, rates, currencies, inflation, volatility and other financial derivative instruments, contracts for difference [CFDs], credit default swaps [CDSs], futures and options on securities, rates or futures).

The investor's attention is drawn to the fact that these financial derivative instruments include leveraging. Because of this, the volatility of these Sub-Funds is increased.

Risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques

Efficient portfolio management techniques may lead to several risks such as liquidity risk, counterparty risk, issuer risk, valuation risk and settlement risk, which can have an impact on the performance of the Sub-Fund concerned.

Risk related to investments in other UCITS and UCIs

Such investments expose a Sub-Fund to the risks related to financial instruments held by any such UCI / UCITS in their portfolios. However certain risks are directly linked to the holding of units/shares of UCI / UCITS. Some UCI / UCITS may be leveraged either by using financial derivatives instruments of through borrowing. Use of leverage increases the volatility of the value of such UCI / UCITS and thus the risk of losing capital. Investments made in units or shares of any such UCI / UCITS may also entail a higher liquidity risk than a direct investment in a portfolio of transferable securities. To the contrary, investments made in units or shares of any such UCI / UCITS gives a Sub-Fund a flexible and efficient way to access to several professional management styles and also gives a certain diversification of its investments.

A Sub-Fund mainly investing through UCI / UCITS will ensure that its portfolio of UCI / UCITS shows proper liquidity profile so that it can in turn faces its own liquidity duty. The way such target UCI / UCITS are selected will take into account the liquidity profile of such UCI / UCITS and any given Sub-Fund mainly investing in open-ended UCI / UCITS will ensure that such target UCI / UCITS have a liquidity profile to that of the Sub-Fund.

If the Sub-Fund invests in the units of other UCITS and/or other UCIs that are managed, directly or by delegation, by the same management company or by any other company with which the management company is linked by common management or control, or by a substantial direct or indirect holding, that management company or other company may not charge subscription or redemption fees on account of the Sub-Fund's investment in the units of such other UCITS and/or UCIS.

It should be noted that the investment in other UCITS and/or other UCIs may entail a duplication of certain fees and expenses. The aggregated management fees (including investment management and performance fees) charged both to the Sub-Fund and to the other UCITS and/or other UCIs may normally not exceed 5%.

Commodity Market Risk

Commodity markets may experience significant, sudden price variations that have a direct effect on the valuation of shares and securities that equate to the shares in which a sub-fund may invest and/or indices that a Sub-Fund may be exposed to.

Moreover, the underlying assets may evolve in a markedly different way from traditional securities markets (equity markets, bond markets etc.).

Risk linked to Structured Debts

Structured debts and securitization involve following risks: credit risk, default risk and downgrading risk (on the different underlying asset tranches), liquidity risk.

Mortgage and Other Asset Back Securities (MBS / ABS).

The yield characteristics of ABS / MBS differ from traditional debt securities.

A major difference is that the principal amount of the obligation generally may be prepaid at any time because the underlying assets generally may be prepaid at any time. As a result, if an ABS / MBS is purchased at a premium, a prepayment rate that is faster than expected will reduce yield to maturity, while a prepayment rate that is slower than expected will have the opposite effect of increasing yield to maturity.

Conversely, if an ABS / MBS is purchased at a discount, faster than expected prepayments will increase, while slower than expected prepayments will decrease, yield to maturity.

Generally, pre-payments on fixed-rate mortgage loans will increase during a period of falling interest rates and decrease during a period of rising interest rates. ABS / MBS may also decrease in value as a result of increases in interest rates and, because of prepayments, may benefit less than other fixed income securities from declining interest rates. Reinvestment of prepayments may occur at lower interest rates than the original investment, thus adversely affecting a Sub-Fund's yield. Actual prepayment experience may cause the yield of ABS / MBS to differ from what was assumed when the Fund purchased the security.

The market for privately issued ABS / MBS is smaller and less liquid than the market for U.S. government ABS / MBS.

In addition, the term ABS also covers securities which are not resulting from securitisation activities, such as securities which are secured by assets, but whose cash flows do not necessarily derive from the cash flows of the underlying assets.

Concentration risk

Sub-Funds which invest in a concentrated portfolio may be subject to greater volatility than those Sub-Funds with a more diversified portfolio.

Risk related to investments in convertible bonds

A convertible bond generally entitles the holder to receive interest paid or accrued on bond or the dividend paid on preferred stock until the convertible security matures or is redeemed, converted or exchanged. Before conversion, convertible bonds generally have characteristics similar to both debt and equity securities. The value of convertible bonds tends to decline as interest rates rise and, because of the conversion feature, tends to vary with fluctuations in the market value of the underlying securities. Convertible bonds are usually subordinated to comparable nonconvertible bonds. Convertible bonds generally do not participate directly in any dividend increases or decreases of the underlying securities, although the market prices of convertible bonds may be affected by any dividend changes or other changes in the underlying securities.

Total Return Swaps

Accordingly, it is intended that the risk of loss with respect to total return swaps is limited to the net the net amount of the difference between the total rate of return of a reference investment, index or basket of investments and the fixed or floating payments. If the other party to a total return swap defaults, in normal circumstances the Sub-fund 's risk of loss consists of the net amount of interest or total return payments that the Sub-fund is contractually entitled to receive.

The use of total return swaps is a highly specialised activity which involves investment techniques and risks different from those associated with ordinary portfolio securities transactions. If the Investment Manager is incorrect in its forecasts of market values, interest

rates and currency exchange rates, the investment performance of the Sub-fund would be less favourable than it would have been if this investment technique was not used.

Risk related to investments in Special Purpose Acquisition Companies (SPACs)

The Fund may invest in stock, warrants, and other securities of SPACs or similar special purpose entities that pool funds to seek potential acquisition opportunities. Unless and until an acquisition is completed, a SPAC generally invests its assets (less a portion retained to cover expenses) in securities, money market fund securities and cash; if an acquisition that meets the requirements for the SPAC is not completed within a pre-established period of time, the invested funds are returned to the entity's shareholders. Because SPACs and similar entities are in essence blank check companies without an operating history or ongoing business other than seeking acquisitions, the value of their securities is particularly dependent on the ability of the entity's management to identify and complete a profitable acquisition. Some SPACs may pursue acquisitions only within certain industries or regions, which may increase the volatility of their prices.

Risks associated with investment in Rule 144A Securities

Rule 144A Securities are US securities transferable via a private placement regime (i.e. without registration with the Securities and Exchange Commission), to which a "registration right" registered under the Securities Act may be attached, such registration rights providing for an exchange right into equivalent Debt Securities or into equity shares.

Rule 144A Securities are not registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). These securities are considered as recently issued transferable securities and are only deemed for investment by Qualified Institutional Buyers (as defined in the 1933 Act).

Risk related to investments in convertible bonds

A convertible bond generally entitles the holder to receive interest paid or accrued on bond or the dividend paid on preferred stock until the convertible security matures or is redeemed, converted or exchanged. Before conversion, convertible bonds generally have characteristics similar to both debt and equity securities. The value of convertible bonds tends to decline as interest rates rise and, because of the conversion feature, tends to vary with fluctuations in the market value of the underlying securities. Convertible bonds are usually subordinated to comparable nonconvertible bonds. Convertible bonds generally do not participate directly in any dividend increases or decreases of the underlying securities, although the market prices of convertible bonds may be affected by any dividend changes or other changes in the underlying securities.

Risk related to investment in contingent convertible bonds

Certain Sub-Funds may invest in Contingent Convertible Bonds. Under the terms of a Contingent Convertible Bond, certain triggering events, including events under the control of the management of the Contingent Convertible Bond's issuer, could cause the permanent write-down to zero of principal investment and/or accrued interest, or a conversion to equity. These triggering events may include (i) a deduction in the issuing bank's Core Tier 1/Common Equity Tier 1 (CT1/CET1) ratio (or other capital ratios) below a pre-set limit, (ii) a regulatory authority, at any time, making a subjective determination that an institution is "nonviable", i.e., a determination that the issuing bank requires public sector support in order to prevent the issuer from becoming insolvent, bankrupt, unable to pay a material part of its debts as they fall due or otherwise carry on its business and requiring or causing the conversion of the Contingent Convertibles Bonds into equity in circumstances that are beyond the control of the

issuer or (iii) a national authority deciding to inject capital. The attention of investors investing in Sub-Funds that are allowed to invest in Contingent Convertibles Bonds is drawn to the following risks linked to an investment in this type of instruments.

Capital structure inversion risk

Contrary to classic capital hierarchy, holders of Contingent Convertible Bonds may suffer a loss of capital when equity holders do not. In certain scenarios, holders of Contingent Convertible Bonds will suffer losses ahead of equity holders. This cuts against the normal order of capital structure hierarchy where equity holders are expected to suffer the first loss.

Call extension risk

Most Contingent Convertible Bonds are issued as perpetual instruments, callable at predetermined levels only with the approval of the competent authority. It cannot be assumed that the perpetual Contingent Convertible Bonds will be called on call date. Perpetual Contingent Convertible Bonds are a form of permanent capital. The investor may not receive return of principal if expected on call date or indeed at any date.

Unknown risk

The structure of Contingent Convertible Bonds is innovative yet untested. In a stressed environment, when the underlying features of these instruments will be put to the test, it is uncertain how they will perform. In the event a single issuer activates a trigger or suspends coupons, will the market view the issue as an idiosyncratic event or systemic? In the latter case, potential price contagion and volatility to the entire asset class is possible. This risk may in turn be reinforced depending on the level of underlying instrument arbitrage. Furthermore in an illiquid market, price formation may be increasingly stressed.

Sector concentration risk

Contingent Convertible Bonds are issued by banking/insurance institutions. If a Sub-Fund invests significantly in Contingent Convertible Bonds its performance will depend to a greater extent on the overall condition of the financial services industry than a Sub-Fund following a more diversified strategy.

Liquidity risk

In certain circumstances finding a ready buyer for Contingent Convertible Bonds may be difficult and the seller may have to accept a significant discount to the expected value of the bond in order to sell it.

Volatility risk

The price of a financial derivative instrument can be very volatile. This is because a small movement in the price of the underlying security, index, interest rate or currency may result in a substantial movement in the price of the financial derivative instrument. Investment in financial derivative instruments may result in losses in excess of the amount invested.

Leverage Risk

Due to the low margin deposits normally required in trading derivative instruments, an extremely high degree of leverage is typical for trading in derivatives instruments. As a result, a relatively small price movement in a derivative contract may result in substantial losses to

the investor. Investment in derivative transactions may result in losses in excess of the amount invested.

Portfolio Turnover risk

The Investment Manager may sell an instrument or enter into or close out of a derivative position when it believes it is appropriate to do so, regardless of how long the Sub-Fund has held the instrument and/or the derivative position. These activities increase the Sub-Fund's portfolio turnover and may increase the Fund's transaction costs.

Market risk

The value of the securities in which a Sub-Fund invests changes continually and can fall based on a wide variety of factors affecting financial markets generally or individual sectors.

Economies and financial markets throughout the world are becoming increasingly interconnected, which increases the likelihood that events or conditions in one country or region will adversely impact markets or issuers in other countries or regions. Furthermore, global events such as war, terrorism, environmental disasters, natural disasters or events, country instability, and infectious disease epidemics or pandemics may also negatively affect the value of the Sub-Fund's investments.

For example, an outbreak of <u>COVID-19</u>, a coronavirus disease, has negatively affected economies, markets and individual companies throughout the world, including those in which the Sub-Fund may invest. The effects of this pandemic, and other epidemics and pandemics that may arise in the future, may presently and/or in the future have a significant negative impact on the value of the Sub-Fund's investments, increase the Sub-Fund's volatility, negatively impact the Sub-Fund's pricing, magnify pre-existing risks to the Sub-Fund, lead to temporary suspensions or deferrals on the calculation of NAVs and interrupt the Fund's operations. The full impact of the COVID-19 pandemic is currently unknown.

Risks relating to the application of ESG criteria

The use of environmental, social and governance ("**ESG**") criteria may affect a Sub-Fund's investment performance and, as such, investing in ESG may perform differently compared to similar funds that do not use such criteria. ESG based exclusionary criteria used in a Sub-Fund's objectives and investment policy may result in a Sub-Fund foregoing opportunities to buy certain securities when it might otherwise be advantageous to do so, and/or selling securities due to its ESG characteristics when it might be disadvantageous to do so. In the event the ESG characteristics of a security held by a Sub-Fund change, resulting in the Investment Manager having to sell the security, neither the Sub-Fund nor the Investment Manager accept liability in relation to such change.

The relevant exclusions might not correspond directly with investors own subjective ethical views.

In evaluating a security or issuer based on ESG criteria, the Investment Manager is dependent upon information and data from third parties, which may be incomplete, inaccurate or unavailable. As a result, there is a risk that the Investment Manager may incorrectly assess a security or issuer.

There is also a risk that the Investment Manager may not apply the relevant ESG criteria correctly or that a Sub-Fund could have indirect exposure to issuers who do not meet the relevant ESG criteria used by a Sub-Fund. Neither the Fund nor the Investment Manager make

any representation or warranty, express or implied, with respect to the fairness, correctness, accuracy, reasonableness or completeness of such ESG assessment.

Sustainability Risk

An ESG event or condition that, if it occurs, could potentially or actually cause a material negative impact on the value of a Sub-Fund's investment. Sustainability risks can either represent a risk of their own or have an impact on other risks and may contribute significantly to risks, such as market risks, operational risks, liquidity risks or counterparty risks. Sustainability risks may have an impact on long-term risk adjusted returns for investors. Assessment of sustainability risks is complex and may be based on ESG data which is difficult to obtain and incomplete, estimated, out of date or otherwise materially inaccurate. Even when identified, there can be no guarantee that these data will be correctly assessed.

The aforementioned information is not exhaustive. It is not intended to, and does not, constitute legal advice. If in doubt, potential investors should read the Prospectus carefully and consult their own professional adviser(s) as to the implications of subscribing for or otherwise dealing in the Shares.

MANAGEMENT COMPANY

The Fund is managed by the Board of Directors which has the overall responsibility for the management and administration of the Fund, its Sub-Funds and Classes, for authorizing the establishment of Sub-Funds and Classes, and for setting and monitoring their investment policies and restrictions.

FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A., a *société anonyme* ("public limited company by shares") with its registered office at 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, has been designated on with effect as of 1 April 2021 as the management company of the Fund (the "**Management Company**"), within the meaning of Chapter 15 of the Law of 2010.

FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. was established on 17 July 2010 for an indefinite period as a *société anonyme* ("public limited company by shares") governed by the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg. At the date of this prospectus, its capital is CHF 6,250,000.

The Management Company has instituted policies of remuneration for staff categories, including senior managers, risk-takers, those performing oversight functions and any employee receiving remuneration which falls within the range of remuneration for senior executives and risk-takers whose professional activities have a material impact on the risk profiles of the Management Company or the Fund, which are compatible with sound and effective risk management and promote and do not encourage risk-taking that would be incompatible with the risk profiles, the Articles and this prospectus and which do not interfere with the obligation of the Management Company to act in the best interests of the Fund.

The Management Company's remuneration policies, its procedures and practices have been developed to be compatible and to promote sound and effective risk management. They have been developed to be compatible with the economic strategy, values and integrity and long-term interests of its clients, as well as those of the Pictet Group. The remuneration policies of the Management Company, its procedures and practices (i) include an evaluation of performance recorded over a multi-year period that is suitable in relation to the holding period recommended to the Fund's shareholders, in order to ensure that it is consistent with

the long-term performance of the Fund and its investment risks and (ii) establish an appropriate balance between the fixed and variable components of total compensation.

The remuneration policies of the Management Company, including in particular but not exclusively, a description of the way in which remuneration and benefits are calculated, and the managers that deal with the assignment of remuneration and benefits, are available on https://www.pictet.com/ch/en/financial-intermediaries/servicing-solutions-fund-managers/fundpartner-solutions.

A hard copy document is available on request at the Management Company's registered office.

The board of directors of the Management Company is composed as follows:

- Mr Marc Briol, Chairman
 CEO Pictet Asset Services
 Banque Pictet & Cie S.A., Geneva
 60, route des Acacias, CH-1211 Genève 73, Switzerland
- Mr Geoffroy Linard De Guertechin, Independent Director
 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
- Mr Jacob Dorian, Managing Director
 Chief Executive Officer FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

The conducting officers of the Management Company are comprised of:

- Mr Dorian Jacob
 Chief Executive Officer
 FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A.
 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
- Mr Abdellali Khokha
 Conducting Officer in charge of Risk Management
 Conducting Officer in charge of Compliance
 FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A.
 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
- Mr Pierre Bertrand
 Conducting Officer in charge of Fund Administration of Classic Funds and Valuation
 FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A.
 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg
- Mr Frédéric Bock
 Conducting Officer in charge of Fund Administration of Alternative Funds
 FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A.
 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

THE SECURITIES

The Shares

The Fund may issue Shares of different Classes reflecting the various Sub-Funds which the Board of Directors may decide to open. Within a Sub-Fund, classes of Shares may be defined from time to time by the Board of Directors so as to correspond to (i) a specific distribution policy, such as entitling to distributions or not entitling to distributions, and/or (ii) a specific sales and redemption charge structure, and/or (iii) a specific management or advisory fee structure, and/or (iv) a specific distribution fee structure, and/or (v) specific types of investors entitled to subscribe the relevant classes of Shares, and/or (vi) a specific currency, and/or (vii) any other specific features applicable to one Class.

The availability of such classes of Shares in each Sub-Fund shall be disclosed in Part B of the Prospectus for each Sub-Fund individually.

As set forth in this Part A in the section "Determination of the Net Asset Value" sub-section 1) "Calculation and Publication", each Sub-Fund shall only be responsible for the liabilities which are attributable to such Sub-Fund.

Shares in any Sub-Fund may be issued on a registered basis only. This will be indicated in the specific information concerning the relevant Sub-Fund(s) contained in Part B of the Prospectus. Shares may also be issued in the form of dematerialised shares. They are represented by an entry in a securities account in the name of their owner or holder with an authorised account holder or a provider of settlement services.

Registered Shares will be registered in the register of shareholders.

A holder of registered Shares shall receive a written confirmation of his or her or its shareholding.

A holder of dematerialised Shares requesting the exchange of his or her or its dematerialised Shares for registered Shares or requesting the exchange of his or her or its certificates for certificates in other denominations or a holder of registered Shares requesting the exchange of his or her or its registered Shares for dematerialised Shares shall bear the costs for such exchange.

All Shares must be fully paid-up in cash or in kind; they are of no par value and carry no preferential or pre-emptive rights. Each Share of the Fund to whatever Sub-Fund it belongs is entitled to one vote at any general meeting of shareholders, in compliance with Luxembourg law and the Articles.

Fractional registered Shares may be issued to one thousandth of a Share, and such fractional Shares shall not be entitled to vote but shall be entitled to a participation in the net results and in the proceeds of liquidation attributable to the Shares in the relevant Sub-Fund on a pro rata basis.

If the Shares of a Sub-Fund are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, it will be specified in Part B of the Prospectus.

The Beneficiary Units

The Board of Directors may issue one or several Beneficiary Unit(s) at an issue price of EUR 1.00 to be fully paid-up. Additional Beneficiary Units may be issued by the Board of Directors

with the prior (unanimous) consent of the holder(s) of Beneficiary Unit(s). Beneficiary Unit(s) shall not be allocated to any Sub-Fund.

Beneficiary Unit(s) will be issued in registered form only and registered in the register of unitholders.

Holder(s) of Beneficiary Unit(s) shall receive a written confirmation of holding.

Holder(s) of Beneficiary Unit(s) shall be entitled to submit to the annual general meeting of shareholders a list of candidates for election to the Board of Directors. Such list shall be agreed upon by the holder(s) of Beneficiary Unit(s) deciding at a simple majority.

All Directors will have to be elected from such list. The list of candidates shall contain at least twice as many names as the number of directors to be elected. Such list shall be made available to the shareholders at least eight (8) days prior to the relevant general meeting of shareholders.

Without prejudice to the rights of the shareholders, holder(s) of the Beneficiary Unit(s) shall be entitled to remove with or without cause any member of the Board of Directors.

Holder(s) of Beneficiary Unit(s) shall have no voting right at any general meeting of the Fund. Notwithstanding the above, the rights attached to the Beneficiary Unit(s) may however not be amended without the unanimous consent of the holder(s) of Beneficiary Unit(s).

Beneficiary Unit(s) may be redeemed by the Fund upon request of its/their holder(s) at the redemption price of EUR 1.00 which shall be paid within a period which shall not exceed five (5) Business Days after the redemption request. Beneficiary Unit(s) may be transferred (i) at the discretion of the holder of the Beneficiary Unit(s) to any person that directly or indirectly, controls, is under common control with, or is controlled by a holder of a Beneficiary Unit or (ii) subject to the prior unanimous consent of the holders of Beneficiary Units, to any other person.

PROCEDURE FOR SUBSCRIPTION, CONVERSION AND REDEMPTION OF SHARES

Subscription of Shares

After the Initial Subscription Period of a class of Shares, if any, of a Sub-Fund (as defined in Part B of the Prospectus), the subscription price per Share in the relevant class of Shares or Sub-Fund (the "Subscription Price") is the total of the Net Asset Value per Share and the sales charge as stated in Part B of the Prospectus. The Subscription Price is available for inspection at the registered office of the Fund.

Subscriptions in any class of Shares or in any Sub-Fund may be subject to a minimum investment amount and/or a minimum and subsequent investment requirement as stated in Part B of the Prospectus, as the case may be.

Investors whose applications are accepted will be allotted Shares issued on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share determined as of the Valuation Day (as defined in this Part A in the section "Determination of the Net Asset Value" sub 1) "Calculation and Publication") following receipt of the subscription form provided that such application is received by the Fund within the relevant time limit as stated in Part B of the Prospectus. Applications received by the Fund after the relevant time limit will be dealt with on the following Valuation Day.

Investors may be required to complete a purchase application for Shares or other documentation satisfactory to the Fund, indicating that the purchaser is not a U.S. Person or nominee thereof. Subscription forms containing such representation are available from the Fund.

Payments for Shares will be made in the Reference Currency of the relevant class of Shares or Sub-Fund.

Payments for subscriptions must be made within the time limits set out for each Sub-Fund in Part B of the Prospectus.

The Fund may agree to issue Shares as consideration for a contribution in kind of securities or other permitted assets, in compliance with the conditions set forth by Luxembourg law, in particular the obligation, if applicable, for the Auditors of the Fund to deliver a valuation report and provided that such securities comply with the investment policy and restrictions of the relevant Sub-Fund. Any costs incurred in connection with a contribution in kind of securities shall be borne by the relevant shareholders.

The Fund reserves the right to reject any application in whole or in part, in which case subscription monies paid, or the balance thereof, as appropriate, will be returned to the applicant as soon as practicable or to suspend at any time and without prior notice the issue of Shares in one, several or all of the Sub-Funds.

Certificates or written confirmations of shareholding (as appropriate) will be sent to shareholders within the time period set out for each Sub-Fund in Part B of the Prospectus.

No Shares in any Sub-Fund will be issued during any period when the calculation of the Net Asset Value per Share in such Sub-Fund is suspended by the Fund, pursuant to the powers reserved to it by article 12 of the Articles.

In the case of suspension of dealings in Shares, the application will be dealt with on the first Valuation Day following the end of such suspension period.

Conversion of Shares

Shareholders have the right, subject to the provisions hereinafter specified, to convert Shares from one Sub-Fund for Shares of another Sub-Fund and to convert Shares of a given class of Shares to Shares of the same class of Shares of another Sub-Fund (if applicable). The Board of Directors may refuse to accept a conversion application if it is detrimental to the interests of the Fund, the Sub-Funds and the classes of Shares concerned or the relevant shareholders.

The rate at which Shares of any class of Shares or Sub-Fund shall be converted will be determined by reference to the respective Net Asset Values of the relevant classes of Shares or Sub-Funds, calculated as of the Valuation Day following receipt of the documents referred to below.

Conversions of Shares in any class of Shares or Sub-Fund may be subject to a fee based on the respective Net Asset Value of the relevant Shares as stated in Part B of the Prospectus, as the case may be. However, this amount may be increased if the subscription fee applied to the original class of Shares or Sub-Fund was less than the subscription fee applied to the class of Shares or Sub-Fund in which the Shares will be converted. In such cases, the conversion fee may not exceed the amount of the difference between the subscription rate applied to the class of Shares or Sub-Fund in which the Shares will be converted and the subscription rate applied to the class of Shares or Sub-Fund in which the Shares will be converted and the subscription rate applied to the class of Shares or Sub-Fund in which the Shares will be converted and the subscription rate applied to the class of Shares or Sub-Fund in which the Shares will be converted and the subscription rate applied to the initial subscription. This amount will be payable to the sales agents.

Shares may be tendered for conversion on any Valuation Day.

All terms and notices regarding the redemption of Shares shall equally apply to the conversion of Shares.

No conversion of Shares will be effected until the following documents have been received at the registered office of the Fund from the shareholder a duly completed request for conversion of Shares.

Fractions of registered Shares will be issued on conversion to one thousandth of a Share.

Certificates or written confirmations of shareholding (as appropriate) will be sent to shareholders within the time period set out for each Sub-Fund in Part B of the Prospectus, together with the balance resulting from such conversion, if any.

In converting Shares of a class of Shares or Sub-Fund for Shares of the same class of Shares of another Sub-Fund or of another Sub-Fund, a shareholder must meet the applicable minimum initial investment requirements imposed by the acquired Sub-Fund, if any.

If, as a result of any request for conversion, the investment held by any shareholder in a class of Shares or Sub-Fund would fall below the minimum amount, if any, indicated in Part B of the Prospectus in the section "Minimum Investment" under the specific information for each Sub-Fund, the Fund may treat such request as a request to convert the entire shareholding of such shareholder.

Shares in any class of Shares or Sub-Fund will not be converted in circumstances where the calculation of the Net Asset Value per Share in the relevant classes of Shares or Sub-Funds is suspended by the Fund pursuant to article 12 of the Articles.

In the case of suspension of dealings in Shares, the request for conversion will be dealt with on the first Valuation Day following the end of such suspension period.

Redemption of Shares

Each shareholder of the Fund may at any time request the Fund to redeem on any Valuation Day all or any of the Shares held by such shareholder in any of the classes of Shares or Sub-Funds.

Shareholders desiring to have all or any of their Shares redeemed should apply in writing to the registered office of the Fund.

Redemption requests should contain the following information (if applicable): the identity and address of the shareholder requesting the redemption, the number of Shares to be redeemed, the relevant class of Shares or Sub-Fund, whether the Shares are issued with or without a Share certificate, the name in which such Shares are registered and details as to whom payment should be made.

Shareholders have to take due care and bear responsibility that the certificates of the Shares to be redeemed are received in proper form at the registered office of the Fund.

Shareholders whose requests for redemption are accepted will have their Shares redeemed on any Valuation Day provided that the requests have been received by the Fund within the relevant time limit as stated in Part B of the Prospectus. Requests received by the Fund after the relevant time limit will be dealt with on the following Valuation Day. Shares will be redeemed at a price based on the Net Asset Value per Share in the relevant class of Shares or Sub-Fund determined on the first Valuation Day following receipt of the redemption request, potentially decreased by a redemption fee, as stated in Part B of the Prospectus, as the case may be.

The redemption price shall be paid within the time limits set out for each Sub-Fund in Part B of the Prospectus.

Payment will be made by transfer bank order to an account indicated by the shareholder, at such shareholder's expense and risk.

Payment of the redemption price will be made in the Reference Currency of the relevant class of Shares or Sub-Fund.

The redemption price may be higher or lower than the price paid at the time of subscription or purchase.

Shares in any class of Shares or Sub-Fund will not be redeemed if the calculation of the Net Asset Value per Share in such class of Shares or Sub-Fund is suspended by the Fund pursuant to article 12 of the Articles.

Notice of any such suspension shall be given in all the appropriate ways to the shareholders who have made a redemption request which has been thus suspended. In the case of suspension of dealings in Shares, the request will be dealt with on the first Valuation Day following the end of such suspension period.

If as a result of any request for redemption, the investment held by any shareholder in a class of Shares or Sub-Fund would fall below the minimum amount indicated in Part B of the Prospectus, if any, the Fund may treat such request as a request to redeem the entire shareholding of such shareholder in such class of Shares or Sub-Fund.

Furthermore, if on any Valuation Day redemption requests pursuant to Article 8 and conversion requests pursuant to article 9 of the Articles relate to more than 10 percent of the net assets of a specific Sub-Fund, the Board of Directors may decide that part or all of such requests for redemption or conversion will be deferred proportionally for such period as the Board of Directors considers to be in the best interests of the Sub-Fund. On the Valuation Days during such period, these redemption and conversion requests will be met in priority to later requests.

Under special circumstances including, but not limited to, default or delay in payments due to the relevant Sub-Fund from banks or other entities, the Fund may, in turn, delay all or part of the payment to shareholders requesting redemption of Shares in the Sub-Fund concerned. The right to obtain redemption is contingent upon the Sub-Fund having sufficient liquid assets to honour redemptions.

The Fund may also defer payment of the redemption of a Sub-Fund's Shares if raising the funds to pay such redemption would, in the opinion of the Board of Directors, be unduly burdensome to such Sub-Fund. The payment may be deferred until the special circumstances have ceased; redemption could be based on the then prevailing Net Asset Value per Share.

If the value of the net assets of any Sub-Fund or Class on a given Valuation Day has decreased to an amount determined by the Board of Directors to be the minimum level for such Sub-Fund or Class to be operated in an economically efficient manner, or in case of a significant

change of the economic or political situation or in order to proceed to an economic rationalization, the Board of Directors may, at its discretion, elect to redeem all, but not less than all, of the Shares of such Sub-Fund or Class then outstanding at the Net Asset Value per Share in such Sub-Fund or Class (taking into account actual realization prices of investments and realization expenses), calculated on the Valuation Day at which such decision shall take effect. The Fund shall provide at least thirty (30) days' prior written notice of redemption to all holders of the Shares to be so redeemed. Redemption proceeds corresponding to Shares not surrendered at the date of the compulsory redemption of the relevant Shares by the Fund may be kept with the Depositary (as defined hereinafter) during a period not exceeding six months as from the date of such compulsory redemption; after this delay, these proceeds shall be kept in safe custody at the Caisse de Consignation. In addition, if the net assets of any Sub-Fund do not reach or fall below the above mentioned level at which the Board of Directors considers management possible, the Board of Directors may decide the merger of one Sub-Fund or Class with one or several other Sub-Funds or Classes of the Fund in the manner described in this Part A in the section "General Information" sub 4) "Closure of Sub-Funds and/or Classes".

The Articles contain at article 10, provisions enabling the Fund to compulsorily redeem Shares held by U.S. persons (as defined in this Prospectus).

The Fund may agree, if the Board of Directors so determines, to satisfy payment of the redemption price to any shareholder who agrees, in kind by allocating to the shareholder concerned assets from the relevant Sub-Fund. The redemption will be made at the net asset value per share of the class of the relevant Sub-Fund that the shareholder wishes to redeem. The nature and type of assets to be transferred in such case shall be determined on a fair and reasonable basis and without prejudicing the interests of the other shareholders of the relevant Sub-Fund, and the valuation used shall be confirmed by a report of the Fund's auditor if so required by Luxembourg laws. The cost of this transfer shall be borne by the shareholder involved.

Protection against Late Trading and Market Timing practices

The Fund respectively the Central Administration ensures that the practices of Late Trading and Market Timing will be eliminated in relation to the distribution of Shares of the Fund. The cut-off times mentioned under the sections "Subscriptions and Subscription Fee", "Redemptions" and "Conversions" set out for each Sub-Fund in Part B of the Prospectus will be observed rigidly. The investors do not know the Net Asset Value per Share at the time of their request for subscription, redemption or conversion.

DETERMINATION OF THE NET ASSET VALUE

Calculation and Publication

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of Shares in respect of each Sub-Fund shall be determined in the Reference Currency of that class of Shares or Sub-Fund.

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of Shares in a Sub-Fund shall be calculated as of any Valuation Day (as defined hereinafter) by dividing the net assets of the Fund attributable to such class of Shares in that Sub-Fund (being the value of the portion of assets less the portion of liabilities attributable to such class of Shares on any such Valuation Day) by the total number of Shares in the relevant class of Shares then outstanding.

If, since the time of determination of the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day (as defined hereinafter), there has been a material change in the quotations in the

markets on which a substantial portion of the investments attributable to the relevant Sub-Fund are dealt in or quoted, the Fund may, in order to safeguard the interests of the shareholders and the Fund, cancel the first valuation and carry out a second valuation. All subscription, redemption and conversion requests shall be treated on the basis of this second valuation.

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of Shares of the various Sub-Funds is determined on the day specified for each Sub-Fund in Part B of the Prospectus (the "Valuation Day") on the basis of the value of the underlying investments of the relevant Sub-Fund, determined as follows:

- a. The value of any cash on hand or on deposit, bills and demand notes payable and accounts receivable, prepaid expenses, cash dividends and interest declared or accrued as aforesaid and not yet received is deemed to be the full amount thereof, unless in any case the same is unlikely to be paid or received in full, in which case the value thereof is arrived at after making such discount as may be considered appropriate in such case to reflect the true value thereof.
- b. The value of each security or other asset which is quoted or dealt in on a stock exchange will be based on its last available price in Luxembourg on the stock exchange which is normally the principal market for such security.
- c. The value of each security or other asset dealt in on any other Regulated Market that operates regularly, is recognized and is open to the public will be based on its last available price in Luxembourg. In the event that any assets are not listed nor dealt in on any stock exchange or on any other Regulated Market, or if, with respect to assets listed or dealt in on any stock exchange or on any other Regulated Market as aforesaid, the price as determined pursuant to sub-paragraph (b) or (c) is not representative of the fair market value of the relevant assets, the value of such assets will be based on the reasonably foreseeable sales price determined prudently and in good faith.
- d. Units or shares of undertakings for collective investment (including share issued by the Sub-Funds of the Fund held by another Sub-Fund of the Fund) will be valued at their last determined and available net asset value or, if such price is not representative of the fair market value of such assets, then the price shall be determined by the Board of Directors on a fair and equitable basis.
- e. The liquidating value of futures, spot, forward or options contracts not traded on stock exchanges nor on other Regulated Markets shall mean their net liquidating value determined, pursuant to the policies established by the Board of Directors, on a basis consistently applied for each different variety of contracts. The liquidating value of futures, spot, forward or options contracts traded on stock exchanges or on other Regulated Markets shall be based upon the last available settlement prices of these contracts on stock exchanges and Regulated Markets on which the particular futures, spot, forward or options contracts are traded by the Fund; provided that if a futures, spot, forward or options contract could not be liquidated on the day with respect to which net assets are being determined, the basis for determining the liquidating value of such contract shall be such value as the Board of Directors may deem fair and reasonable. Swaps will be valued at their market value.
- f. The value of money market instruments not traded on stock exchanges nor on other Regulated Markets and with a remaining maturity of less than 12 months and of more than ninety (90) days is deemed to be the nominal value thereof, increased by any

interest accrued thereon. Money market instruments with a remaining maturity of ninety (90) days or less will be valued by the amortized cost method, which approximates market value.

- g. Interest rate swaps will be valued at their market value established by reference to the applicable interest rate curve).
- h. All other securities and other assets will be valued at fair market value as determined in good faith pursuant to procedures established by the Board of Directors.

The net proceeds from the issue of Shares in the relevant Sub-Fund are invested in the specific portfolio of assets constituting such Sub-Fund.

The Board of Directors shall maintain for each Sub-Fund a separate portfolio of assets. As between shareholders, each portfolio of assets shall be invested for the exclusive benefit of the relevant Sub-Fund.

Each Sub-Fund shall only be responsible for the liabilities which are attributable to such Sub-Fund.

The value of all assets and liabilities not expressed in the Reference Currency of a class of Shares or Sub-Fund will be converted into the Reference Currency of such class of Shares or Sub-Fund at the rate of exchange ruling in Luxembourg on the relevant Valuation Day.

The Board of Directors, in its discretion, may permit some other methods of valuation to be used if it considers that such valuation better reflects the fair value of any assets.

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices for the Shares in each Sub-Fund may be obtained during business hours at the registered office of the Fund, and will be published in such newspapers as determined for each Sub-Fund in Part B of the Prospectus, as the case may be.

Temporary Suspension of the Calculation

In each Sub-Fund, the Fund may temporarily suspend the calculation of the Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion of Shares:

a) during any period when any of the principal stock exchanges or other markets on which a substantial portion of the investments of the Fund attributable to such Sub-Fund from time to time are quoted or dealt in is closed otherwise than for ordinary holidays, or during which dealings therein are restricted or suspended;

b) during the existence of any state of affairs which constitutes an emergency in the opinion of the Board of Directors as a result of which disposal or valuation of assets owned by the Fund attributable to such Sub-Fund would be impracticable;

c) during any breakdown in the means of communication or computation normally employed in determining the price or value of any of the investments of such Sub-Fund or the current price or value on any stock exchange or other market in respect of the assets attributable to such Sub-Fund;

d) during any period when the Fund is unable to repatriate funds for the purpose of making payments on the redemption of Shares of such Sub-Fund or during which any transfer of funds involved in the realisation or acquisition of investments or payments due on

redemption of Shares cannot, in the opinion of the Board of Directors, be effected at normal rates of exchange;

e) when for any other reason the prices of any investments owned by the Fund attributable to such Sub-Fund cannot promptly or accurately be ascertained;

f) upon the notification or publication of (i) a convening notice to a general meeting of shareholders for the purpose of resolving the dissolution and liquidation of the Fund or the notice informing the shareholders of the decisions of the Board of Directors to liquidate one or several Sub-Funds or (ii) as far as such suspension is justified by the need of protection of the shareholders, a notice informing the shareholders of the decision of the Board of Directors to merge one or several Sub-Funds;

g) during any period when the market of a currency in which a substantial portion of the assets of the Fund is denominated is closed otherwise than for ordinary holidays, or during which dealings therein are suspended or restricted;

h) during any period when political, economic, military, monetary or fiscal circumstances which are beyond the control and responsibility of the Fund prevent the Fund from disposing of the assets, or determining the Net Asset Value of the Fund in a normal and reasonable manner;

i) during any period when the calculation of the net asset value per unit or share of a substantial part of undertakings for collective investment the Fund is investing in, is suspended and this suspension has a material impact on the Net Asset Value per Share in a Sub-Fund;

j) regarding a feeder Sub-Fund, if its master UCITS temporarily suspends the repurchase, redemption or subscription of its units or shares, whether as its own initiative or at the request of its competent authorities, within the same period of time as the master UCITS.

Notice of the beginning and of the end of any period of suspension shall be given by the Fund to all the shareholders by way of publication and may be sent to shareholders affected, i.e. having made an application for subscription, redemption or conversion of Shares for which the calculation of the Net Asset Value has been suspended.

Any application for subscription, redemption or conversion of Shares is irrevocable except in case of suspension of the calculation of the Net Asset Value per Share in the relevant Sub-Fund, in which case shareholders may give notice that they wish to withdraw their application. If no such notice is received by the Fund, such application will be dealt with on the first Valuation Day following the end of the period of suspension.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

The Fund's principal investment objective is to achieve long term capital growth.

Consequently, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders of the different Sub-Funds.

The Board of Directors reserves however the right to propose the payment of a dividend at any time.

In any event, no distribution may be made if, as a result, the Net Asset Value of the Fund would fall below EUR 1,250,000.-.

Dividends not claimed within five years of their due date will lapse and revert to the relevant Sub-Fund.

CHARGES AND EXPENSES

General

The Fund pays out of the assets of the relevant Sub-Fund all expenses payable by the Fund which shall include but not be limited to formation expenses, fees payable to its Management Company, Investment Managers and Advisors, including performance fees, if any, expenses incurred (by the Fund or Investment Manager(s)) in obtaining investment research, fees and expenses payable to its Auditors and accountants, Depositary and correspondents, Domiciliary and Corporate Agent, Administrative Agent, Registrar Agent, Listing Agent, any paying agent, any permanent representatives in places of registration, as well as any other agent employed by the Fund, the remuneration (if any) of the Directors and their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses, insurance coverage, and reasonable travelling costs in connection with Board meetings, fees and expenses for legal and auditing services, marketing and communication fees, any fees and expenses involved in registering and maintaining the registration of the Fund with any governmental agencies or stock exchanges in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and in any other country, reporting and publishing expenses, including the costs of preparing, printing, translating, advertising and distributing prospectuses and KID, explanatory memoranda, periodical reports or registration statements, share certificates, and the costs of any reports to shareholders, all taxes, duties, governmental and similar charges, and all other operating expenses, including the cost of buying and selling assets, interest, bank and brokerage charges. The Fund may accrue administrative and other expenses of a regular or recurring nature based on an estimated amount rateable for yearly or other periods.

The Fund will pay all its operating expenses, including postage, telephone, facsimile and telex expenses, the cost of software and/or independent services to assist with risk reporting to investors, the cost of software required to aggregate data for regulatory reporting, any other organisational and operating expenses in each case together with any applicable value added tax and any expenses.

In the case where any liability of the Fund cannot be considered as being attributable to a particular Sub-Fund, such liability shall be allocated to all the Sub-Funds pro-rata to their Net Asset Values or in such other manner as determined by the Board of Directors acting in good faith.

Expenses incurred in connection with the creation of any additional Sub-Fund shall be borne by the relevant Sub-Fund and will be written off over a period of five years. Hence, the additional Sub-Funds shall not bear a pro rata of the costs and expenses incurred in connection with the creation of the Fund and the initial issue of Shares, which have not already been written off at the time of the creation of the new Sub-Funds.

The Management Company may appoint distributors or placement / marketing agents (hereinafter the "agents"). Such agents shall in retribution for the performance of their services be entitled to a remuneration from the Management Company (at the charge of the respective sub-fund(s)), provided the agents are not prohibited from receiving any fees and commissions (including research) under applicable laws and regulations, including Directive 2014/65 EUR of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014, on markets in financial instruments (as amended or supplemented from time to time).

If required by applicable laws and regulation, the agents shall inform their clients and any other applicable party about the nature and amount of any remuneration received.

Fees of the Management Company

The Management Company is entitled to receive from the relevant Sub-Fund out of such Sub-Fund's asset a management fee payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the relevant Sub-Fund based on a sliding fee scale applied taking into account the AUM of the Fund as a whole as follows:

NAV of the Fund (in million EUR) Applicable fee rate

-	From 0 to 500:	0.05%
-	From 500 to 1,000:	0.045%
-	Above 1,000:	0.04%

With a minimum fee EUR 125'000 per year for the whole Fund, to be borne by each Sub-Fund on an "asset weighted" (i.e. pro rata) basis.

Fees of the Depositary

The Depositary is entitled to receive out of the assets of each Sub-Fund a fee calculated in accordance with customary banking practice in Luxembourg as a percentage per annum of the average quarterly Net Asset Value thereof during the relevant quarter and payable quarterly in arrears.

They are currently paid at the following sliding Fee Scale as follows applied on the Fund as a whole and allocated to each Sub-Fund based on the relative Net Asset Value:

NAV of the Fund (in million EUR) Applicable fee rate

-	From 0 to 500:	0.05%
-	From 500 to 1,000:	0.04%
-	Above 1,000:	0.03%

With a minimum fee EUR 125'000 per year for the whole to be borne by each Sub-Fund on an "asset weighted" (i.e. pro rata) basis. Further, the Depositary is entitled to receive as a remuneration for its oversight duties 0.01% with a minimum of EUR 30'000 per year for the whole Fund – split "asset weighted" on all Sub Funds.

In addition, the Depositary is entitled to transactions fees ranging between EUR 15 and EUR 250 depending on the asset type.

and increased by any VAT payable thereon.

Fees of the Domiciliary and Corporate Agent, Administrative Agent, Registrar Agent

The Management Company acting as Domiciliary and Corporate Agent, Administrative Agent, Registrar Agent is entitled to receive from the Fund, out of the assets of each Sub-Fund, a remuneration calculated in accordance with customary banking practice in Luxembourg and expressed basically as flat fees payable yearly or quarterly in arrears. They are currently paid at the following rates:

As regards the Administrative Agent (fund accounting and administration)

The remuneration of the Administrative Agent is based on a sliding Fee Scale Range as follows:

NAV of the Fund (in million EUR)	Applicable fee rate
- From 0 to 500:	0.075%

-	From 500 to 1,000:	0.065%
-	Above 1,000:	0.055%

With a minimum Fee EUR 150'000 per year for the whole Fund, to be borne by each Sub-Fund on an "asset weighted" (i.e. pro rata) basis. and including up to five Share Classes per Sub-Fund.

For the domiciliation services, the Management Company is entitled to a remuneration of EUR 700 per Sub Fund and per year.

In addition, the Domiciliary and Corporate Agent, Administrative Agent, Registrar Agent is entitled to be reimbursed by the Fund for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and disbursements.

Performance Fees

For all the Sub-Funds paying Performance Fees, as specified in Part B of the Prospectus, if (i) Shares are redeemed or converted into other Shares of any Share Class of a Sub-Fund or of another existing Sub-Fund or of another fund during the financial year and a Performance Fee has accrued for those Shares, or (ii) the assets of a Sub-Fund or of a Share Class are transferred to or merged with those of a New UCITS or of a New Sub-Fund, (iii) a Sub-Fund or of a Share Class are terminated, and a Performance Fee has accrued for those Share, such Performance Fee will be crystallized respectively at the date of redemption or conversion, or at the effective date of the merger or at the effective date of termination and it will be considered as payable.

However, no performance fee shall crystallise where this Sub-Fund or a Class of Shares of this Sub-Fund is merged with a newly established receiving New UCITS or New Sub-Fund with no performance history and with an investment policy not substantially different from that of this Sub-Fund. In that case, the performance reference period of this Sub-Fund shall continue applying in the receiving New UCITS or New Sub-Fund.

DEPOSITARY

Pictet & Cie (Europe) S.A. has been appointed as depositary bank (the "**Depositary**") of the Fund under an agreement concluded for an indefinite period on with effect as of 1 April 2021. This agreement may be terminated by either party by giving 3 months' notice.

Pictet & Cie (Europe) S.A. is a *société anonyme* ("public limited company by shares") incorporated under Luxembourg law on 3 November 1989 for an indefinite period.

The Depositary is a credit institution established in Luxembourg, whose registered office is located at 15A, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, and which is registered in the Luxembourg Trade and Companies Register under No. B32060. It is authorised to conduct banking activities in accordance with the law of 5 April 1993 concerning the financial sector, as amended. The Depositary undertakes to perform activities in the name

of and in the interest of the Fund's shareholders relating to (i) the custody of liquidities and financial instruments that are included amongst the Fund's assets, (ii) the monitoring of cash flows, (iii) supervision duties and any other service that may be agreed from time to time and included in the agreements with the Depositary.

Financial instruments the safekeeping of which may be carried out, may be held either directly by the Depositary or, within the limits permitted by applicable laws and regulations, through third party depositaries/sub-depositaries that offer the same guarantees as the Depositary (namely in the case of Luxembourg institutions, they are required to be credit institutions within the meaning of the law of 5 April 1993 concerning the financial sector, as amended or in the case of foreign institutions, they are required to be subject to regulations on prudential supervision that are equivalent to those provided for by applicable European legislation).

The Depositary shall also ensure that there is adequate monitoring of the proper management of liquidity flows in relation to the Fund, and more specifically will ensure that all payments made by Fund shareholders or on their behalf when the purchase of Fund shares are made are properly received and that Fund monies have been accounted for in the cash accounts that have been opened in the name of (i) the Fund, (ii) the Management Company acting on behalf of the Fund or (iii) the Depositary acting on behalf of the Fund.

The Depositary must, in particular:

- ensure that shares are sold, issued, redeemed or cancelled by the Fund in accordance with the law in force and the Articles;

- ensure that the calculation of the value of the Fund's shares is carried out in accordance with the law and the Fund's Articles;

- carry out the instructions from the Fund, except where they are not compatible with the law or the Articles;

- ensure that proceeds are remitted within the usual time limits for transactions relating to the Fund's assets; and

- ensure that the Fund's income is allocated in accordance with the Articles.

The Depositary shall provide the Fund and the Management Company with a complete inventory of the Fund's assets on a regular basis.

Pursuant to an agreement concluded with the Depositary, the latter may, under certain conditions and in order to fulfil its duties in a more effective manner, delegate to one or more third-party delegates all or part of its custody duties with respect to Fund assets. These third-party delegates may be any affiliate of the Depositary to which the asset custody duties have been delegated.

The Depositary must act with all of the skill, care and diligence that is required when selecting the said third-party delegate and ensure that any third-party delegate possesses and maintains the required expertise and skill. The Depositary must assess periodically whether the third party delegate is fulfilling legal and regulatory requirements and must conduct continuous supervision over third-party delegates to ensure that the obligations of the thirdparty delegates continue to be carried out in an appropriate manner.

The Depositary's liability is not affected by the fact that it has entrusted the custody of part or all of the Fund's assets to such third-party delegates.

In the event of the loss of a financial instrument in custody, the Depositary must deliver a financial instrument of an identical type or the corresponding amount to the Fund without unnecessary delay unless the Depositary can prove that the loss is the result of an external event that is beyond its reasonable control and the consequences of which would have been unavoidable despite all reasonable efforts to avoid them.

An updated version of the list of appointed third-party delegates is available upon request at the Fund's registered office and on the Depositary's website: <u>https://www.group.pictet/asset-services/custody/safekeeping-delegates-sub-custodians</u>

In accordance with European Directive 2009/65/EC, the Depositary and the Fund must ensure that where (i) the law of a third country requires that certain financial instruments be held in custody by a local entity and no local entities are subject to regulation (including with respect to capital adequacy) and effective prudential supervision and (ii) the Fund has instructed the Depositary to delegate the custody of such financial instruments to such a local entity, the Fund's shareholders are duly informed, prior to their investment, of the fact that such a delegation is required due to legal constraints, of the circumstances justifying the delegation and of the risks involved in such a delegation.

In performing its duties, the Depositary must act honestly, independently and solely in the interest of the Fund and of its shareholders.

Potential conflicts of interest may however arise from time to time, in relation to the services provided by the Depositary and/or its delegates, other services provided to the Fund, the Management Company and/or other parties. As indicated above, the Depositary's affiliates may also be appointed as third- party delegates of the Depositary.

The potential conflicts of interest that have been identified between the Depositary and its delegates and which are essentially fraud (failure to report irregularities to the authorities to avoid a bad reputation), the risk of legal action (reluctance or failure to act against the Depositary), bias in making a selection (selection of Depositary that is not based on quality and price), the risk of insolvency (limited standards in relation to separation of assets and the Depositary's solvency) or the risk of exposure to a group (for intra-group investments). The Depositary (or its delegates) may, in carrying out its activities, encounter a conflict of interest or potential conflict of interest with the interests of the Fund and/or any other fund for which the Depositary (or its delegates) is acting.

The Depositary has established many kinds of situations that can potentially lead to a conflict of interest and has accordingly conducted an assessment of all activities performed in favour of the Fund, either by the Depositary itself or by its delegates. This assessment has made it possible to identify potential conflicts of interest or conflicts of interest whose management in an appropriate fashion has been possible.

The details of these potential conflicts of interest listed above is available at the following links:

https://www.pictet.com/content/dam/www/documents/legal-and-notes/PAS-Registerconflicts-interests-PEUSA-201809_EGR_Final_EN.pdf.coredownload.pdf.

The Depositary conducts a re-assessment on a regular basis of the services and delegations that it conducts and that are conducted by its delegates that may give rise to conflicts of interest and will accordingly update this list.

If a conflict or a potential conflict of interest arises, the Depositary must take its obligations to the Fund into account and must treat the Fund and the other funds for which it acts in an

equitable manner, so that, within reason, all transactions will be carried out on the basis of predefined objective criteria and in the sole interest of the Fund and the Fund's shareholders. Such potential conflicts of interest are identified, managed and monitored in various ways including, but not limited to, the hierarchical and operational separation of the Depositary's duties from its other duties which may potentially involve a conflict and through the Depositary's compliance with its own policy governing conflicts of interest.

The Depositary or the Fund may terminate the Depositary's duties at any time, by giving at least three months' written notice to the other party, it being understood that any decision by the Fund to end the Depositary's appointment is subject to another Depositary taking on the duties and responsibilities of the Depositary as defined in the Articles, provided furthermore that, if the Fund terminates the Depositary's duties, the Depositary will continue to perform its duties until such time as the Depositary has been relieved of all the Fund's assets that it held or had arranged to be held on behalf of the Fund. Should the Depositary itself give notice to terminate the agreement, the Fund will similarly be required to appoint a new depositary bank to take over the duties and responsibilities of the Depositary as set out in the Articles, on the understanding that, as of the date when the notice of termination expires and until such time as a new Depositary is appointed by the Fund, the Depositary will only be required to take any necessary measures to safeguard the best interests of shareholders. The Depositary is remunerated in accordance with customary practice in the Luxembourg financial market. Such remuneration is expressed as a percentage of the Fund's net assets and paid on a quarterly basis.

DOMICILIARY AND CORPORATE AGENT, ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, REGISTRAR AGENT

The Management Company is acting as the domiciliary and corporate agent (the "Domiciliary and Corporate Agent") for the Fund. In such capacity, it will be responsible for all corporate agency duties required by Luxembourg law, and in particular for providing and supervising the mailing of statements, reports, notices and other documents to the shareholders, in compliance with the provisions of, and as more fully described in, the agreement mentioned hereinafter.

The Management Company is also acting as the administrative agent (the "Administrative Agent") for the Fund. In such capacity, it will be responsible for all administrative duties required by Luxembourg law, and in particular for the bookkeeping and the calculation of the Net Asset Value per Share of any class of Shares within each Sub-Fund, in compliance with the provisions of, and as more fully described in, the agreement mentioned hereinafter.

The Management Company is also finally acting as the registrar agent (the "Registrar Agent") for the Fund, which will be responsible for handling the processing of subscriptions for Shares, dealing with requests for redemptions and conversions and accepting transfers of funds, for the safekeeping of the register of shareholders of the Fund, the delivery of Share certificates, if requested, the safekeeping of all non-issued Share certificates of the Fund, for accepting Share certificates tendered for replacement, redemption or conversion, in compliance with the provisions of, and as more fully described in, the agreement mentioned hereinafter.

The rights and duties of the Domiciliary and Corporate Agent, Administrative Agent, Registrar Agent are set out in the Management Company Services Agreement.

INVESTMENT MANAGER AND INVESTMENT ADVISOR

In order to carry out the policy of any Sub-Fund, the Management Company may delegate at the charge of the Fund the investment management function to one or more investment managers for each Sub-Fund, as specified in Part B of the Prospectus (individually the "Investment Manager" and collectively the "Investment Managers") as the case may be.

The Investment Manager provides the Management Company with advice, reports and recommendations in connection with the management of the assets of the relevant Sub-Fund(s) and shall advise the Management Company as to the selection of the securities and other assets constituting the portfolios of the relevant Sub-Fund(s) and has discretion, on a day-to-day basis and subject to the overall control and responsibility of the Management Company, to purchase and sell securities and otherwise to manage the relevant Sub-Fund's portfolio.

In addition, the Management Company and/or the Investment Manager(s) may be assisted at the charge of the Fund by one or more investment Advisors for each Sub-Fund, as specified in Part B of the Prospectus (individually the "Investment Advisor" and collectively the "Investment Advisors"). An Investment Advisor may so be designated to provide investment advice on any particular category of assets of any Sub-Fund when it is considered that such an investment Advisor has specific knowledge and skills in the contemplated assets. The Management Company nor the Investment Manager as the case may be, will never be bound by the advice provided by the Investment Advisor as the case may be.

The appointment of an Investment Manager and/or of an Investment Advisor will be indicated in the specific information concerning the relevant Sub-Fund(s) contained in Part B of the Prospectus.

MEASURES TO COMBAT MONEY LAUNDERING AND TERRORIST FINANCING AND REGISTER OF BENEFICIAL OWNERS

Pursuant to the applicable provisions of Luxembourg laws and regulations in relation to the fight against money laundering and terrorist financing ("**AML/CFT**"), obligations have been imposed on the Fund as well as on other professionals of the financial sector to prevent the use of funds for money laundering and financing of terrorism purposes.

The Fund and the Management Company will ensure their compliance with the applicable provisions of the relevant Luxembourg laws and regulations as they may be amended, revised or supplemented from time to time, including but not limited to the Luxembourg law of 12 November 2004 on the fight against money laundering and terrorist financing (the "2004 AML/CFT Law"), the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 1 February 2010 providing detail on certain provisions of the 2004 AML/CFT Law (the "2010 AML/CFT Regulation"), CSSF Regulation N°12-02 of 14 December 2012 on the fight against money laundering and terrorist financing (the "CSSF Regulation 12-02") and relevant CSSF Circulars in the field of AML/CFT, including but not limited to CSSF Circular 18/698 on the authorization and organization of investment fund managers incorporated under Luxembourg law (the "CSSF Circular 18/698", and the above collectively referred to as the "AML/CFT Rules").

In accordance with the AML/CTF Rules, the Fund and the Management Company are required to apply due diligence measures on the investors (including on their ultimate beneficial owner(s)), their delegates in accordance with their respective policies and procedures put in place from time to time. Based on article 3 (7) of the 2004 AML/CFT Law, the Fund and the Management Company are also required to apply precautionary measures regarding the assets of the Fund. Where Shares are subscribed through an intermediary acting on behalf of

the investor, enhanced customer due diligence measures for this intermediary will also be applied in accordance with the 2004 AML/CFT Law and the CSSF Regulation 12-02.

Among others, the AML/CTF Rules require a detailed verification of a prospective investor's identity. In this context, the Fund, the Management Company or the Administrative Agent or any Distributor, nominee or any other type of intermediary (as the case may be), acting under the responsibility and supervision of the Fund will require prospective investors to provide them with any information, confirmation and documentation until the requesting entity is reasonably satisfied that the requirements of the 2004 AML/CFT Law and any other applicable AML/CTF Rules are complied with.

In accordance with article 3-1 of the 2004 AML/CFT Law, the obligations to perform customer due diligence measures on the investors may be simplified in situations where the risk of money laundering or terrorist financing has been assessed as low. A simplified customer due diligence is not an exemption from any of the customer due diligence measures; however, the Management Company may adjust the amount, timing, or type of each or all of the customer due diligence measures in a way that is commensurate with the low risk it has identified.

In the event of delay or failure by a prospective investor to produce any information required for verification purposes, the Fund is entitled to refuse the application. Similarly, when Shares are issued, they cannot be redeemed or converted until full details of registration and antimoney laundering documents have been completed.

In addition, the Fund, the Management Company, or the Administrative Agent or any Distributor, nominee or any other type of intermediary (as the case may be), acting under the responsibility and supervision of the Fund, may request investors to provide additional or updated identification documents from time to time pursuant to on-going client due diligence requirements under the AML/CTF Rules, and investors shall be required and accept to comply with such requests.

Moreover, prospective or current investors who fail to comply with the above requirements may be subject to additional administrative or criminal sanctions under applicable laws, including but not limited to the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.

Pursuant to the Luxembourg law of 13 January 2019 on the register of beneficial owners (the "**RBO Law**"), the Fund (or the Management Company, as the case may be) is subject to the obligation to file certain information on the natural persons considered as their beneficial owners, as defined in the 2004 AML/CFT Law, with the register of beneficial owners (the "**RBO**"). Such information includes, among others, first and last name, nationality, country of residence, personal or professional address, national identification number and information on the nature and the scope of the beneficial ownership interest held by each beneficial owner in the Fund. The Fund is required, among others, (i) to make such information available upon request to certain Luxembourg national authorities (including the CSSF, the Commisariat aux Assurances, the Cellule de Renseignement Financier, Luxembourg tax and other national authorities as defined in the RBO Law) and upon motivated request of other professionals of the financial sector subject to the AML/CTF Rules, and (ii) to register such information in a publicly available central RBO.

That being said, the Fund or a beneficial owner may, however, on a case by case basis and in accordance with the provisions of the RBO Law, formulate a motivated request with the administrator of the RBO to limit the access to the information relating to them, e.g. in cases where such access could cause a disproportionate risk to the beneficial owner, a risk of fraud, kidnapping, blackmail, extortion, harassment or intimidation towards the beneficial owner, or where the beneficial owner is a minor or otherwise incapacitated. The decision to restrict

access to the RBO does, however, not apply to the Luxembourg national authorities, nor to credit institutions, financial institutions, bailiffs and notaries acting in their capacity as public officers, which can thus always consult the RBO.

In light of the above RBO Law requirements, any persons willing to invest in the Fund and any beneficial owner(s) of such persons (i) are required to provide, and agree to provide, the Fund and as the case being the Administrative Agent or their Distributor, nominee or any other type of intermediary (as the case may be), with the necessary information in order to allow the Fund to comply with its obligations in terms of beneficial owner identification, registration and publication under the RBO Law, and (ii) accept that such information will be made available among others to Luxembourg national authorities and other professionals of the financial sector as well as to the public, with certain limitations, through the RBO.

LUXEMBOURG TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following information is a summary of certain material Luxembourg tax consequences of subscribing, purchasing, owning and disposing of Shares. It does not purport to be a complete analysis of all possible tax situations that may be relevant to a decision to subscribe, purchase, own or sell Shares. It is included herein solely for preliminary information purposes. It is not intended to be, nor should it be construed to be, legal or tax advice. This summary does not allow any conclusion to be drawn with respect to issues not specifically addressed. The following description of Luxembourg tax law is based on the Luxembourg law and regulations in effect and as interpreted by the Luxembourg tax authorities on the date of the Prospectus. These laws and interpretations are subject to change that may occur after such date, even with retroactive or retrospective effect.

Prospective purchasers of Shares should consult their own tax advisers as to the particular tax consequences of subscribing, purchasing, owning and disposing of Shares, including the application and effect of any federal, state or local taxes under the tax laws of Luxembourg and their countries of citizenship, residence, domicile or incorporation.

Please be aware that the residence concept used under the respective headings below applies for Luxembourg income tax assessment purposes only. Any reference in the present section to a tax, duty, levy, impost or other charge or withholding of a similar nature refers to Luxembourg tax law and/or concepts only. Also, please note that a reference to Luxembourg income tax generally encompasses corporate income tax (*impôt sur le revenu des collectivités*), municipal business tax (*impôt commercial communal*), the solidarity surcharge (*contribution au fonds pour l'emploi*) as well as personal income tax (*impôt sur le revenu des personnes physiques*). Corporate taxpayers may further be subject to net wealth tax (*impôt sur la fortune*) as well as other duties, levies and taxes. Corporate income tax, municipal business tax, net wealth tax and the solidarity surcharge invariably apply to most corporate taxpayers resident in Luxembourg for tax purposes. Individual taxpayers are generally subject to personal income tax and the solidarity surcharge. Under certain circumstances, where an individual taxpayer acts in the course of the management of a professional or business undertaking, municipal business tax may apply as well.

A. Taxation of the Fund

Income and net wealth taxes

Under current Luxembourg tax law, the Fund is neither subject to corporate income tax and municipal business tax (including the solidarity surcharge) nor net wealth tax (including the minimum net wealth tax) in Luxembourg.

Subscription tax

The Fund is as a rule subject in Luxembourg to a subscription tax (*taxe d'abonnement*) of 0.05% per annum, such tax being payable quarterly. The taxable basis of the subscription tax is the aggregate net assets of the Fund valued on the last day of each calendar quarter.

However, the rate is reduced to 0.01% per annum for:

- undertakings whose sole object is the collective investment in money market instruments and in deposits with credit institutions;
- undertakings whose sole object is the collective investment in deposits with credit institutions;
- individual compartments of undertakings for collective investment ("**UCIs**") with multiple compartments subject to the amended law of 17 December 2010 on UCIs and individual classes of securities issued within a UCI or within a compartment of a UCI with multiple compartments, provided that the securities of these compartments or classes are reserved for one or more institutional investors.

Are further exempt from the subscription tax:

- the value of the assets represented by units held in other UCIs provided that these units have already been subject to the subscription tax provided for by Article 174 of the amended law of 17 December 2010 on UCIs or by Article 68 of the amended law of 13 February 2007 on specialised investment funds or by Article 46 of the amended law of 23 July 2016 on reserved alternative investment funds;
- UCIs as well as individual compartments of UCIs with multiple compartments (i) whose securities are reserved for institutional investors, and (ii) whose sole object is the collective investment in money market instruments and in deposits with credit institutions, and (iii) whose weighted residual portfolio maturity does not exceed ninety (90) days, and (iv) that have obtained the highest possible rating from a recognised rating agency.

If several classes of securities exist within the UCI or the compartment, the exemption only applies to classes whose securities are reserved for institutional investors;

- UCIs whose securities are reserved for (i) institutions for occupational retirement pension or similar investment vehicles set up on one or several employers' initiative for the benefit of their employees and (ii) companies of one or several employers investing the funds they hold, to provide retirement benefits to their employees;
- UCIs as well as individual compartments of UCIs with multiple compartments whose main objective is the investment in microfinance institutions;
- UCIs as well as individual compartments of UCIs with multiple compartments (i) whose securities are listed or traded on at least one stock exchange or another regulated market operating regularly, recognised and open to the public, and (ii) whose sole objective is to replicate the performance of one or more indices.

If several classes of securities exist within the UCI or the compartment, the exemption only applies to classes fulfilling the condition sub-point (i).

The above-mentioned provisions apply *mutatis mutandis* to the individual compartments of a UCI with multiple compartments.

Alternatively, the rate of the annual subscription tax may be reduced as follows:

- where the proportion of net assets of the Fund or of a Sub-Fund invested in sustainable economic activities as defined in Article 3 of Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, and amending Regulation (EU) 2019/2088 (the "Regulation (EU) 2020/852"), which is disclosed in accordance with that regulation, represents at least 5% of the aggregate net assets of the Fund or of the Sub-Fund, the rate of the annual subscription tax amounts to 0.04% for the proportion of net assets as defined in a statement certified by a réviseur d'entreprises agréé (approved statutory auditor);
- where the proportion of net assets of the Fund or of a Sub-Fund invested in sustainable economic activities as defined in Article 3 of Regulation (EU) 2020/852, which is disclosed in accordance with that regulation, represents at least 20% of the aggregate net assets of the Fund or of the Sub-Fund, the rate of the annual subscription tax amounts to 0.03% for the proportion of net assets as defined in a statement certified by a réviseur d'entreprises agréé (approved statutory auditor);
- where the proportion of net assets of the Fund or of a Sub-Fund invested in sustainable economic activities as defined in Article 3 of Regulation (EU) 2020/852, which is disclosed in accordance with that regulation, represents at least 35% of the aggregate net assets of the Fund or of the Sub-Fund, the rate of the annual subscription tax amounts to 0.02% for the proportion of net assets as defined in a statement certified by a réviseur d'entreprises agréé (approved statutory auditor);
- where the proportion of net assets of the Fund or of a Sub-Fund invested in sustainable economic activities as defined in Article 3 of Regulation (EU) 2020/852, which is disclosed in accordance with that regulation, represents at least 50% of the aggregate net assets of the Fund or of the Sub-Fund, the rate of the annual subscription tax amounts to 0.01% for the proportion of net assets as defined in a statement certified by a réviseur d'entreprises agréé (approved statutory auditor).

Withholding tax

Under current Luxembourg tax law, there is no withholding tax on distributions and redemption payments made by the Fund to its shareholders. There is also no withholding tax on the distribution of liquidation proceeds to the shareholders.

The Fund may be however subject to withholding tax on dividends and interest payments and to tax on capital gains in the country of origin of its investments. As the Fund itself is exempt from Luxembourg corporate income tax, withholding tax levied at source, if any, would normally be a final cost.

Whether the Fund may benefit from a double tax treaty concluded by Luxembourg must be analysed on a case-by-case basis. Indeed, as the Fund is structured as an investment company (as opposed to a mere co-ownership of assets), certain double tax treaties signed by Luxembourg may directly be applicable to Fund.

Value added tax

In Luxembourg, regulated investment funds such as the Fund are considered as taxable persons for value added tax ("VAT") purposes without any input VAT deduction right. A VAT exemption applies in Luxembourg for services qualifying as fund management services. Other services supplied to the Fund could potentially trigger VAT and require the VAT registration of the Fund in Luxembourg. As a result of such VAT registration, the Fund will be in a position to fulfil its duty to self-assess the VAT regarded as due in Luxembourg on taxable services (or goods to some extent) purchased from abroad.

No VAT liability arises in principle in Luxembourg in respect of any payments made by the Fund to its shareholders to the extent that such payments are linked to their subscription to the Shares and do, therefore, not constitute the consideration received for taxable services supplied.

Other taxes

No stamp duty or other tax is generally payable in Luxembourg in connection with the issue of Shares by the Fund against cash.

The Fund is however subject to a fixed registration duty of EUR 75 in Luxembourg upon incorporation and any subsequent amendment to its articles of association.

B. Taxation of the shareholders

General considerations

It is expected that shareholders will be resident for tax purposes in different countries. Consequently, no attempt is made in this Prospectus to summarise the tax consequences for each shareholders of subscribing, purchasing, owning or disposing of Shares. These consequences will vary in accordance with the law and practice currently in force in the shareholders country of citizenship, residence, domicile or incorporation and with their personal circumstances. shareholders that are a resident in or a citizen of certain countries which have a tax legislation affecting foreign funds may have a current liability to tax on the undistributed income and gains of the Fund.

Tax residency

A shareholder will not become resident, nor be deemed to be resident, in Luxembourg by reason only of holding and/or disposing of the Shares or the execution, performance and/or enforcement thereof.

Resident individual shareholders

Dividends and other payments derived from the Shares by a resident individual shareholder, who acts in the course of the management of either his/her private wealth or his/her professional/business activity, are subject to personal income tax at the progressive ordinary rates.

Capital gains realised upon the disposal of the Shares by a resident individual shareholder, who acts in the course of the management of his/her private wealth, are not subject to personal income tax, unless said capital gains qualify either as speculative gains or as gains on a substantial participation. Capital gains are deemed to be speculative and are thus subject to personal income tax at ordinary rates if the Shares are disposed of within six (6) months after

their acquisition or if their disposal precedes their acquisition. A participation is deemed to be substantial where a resident individual shareholder holds or has held, either alone or together with his/her spouse or partner and/or minor children, directly or indirectly at any time within the five (5) years preceding the disposal, more than ten percent (10%) of the share capital of the Fund whose Shares are being disposed of. A shareholder is also deemed to alienate a substantial participation if he/she acquired free of charge, within the five (5) years preceding the transfer, a participation that was constituting a substantial participation in the hands of the alienator (or the alienators in case of successive transfers free of charge within the same five-year period). Capital gains realised on a substantial participation more than six (6) months after the acquisition thereof are taxed according to the half-global rate method (*i.e.* the average rate applicable to the total income is calculated according to progressive personal income tax rates and half of the average rate is applied to the capital gains realised on the substantial participation). A disposal may include a sale, an exchange, a contribution or any other kind of alienation of the participation.

Capital gains realised on the disposal of the Shares by a resident individual shareholder, who acts in the course of the management of his/her professional/business activity, are subject to personal income tax at ordinary rates. Taxable gains are determined as being the difference between the sale, repurchase or redemption price and the lower of the cost or book value of the Shares sold or redeemed.

Resident corporate shareholders

Luxembourg resident corporate shareholder which are fully taxable companies must include any profits derived, as well as any gains realised on the sale, repurchase or redemption of Shares, in their taxable profits for Luxembourg income tax purposes. Taxable gains are determined as being the difference between the sale, repurchase or redemption price and the lower of the cost or book value of the Shares sold or redeemed.

Resident shareholders benefiting from a special tax regime

Luxembourg resident corporate shareholder which benefit from a special tax regime, such as (i) specialised investment funds subject to the amended law of 13 February 2007, (ii) family wealth management companies subject to the amended law of 11 May 2007, (iii) UCIs subject to the amended law of 17 December 2010, or (iv) reserved alternative investment funds treated as a specialised investment fund for Luxembourg tax purposes and subject to the amended law of 23 July 2016, are exempt from income taxes in Luxembourg and profits derived from the Shares are thus not subject to Luxembourg income taxes.

Non-resident shareholders

Non-resident shareholders that have neither a permanent establishment nor a permanent representative in Luxembourg to which or whom the Shares are attributable, are generally not liable to any income tax in Luxembourg on income received and gains realised upon the sale, repurchase or redemption of the Shares.

Non-resident corporate shareholders that have a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg to which or whom the Shares are attributable, must include any income received, as well as any gain realised on the sale, repurchase or redemption of Shares, in their taxable income for Luxembourg income tax assessment purposes.

The same inclusion applies to individual shareholders, acting in the course of the management of a professional or business undertaking, who have a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg, to which or whom the Shares are attributable. Taxable gains are determined as being the difference between the sale, repurchase or redemption price and the lower of the cost or book value of the Shares sold or redeemed.

Net wealth tax

Luxembourg resident shareholders as well as non-resident shareholders that have a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Luxembourg to which or whom the Shares are attributable, are subject to Luxembourg net wealth tax on such Shares, except if such shareholders are (i) an individual, (ii) a securitisation company subject to the amended law of 22 March 2004, (iii) a venture capital company subject to the amended law of 15 June 2004, (iv) a professional pension institution subject to the amended law dated 13 July 2005, (v) a specialised investment fund subject to the amended law of 13 February 2007, (vi) a family wealth management company subject to the amended law of 11 May 2007, (vii) a UCI subject to the amended law of 17 December 2010, or (viii) a reserved alternative investment fund subject to the amended law of 23 July 2016.

However, (i) a securitisation company subject to the amended law of 22 March 2004, (ii) an opaque venture capital company subject to the amended law of 15 June 2004, (iii) a professional pension institution subject to the amended law of 13 July 2005, and (iv) an opaque reserved alternative investment fund treated as a venture capital vehicle for Luxembourg tax purposes and subject to the amended law of 23 July 2016 remain subject to the minimum net wealth tax.

Other taxes

Under current Luxembourg tax law, where an individual shareholder is a resident of Luxembourg for inheritance tax purposes at the time of his/her death, the Shares are included in his/her taxable basis for inheritance tax purposes. On the contrary, no inheritance tax is levied on the transfer of the Shares upon death of an individual shareholder in cases where the deceased was not a resident of Luxembourg for inheritance tax purposes at the time of his/her death.

Gift tax may be due on a gift or donation of the Shares, if the gift is recorded in a Luxembourg notarial deed or otherwise registered in Luxembourg.

C. FATCA

Capitalised terms used in this section should have the meaning as set forth in the FATCA Law (as defined below), unless otherwise provided herein.

The Fund may be subject to the so-called FATCA legislation which generally requires reporting to the US Internal Revenue Service of non-US financial institutions that do not comply with FATCA and direct or indirect ownership by US persons of non-US entities. As part of the process of implementing FATCA, the US government has negotiated intergovernmental agreements with certain foreign jurisdictions which are intended to streamline reporting and compliance requirements for entities established in such foreign jurisdictions and subject to FATCA.

Luxembourg has entered into a Model 1 Intergovernmental Agreement implemented by the Luxembourg law of 24 July 2015, as amended or supplemented from time to time (the "**FATCA Law**"), which requires Financial Institutions located in Luxembourg to report, when required, information on Financial Accounts held by Specified US Persons, if any, to the Luxembourg tax authorities (*administration des contributions directes*).

Under the terms of the FATCA Law, the Fund is likely to be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution.

This status imposes on the Fund the obligation to regularly obtain and verify information on all of its shareholders. On the request of the Fund, each shareholder shall agree to provide certain information, including, in the case of a passive Non-Financial Foreign Entity ("NFFE"), information on the Controlling Persons of such NFFE, along with the required supporting documentation. Similarly, each shareholder shall agree to actively provide to the Fund within thirty (30) days any information that would affect its status, as for instance a new mailing address or a new residency address.

The FATCA Law may require the Fund to disclose the names, addresses and taxpayer identification number (if available) of its shareholders as well as information such as account balances, income and gross proceeds (non-exhaustive list) to the Luxembourg tax authorities for the purposes set out in the FATCA Law. Such information will be relayed by the Luxembourg tax authorities to the US Internal Revenue Service.

Shareholders qualifying as passive NFFEs undertake to inform their Controlling Persons, if applicable, of the processing of their information by the Fund.

Additionally, the Fund is responsible for the processing of personal data and each shareholder has a right to access the data communicated to the Luxembourg tax authorities and to correct such data (if necessary). Any data obtained by the Fund is to be processed in accordance with the applicable data protection legislation.

Although the Fund will attempt to satisfy any obligation imposed on it to avoid imposition of FATCA withholding tax, no assurance can be given that the Fund will be able to satisfy these obligations. If the Fund becomes subject to a withholding tax or penalties as result of the FATCA regime, the value of the Shares held by the shareholders may suffer material losses. The failure for the Fund to obtain such information from each shareholder and to transmit it to the Luxembourg tax authorities may trigger the 30% withholding tax to be imposed on payments of US source income as well as penalties.

Any shareholder that fails to comply with the Fund's documentation requests may be charged with any taxes and/or penalties imposed on the Fund as a result of such shareholder's failure to provide the information and the Fund may, in its sole discretion, redeem the Shares of such shareholder.

Shareholders who invest through intermediaries are reminded to check if and how their intermediaries will comply with this US withholding tax and reporting regime.

Shareholders should consult a US tax advisor or otherwise seek professional advice regarding the above requirements.

D. Exchange of information – Common Reporting Standard

Capitalised terms used in this section should have the meaning as set forth in the CRS Law (as defined below), unless otherwise provided herein.

The Fund may be subject to the Common Reporting Standard (the "CRS") as set out in the Luxembourg law of 18 December 2015, as amended or supplemented from time to time (the "CRS Law") implementing Directive 2014/107/EU which provides for an automatic exchange of financial account information between Member States of the European Union as well as

the OECD's multilateral competent authority agreement on automatic exchange of financial account information signed on 29 October 2014 in Berlin, with effect as of 1 January 2016.

Under the terms of the CRS Law, the Fund is likely to be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution.

As such, the Fund will be required to annually report to the Luxembourg tax authorities personal and financial information related, inter alia, to the identification of, holdings by and payments made to (i) certain shareholders qualifying as Reportable Persons and (ii) Controlling Persons of passive non-financial entities ("NFEs") which are themselves Reportable Persons. This information, as exhaustively set out in Annex I of the CRS Law (the "Information"), will include personal data related to the Reportable Persons.

The Fund's ability to satisfy its reporting obligations under the CRS Law will depend on each Shareholder providing the Fund with the Information, along with the required supporting documentary evidence. In this context, the shareholders are hereby informed that, as data controller, the Fund will process the Information for the purposes as set out in the CRS Law.

Shareholders qualifying as passive NFEs undertake to inform their Controlling Persons, if applicable, of the processing of their Information by the Fund.

Additionally, the Fund is responsible for the processing of personal data and each shareholder has a right to access the data communicated to the Luxembourg tax authorities and to correct such data (if necessary). Any data obtained by the Fund are to be processed in accordance with the applicable data protection legislation.

The shareholders are further informed that the Information related to Reportable Persons will be disclosed to the Luxembourg tax authorities annually for the purposes set out in the CRS Law. The Luxembourg tax authorities will, under their own responsibility, eventually exchange the reported information to the competent authority of the Reportable Jurisdiction(s). In particular, Reportable Persons are informed that certain operations performed by them will be reported to them through the issuance of statements, and that part of this information will serve as a basis for the annual disclosure to the Luxembourg tax authorities.

Similarly, the shareholders undertake to inform the Fund within thirty (30) days of receipt of these statements should any included personal data not be accurate. The shareholders further undertake to immediately inform the Fund of, and provide the Fund with all supporting documentary evidence of any changes related to the Information after occurrence of such changes.

Although the Fund will attempt to satisfy any obligation imposed on it to avoid any fines or penalties imposed by the CRS Law, no assurance can be given that the Fund will be able to satisfy these obligations. If the Fund becomes subject to a fine or penalty as a result of the CRS Law, the value of the Shares held by the shareholders may suffer material losses.

Any shareholder that fails to comply with the Fund's information or documentation requests may be held liable for penalties imposed on the Fund as a result of such shareholder's failure to provide the Information and the Fund may, in its sole discretion, redeem the Shares of such shareholder.

GENERAL INFORMATION

1. <u>Corporate Information</u>

The Fund was incorporated for an unlimited period of time on 16 July 2007 and is governed by the Law of 1915 and by the Law of 2010.

The registered office of the Fund is established at 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.

The Fund is recorded at the Luxembourg Trade and Company Register ("*Registre de Commerce et des Sociétés*") under the number B 130156.

The Articles have been published in the *Mémorial* of 8 September 2007, and have been filed with the Luxembourg Trade and Company Register. The Articles were modified several times and for the last time on 07 November 2019 and published in the RESA on 14 November 2019. Any interested person may inspect these documents on the website of the Luxembourg Business Registers, on the dedicated portal for the Trade and Company Register (*Registre de Commerce et des Sociétés*) (www.lbr.lu). Copies of the updated and coordinated Articles are also available, free of charge and on request, at the registered office of the Fund.

The minimum capital of the Fund as provided by law, which must be achieved within 6 months from the date on which the Fund has been authorized as an undertaking for collective investment under Luxembourg law, is EUR 1,250,000.-. The capital of the Fund is represented by fully paid-up Shares of no par value. The initial capital of the Fund has been set at EUR 31,000.- divided into 310 fully paid-up Shares of no par value.

The Fund is open-ended which means that it may, at any time on the request of the shareholders, redeem its Shares at prices based on the applicable Net Asset Value per Share of the relevant Sub-Fund.

In accordance with the Articles, the Board of Directors may issue Shares in each Sub-Fund. A separate portfolio of assets is maintained for each Sub-Fund and is invested in accordance with the investment objective applicable to the relevant Sub-Fund. As a result, the Fund is an "umbrella fund" enabling investors to choose between one or more investment objectives by investing in one or more Sub-Funds.

The Board of Directors of the Fund may from time to time decide to create further Sub-Funds; in that event, the Prospectus will be updated and amended so as to include detailed information on the new Sub-Funds.

The share capital of the Fund will be equal, at any time, to the total value of the net assets of all the Sub-Funds.

The Articles, at article 10, contain provisions enabling the Fund to restrict or prevent the ownership of Shares by U.S. persons (as defined in this Prospectus).

2. <u>Meetings of, and Reports to, shareholders</u>

Notice of any general meeting of shareholders (including those considering amendments to the Articles or the dissolution and liquidation of the Fund or of any Sub-Fund) shall be mailed to each registered shareholder at least eight (8) days prior to the meeting and shall be published to the extent required by Luxembourg law in the *Mémorial* and in any Luxembourg and other newspaper(s) that the Board of Directors may determine. Such notices will indicate

the date and time of the meeting as well as the agenda, the quorum requirements and the conditions of admission.

If all the Shares are only issued in registered form, convening notices may be mailed by registered mail to each registered shareholder without any further publication.

If the Articles are amended, such amendments shall be filed with the Luxembourg Trade and Company Register and published in the *Mémorial*.

The Fund publishes annually a detailed audited report on its activities and on the management of its assets; such report shall include, inter alia, the combined accounts relating to all the Sub-Funds, a detailed description of the assets of each Sub-Fund and a report from the Auditors.

The Fund shall further publish semi-annual unaudited reports, including, inter alia, a description of the investments underlying the portfolio of each Sub-Fund and the number of Shares issued and redeemed since the last publication.

The aforementioned documents will be available within four months for the annual reports and two months for the semi-annual reports of the date thereof and copies may be obtained free of charge by any person at the registered office of the Fund.

The accounting year of the Fund commences on the first of April and terminates on the thirty first of March of the next year.

The annual general meeting of shareholders takes place in Luxembourg City at a place specified in the notice of meeting and within four months following the end of the financial year.

The shareholders of any Sub-Fund may hold, at any time, general meetings to decide on any matters which relate exclusively to such Sub-Fund.

In accordance with the conditions laid down in the Luxembourg laws and regulations, the convening notice to any general meeting of the shareholders of the Fund may provide that the quorum and the majority applicable at the general meeting shall be determined according to the shares issued and outstanding at a certain date and a certain time prior to the general meeting (referred to as "Record Date"). The right of a shareholder to attend a meeting and to exercise the voting rights attaching to its shares are determined in accordance with the shares held by this shareholder at the Record Date.

The combined accounts of the Fund shall be maintained in EUR being the currency of the share capital. The financial statements relating to the various separate Sub-Funds shall also be expressed in the relevant Reference Currency for the classes of Shares or Sub-Funds.

3. Dissolution and Liquidation of the Fund

a. Introduction

The Fund may be dissolved on a compulsory or voluntary basis.

The Fund shall, after the dissolution, be deemed to exist for the purpose of liquidation. In case of a voluntary liquidation, the Fund remains subject to the supervision of the CSSF.

After the close of liquidation, the sums and assets not claimed by a shareholder will be deposited in escrow at the *Caisse de Consignation* on behalf of the persons entitled thereto.

Amounts not claimed from escrow within the statute of limitation period shall be liable to be forfeited in accordance with the provisions of Luxembourg law.

b. Voluntary liquidation

Should the Fund be voluntarily liquidated, its liquidation will be carried out in accordance with the provisions of the Law of 2010 and the Law of 1915. Such laws specify the procedure to be followed and the steps to be taken.

The Fund may at any time be dissolved by a resolution of the general meeting of shareholders subject to the quorum and majority requirements applicable for amendments to the Articles.

Moreover, if the capital of the Fund falls below two-thirds of the minimum capital, i.e. currently EUR 1,250,000.- the Board of Directors must submit the question of the dissolution of the Fund to the general meeting of shareholders for which no quorum will be required and which will decide by a simple majority of the shares represented at the meeting. If the capital of the Fund falls below one quarter of the required minimum, the Board of Directors must submit the question of the dissolution of the Fund to the general meeting of shareholders for which no quorum will be required; dissolution may be decided by the shareholders holding one quarter of the shares represented at the meeting. The meeting must be convened so that it is held within a period of forty (40) days as from ascertainment that the net assets have fallen below two-thirds or one-fourth of the legal minimum, as the case may be.

Liquidation shall be carried out by one or several liquidators who may be physical persons or legal entities duly approved by the CSSF and appointed by the general meeting of shareholders which shall determine their powers and their compensation.

c. Compulsory liquidation

Should the Fund be compulsorily liquidated, its liquidation will be carried out exclusively in accordance with the provisions of the Law of 2010. Such law specifies the procedure to be followed and the steps to be taken.

4. <u>Closure of Sub-Funds and/or Classes</u>

In the event that for any reason the value of the net assets in any Sub-Fund or Class has decreased to an amount determined by the Board of Directors to be the minimum level for such Sub-Fund or Class to be operated in an economically efficient manner, or if a change in the economic or political situation relating to the Sub-Fund or Class concerned would have material adverse consequences on the investments of that Sub-Fund or Class or in order to proceed to an economic rationalization, the Board of Directors may decide to compulsorily redeem all the Shares issued in such Sub-Fund or Class at the Net Asset Value per Share (taking into account actual realization prices of investments and realization expenses) calculated on the Valuation Day at which such decision shall take effect. The Fund shall serve a notice to the holders of the relevant Shares at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date for the compulsory redemption, which will indicate the reasons for, and the procedure of the redemption operations: registered holders shall be notified in writing. Unless it is otherwise decided in the interests of, or to keep equal treatment between the shareholders, the shareholders of the Sub-Fund or Class concerned may continue to request redemption or conversion of their Shares free of charge (but taking into account actual realization prices of investments and realization expenses) prior to the effective date for the compulsory redemption.

Assets which may not be distributed to their beneficiaries upon the implementation of the redemption will be deposited with the Depositary for a period of nine months thereafter; after such period, the assets will be deposited with the *Caisse de Consignation* on behalf of the persons entitled thereto.

All redeemed Shares may be cancelled.

5. Mergers of the Fund and/or Sub-Funds

a. Merger decided by the Board of Directors

The Board of Directors may decide to proceed with a merger (within the meaning of the Law of 2010) of the Fund or of one of the Sub-Funds, either as receiving or absorbed UCITS or Sub-Fund, subject to the conditions and procedures imposed by the Law of 2010, in particular concerning the merger project and the information to be provided to the shareholders, as follows:

Merger of the Fund

The Board of Directors may decide to proceed with a merger of the Fund, either as receiving or absorbed UCITS, with:

- another Luxembourg or foreign UCITS (the "New UCITS"); or
- a sub-fund thereof,

and, as appropriate, to redesignate the Shares of the Fund as shares of this New UCITS, or of the relevant sub-fund thereof as applicable.

In case the Fund is the receiving UCITS (within the meaning of the Law of 2010), solely the Board of Directors will decide on the merger and effective date thereof.

In case the Fund involved in a merger is the absorbed UCITS (within the meaning of the Law of 2010), and hence ceases to exist, the general meeting of the shareholders has to approve, and decide on the effective date of such merger by a resolution adopted with no quorum requirement and at a simple majority of the votes cast at such meeting.

Merger of the Sub-Funds

The Board of Directors may decide to proceed with a merger of any Sub-Fund, either as receiving or absorbed Sub-Fund, with:

- another existing Sub-Fund within the Fund or another sub-fund within a New UCITS (the "**New Sub-Fund**"); or
- a New UCITS,

and, as appropriate, to redesignate the Shares of the Sub-Fund concerned as shares of the New UCITS, or of the New Sub-Fund as applicable.

Merger of the Classes

The board of directors may decide to proceed with a merger of one or more Classes, either as absorbing or absorbed Classes, with:

- another existing Class of the Company or another Class of a New UCITS (the "New Class"); or
- a New UCITS,

and to transform the shares of the Class or Classes concerned into shares of the New UCITS or the New Class or Classes, as the case may be.

b. Merger decided by the Shareholders

Notwithstanding the provisions under section above "Merger decided by the Board of Directors", the general meeting of shareholders may decide to proceed with a merger (within the meaning of the Law of 2010) of the Fund or of one of the Sub-Funds, either as receiving or absorbed UCITS or Sub-Fund, subject to the conditions and procedures imposed by the Law of 2010, in particular concerning the merger project and the information to be provided to the shareholders, as follows:

Merger of the Fund

The general meeting of the Shareholders may decide to proceed with a merger of the Fund, either as receiving or absorbed UCITS, with:

- a New UCITS; or
- a new sub-fund thereof.

The merger decision shall be adopted by the general meeting of shareholders with (a) a presence quorum requirement of at least one half of the share capital of the Fund; and (b) a majority requirement of at least two-thirds of the votes validly cast.

Merger of the Sub-Funds

The general meeting of the shareholders of a Sub-Fund may also decide to proceed with a merger of the relevant Sub-Fund, either as receiving or absorbed Sub-Fund, with:

- any New UCITS; or
- a New Sub-Fund,

by a resolution adopted with (a) a presence quorum requirement of at least one half of the share capital of the Fund; and (b) a majority requirement of at least two-thirds of the votes validly cast.

Merger of the Classes

The general meeting of shareholders of a class may also decide to merge the relevant Class, as an absorbing or absorbed Class, with:

- a New UCITS; or
- a New Class,

through a resolution adopted with (a) a quorum requirement of at least half of the share capital of the Company; and (b) a majority of at least two-thirds of the votes validly cast.

c. Rights of the shareholders and costs

In all the merger cases under sections above, the shareholders will in any case be entitled to request, without any charge other than those retained by the Fund or the Sub-Fund to meet disinvestment costs, the repurchase or redemption of their shares, or, where possible, to convert them into units or shares of another UCITS pursuing a similar investment policy and managed by the management company or by any other company with which the management company is linked by common management or control, or by substantial direct or indirect holding, in accordance with the provisions of the Law of 2010.

Any cost associated with the preparation and the completion of the merger shall neither be charged to the Fund nor to its shareholders.

6. <u>Amendments to the rights attached to Classes of Shares</u>

In the event that for any reason the value of the net assets of any Class of Shares within a Sub-Fund has decreased to, or has not reached, an amount determined by the Board of Directors to be the minimum level for such Class to be operated in an economically efficient manner or in order to proceed to an economic rationalization, the Board of Directors may decide to amend the rights attached to any Class of Shares so as to include them in any other existing Class of Shares and re-designate the Shares of the Class or Classes concerned as Shares of another Class. Such decision will be subject to the right of the relevant shareholders to request, without any charges, the redemption of their Shares or, where possible, the conversion of those Shares into Shares of other Classes within the same Sub-Fund or into Shares of same or other Classes within another Sub-Fund.

PART B: SPECIFIC INFORMATION

I.	Sub-Fund ZEST ABSOLUTE RETURN LOW VAR	73
II.	Sub-Fund ZEST GLOBAL VALUE FUND	81
III.	Sub-Fund ZEST DYNAMIC OPPORTUNITIES FUND	91
IV.	Sub-Fund ZEST MEDITERRANEUS ABSOLUTE VALUE FUND	99
V.	Sub-Fund ZEST NORTH AMERICA PAIRS RELATIVE FUND	107
VI.	Sub-Fund ZEST DERIVATIVES ALLOCATION FUND	
VII.	Sub-Fund GLOBAL SPECIAL SITUATIONS	124
VIII.	Sub-Fund ZEST GLOBAL EQUITY	
IX.	Sub-Fund ZEST QUANTAMENTAL EQUITY	139
Х.	Sub-Fund ZEST GLOBAL BONDS	
XI.	Sub-Fund ZEST ARGO	
XII.	Sub-Fund ZEST GLOBAL OPPORTUNITIES	163
XIII.	Sub-Fund ZEST AMELANCHIER	
XIV.	Sub-Fund ZEST FLEXIBLE BOND	177
XV.	Sub-Fund ZEST US EQUITY MULTI-STRATEGY	184
XVI.	Sub-Fund ZEST BUTTERFLY 2	192

I. SUB-FUND ZEST ABSOLUTE RETURN LOW VAR

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "**ZEST Absolute Return Low VaR**" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims to seek a consistent, absolute return while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the medium term.

There is however no guarantee that this objective will be achieved.

The investment strategy is based on risk spreading as a means of diversifying investments.

The allocation of the portfolio between the different asset classes (equities and equity-related securities, (including ADR/GDR), debt securities (including convertible bonds, other corporate bonds, government bonds and money market instruments) may vary according to the Investment Manager's expectations.

The Sub-Fund may not allocate more than 60% to equities. It is understood that this limit applies to both direct equities and UCITS and/or UCIs investing principally in equities only; i.e. financial derivative instruments on equities are not taken into account for the calculation of this restriction.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

Within the total investments in debt instruments, the Sub-Fund can be exposed to Investment Grade debt instruments and Non-Investment Grade debt instruments, in proportions that will vary accordingly to financial market conditions and investment opportunities.

However, the Sub-Fund will not invest more than:

- 20% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds, and;
- 10% of its net assets in non-rated bonds.

In case of unrated securities, the quality assessment is performed by the Investment Manager on a regular basis.

If the fixed income instruments issuer/the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized rating agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager

on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in the Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps, forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will (largely) favour futures and options.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to Emerging Markets up to a maximum of 30% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in ABS/MBS. It shall however be mentioned that this ABS/MBS restriction that apply to direct investment in this asset class is waived for indirect investments such as target funds (i.e. no look-through).

The Sub-Fund will not use total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis, deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the Regulated Markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the absolute VaR methodology. The Sub-Fund's expected level of leverage is 200% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund, although it is possible that leverage might significantly exceed this level from time to time. In this context leverage is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, as defined in section G. (2) (a) "VaR Methodology" in "Part A: Fund Information".

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Absolute Return Low VaR** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk related to investments in (contingent) convertible bonds

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to diversify and to decorrelate their investments and to improve the risk/return ratio of their portfolio.

This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with an investment horizon of at least 1 year.

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers two classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors
- Class R Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors

The difference between these two classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors. Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Fund in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU0438908591
Class R Retail Shares	LU0397464685

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 100,000	EUR 500
Class R Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 500

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following such NAV Valuation Day (as defined under point 11.) for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day.

Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day (as defined under point 11.).

12. Conversions

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of the Sub-Fund will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

17. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 0.60% per annum
Class R Retail Shares	Up to 1.20% per annum

18. <u>Performance Fee</u>

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, equivalent to 10% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the **"Performance Fee"**).

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the **"Calculation Period"**). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV per share after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the out performance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No Performance Fee will be due, if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and
- The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0 If (B / E - 1) <= 0
F	= (B / E - 1)* E * C * A If (B / E - 1) > 0
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D
	If F=0 ; E
Number of shares outstanding	= A
NAV per share before performance	e = B
Performance fee rate (10%)	= C
NAV per share after performance	= D

High water mark	= E

Calculation example:

Performance fees

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Perf Fee	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Fell Fee	Perf Fee
Year 1:	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	1	109
Year 2:	115	109	5.50%	5.50%	0.60	114.40
Year 3:	108	114.40	-5.59%	-5.59%	0.00	108
Year 4:	112	114.40	3.70%	-2.10%	0.00	112
Year 5:	118	114.40	5.36%	3.15%	0.36	117.64

= F

With a performance fee rate equal to 10%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 1
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 5.50%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 5.50% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.6
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -5.59%. The underperformance over the HWM is 5.59% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 2.10% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.15% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.36

19. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. <u>Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (*taxe d'abonnement*), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Class I Institutional Shares.

II. SUB-FUND ZEST GLOBAL VALUE FUND

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "ZEST Global Value Fund" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims to seek a consistent, absolute return while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the medium term.

There is however no guarantee that this objective will be achieved.

The investment strategy is based on risk spreading as a means of diversifying investments.

The allocation of the portfolio between the different asset classes (equities and equity related securities, (including but not limited to ADR/GDR, convertible bonds, other corporate bonds, government bonds and money market instruments) may vary according to the Investment Manager's expectations.

The Sub-Fund may not allocate more than 45% of its net assets to equities. It is understood that this limit applies to both direct equities and UCITS and/or UCIs investing principally in equities only; i.e. financial derivative instruments on equities are not taken into account for the calculation of this restriction.

Within the total investments in equity and equity related securities the Sub-Fund's may invest a maximum of 10% in ADR/GDR.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed to Investment Grade debt instruments and Non-Investment Grade debt instruments, in proportions that will vary accordingly to financial market conditions and investment opportunities.

Within the total investments in debt instruments, the Sub-Fund will not invest more than:

- 20% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds; and
- 10% of its net assets in non-rated bonds.

In case of unrated securities, the quality assessment is performed by the Investment Manager on a regular basis.

If the fixed income instruments issuer/the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by the Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to distressed or defaulted securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

Any of the above ratings, at time of investment, may be estimated at the issue or at the issuer level.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest a maximum of:

- 15% of its net assets in Asset Backed Securities (ABS) or Mortgage Backed Securities (MBS);
- 15% in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCIs, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps, forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour futures and options.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to Emerging Markets for a maximum of 25% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund will not use total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the absolute VaR methodology. The Sub-Fund's expected level of leverage is 200% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund, although it is possible that leverage might significantly exceed this level from time to time. In this context leverage is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, as defined in section G. (2) (a) "VaR Methodology" in "Part A: Fund Information".

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Global Value Fund** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk related to investments in other UCITS and UCIs
- risk related to investments in (contingent) convertible bonds

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to diversify and to decorrelate their investments and to improve the risk/return ratio of their portfolio.

This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with an investment horizon of at least 1 year.

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers three classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors
- Class R1 Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors
- Class R2 Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors

The differences between these classes of Shares relate to the status of the investors, the minimum investment and the investment management fees.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Fund in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU0438908674
Class R1 Retail Shares	LU0438908757
Class R2 Retail Shares	LU1138495921

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 100,000	EUR 1,000
Class R1 Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000
Class R2 Retail Shares	EUR 30,000	EUR 500

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding

such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following such NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day, less a redemption charge of up to maximum 2% of the applicable Net Asset Value of the R2 Retail Shares Class and which shall revert to the Fund's Main Distributor.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub- Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of the Sub-Fund will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

17. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 0.60% per annum
Class R1 Retail Shares	Up to 1.60% per annum
Class R2 Retail Shares	Up to 0.40% per annum

18. <u>Performance Fee</u>

The Investment Manager will receive a performance fee, accrued on each valuation date, paid yearly, based on the net asset value (NAV), as follows:

- I Institutional and R1 retail: equivalent to 10% of the performance of the NAV per share (measured against the HWM, as defined below) over a hurdle rate of 4% p.a. *pro rata temporis* (the "Hurdle Rate"), calculated during the current calculation period.

The performance fee (the "**Performance Fee**") is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee), and is adjusted to take account of all subscriptions and redemptions.

The Performance Fee is equal to the outperformance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the calculation period. No Performance Fee will be due if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the Hurdle Rate over the HWM, as defined below, for the calculation period in question.

The high watermark (the "**HWM**") is defined the highest NAV per share for which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods.

Provision will be made for this performance fee on each Valuation Day. If the NAV per share decreases during the calculation period, the provisions made in respect of the Performance Fee will be reduced accordingly. If these provisions fall to zero, no Performance Fee will be payable.

In case of subscription, the performance fee calculation is adjusted to avoid that this subscription impacts the amount of performance fee accruals. To perform this adjustment, the outperformance of the NAV per share against the Hurdle Rate over the HWM until the subscription date is not taken into account in the Performance Fee calculation. This adjustment amount is equal to the product of the number of subscribed shares by the positive

difference between the subscription price and the HWM adjusted by the hurdle at the date of the subscription. This cumulated adjustment amount is used in the Performance Fee calculation until the end of the relevant period and is adjusted in case of subsequent redemptions during the period.

Calculation period shall correspond to each financial year.

Performance fees are payable within twenty (20) calendar days following the end of each calculation period.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows (for non-leap years):

F	=	0 If [(B / E – 1) – H * G / 365] <= 0
F	=	[(B / E - 1) - H * G / 365] * E * C * A If $[(B / E - 1) - H * G / 365] > 0$
The new HWM	=	Max (E;D) at the last end of period
Number of shares outstanding	=	A
NAV per share before performance	=	В
Performance fee rate (10%)	=	C
NAV per share after performance	=	D
HWM	=	E
Performance fees	=	F
Number of days since the beginning of the calculation period	=	G
Hurdle rate (4%)	=	Н

Calculation example:

	NAV per share before Perf Fee	HWM	NAV per share performance	Yearly hurdle performance	Perf Fee	NAV per share after Perf Fee
Year 1:	112.00	100.00	12.00%	4.00%	0.80	111.20
Year 2:	120.00	111.20	7.91%	4.00%	0.44	119.56
Year 3:	117.00	119.56	-2.15%	4.00%	0.00	117.00
Year 4:	121.00	119.56	1.20%	4.00%	0.00	121.00
Year 5:	128.00	121.00	5.79%	4.00%	0.22	127.78

With a performance fee rate equal to 10%.

Year 1: The NAV per share performance (12%) is superior to the Hurdle performance (4%) The excess of performance is 8% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.80
Year 2: The NAV per share performance (7.91%) is superior to the Hurdle performance (4%) The excess of performance is 3.91% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.44
Year 3: The NAV per share performance (-2.15%) is inferior to the Hurdle performance (4%) No performance fee is calculated
Year 4: The NAV per share performance (1.20%) is inferior to the Hurdle performance

Year 4: The NAV per share performance (1.20%) is inferior to the Hurdle performance (4%) No performance fee is calculated

- Year 5: The NAV per share performance (5.79%) is superior to the Hurdle performance (4%) The excess of performance is 1.79% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.22
 - **R2 Retail**: equivalent to 5% of the performance of the NAV per share (measured against the HWM, as defined below) over a hurdle rate of 4% p.a. *pro rata temporis* (the "**Hurdle Rate**"), calculated during the current calculation period.

The performance fee (the "**Performance Fee**") is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee), and is adjusted to take account of all subscriptions and redemptions.

The Performance Fee is equal to the outperformance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the calculation period. No Performance Fee will be due if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the Hurdle Rate over the HWM, as defined below, for the calculation period in question.

The high watermark (the "**HWM**") is defined the highest NAV per share for which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods.

Provision will be made for this performance fee on each Valuation Day. If the NAV per share decreases during the calculation period, the provisions made in respect of the Performance Fee will be reduced accordingly. If these provisions fall to zero, no Performance Fee will be payable.

In case of subscription, the performance fee calculation is adjusted to avoid that this subscription impacts the amount of performance fee accruals. To perform this adjustment, the outperformance of the NAV per share against the Hurdle Rate over the HWM until the subscription date is not taken into account in the Performance Fee calculation. This adjustment amount is equal to the product of the number of subscribed shares by the positive difference between the subscription price and the HWM adjusted by the hurdle at the date of

the subscription. This cumulated adjustment amount is used in the Performance Fee calculation until the end of the relevant period and is adjusted in case of subsequent redemptions during the period.

Calculation period shall correspond to each financial year.

Performance fees are payable within twenty (20) calendar days following the end of each calculation period.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows (for non-leap years):

F	=	0 If [(B / E – 1) – H * G / 365] <= 0
F	=	[(B / E - 1) - H * G / 365] * E * C * A If $[(B / E - 1) - H * G / 365] > 0$
The new HWM	=	Max (E;D) at the last end of period
Number of shares outstanding	=	А
NAV per share before performance	=	В
Performance fee rate (5%)	=	C
NAV per share after performance	=	D
HWM	=	E
Performance fees	=	F
Number of days since the beginning of the calculation period	=	G
Hurdle rate (4%)	=	н

Calculation example:

	NAV per share before	HWM	NAV per share	Yearly hurdle	Perf Fee	NAV per share after
	Perf Fee		performance	performance		Perf Fee
Year 1:	112.00	100.00	12.00%	4.00%	0.40	111.60
Year 2:	120.00	111.60	7.53%	4.00%	0.20	119.80
Year 3:	117.00	119.80	-2.34%	4.00%	0.00	117.00
Year 4:	121.00	119.80	1.00%	4.00%	0.00	121.00
Year 5:	128.00	121.00	5.79%	4.00%	0.11	127.89

With a performance fee rate equal to 5%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance (12%) is superior to the Hurdle performance (4%) The excess of performance is 8% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.40
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance (7.53%) is superior to the Hurdle performance (4%) The excess of performance is 3.53% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.20
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance (-2.34%) is inferior to the Hurdle performance (4%) No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance (1.00%) is inferior to the Hurdle performance (4%) No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance (5.79%) is superior to the Hurdle performance (4%) The excess of performance is 1.79% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.11

19. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. <u>Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (taxe d'abonnement), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Class I Institutional Shares.

III. SUB-FUND ZEST DYNAMIC OPPORTUNITIES FUND

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "**ZEST Dynamic Opportunities Fund**" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims to seek a consistent, absolute return while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the medium term.

There is however no guarantee that this objective will be achieved.

The investment strategy is based on risk spreading as a means of diversifying investments.

The Sub-Fund mainly invests in any kind of debt instruments (including bonds, convertible bonds) and Money Market Instruments or assimilated products (for investment purpose) denominated in any currencies.

The allocation of the portfolio between the different fixed income securities (in particular convertible bonds, other corporate bonds, government bonds and money market instruments) may vary according to the Investment Manager's expectations.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed to Investment Grade debt securities and Non-Investment Grade debt securities, in proportions that will vary according to financial market conditions and investment opportunities.

Furthermore, the Sub-Fund can be exposed to Distressed and Defaulted Securities

- through direct investment in debt securities from CCC-/Caa3 to CCC+/Caa1, issued by one or more of the main rating agencies; and/or
- in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted. In such a case, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded,

provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's overall maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

Any of the above ratings, at time of investment, may be esteemed at the issue or at the issuer level.

Without being a constraint, the expected average rating will be BBB / B.

The Sub-Fund may invest in non-rated debt securities up to 10% of its net assets.

If the Bonds issuer/ the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized rating agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level).

Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments. The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIS and/or UCIS, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

In addition, the Sub-Fund may invest a maximum of:

- 10% of its net assets, in Asset Backed Securities ("ABS"); and
- 20% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in structured products such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs. Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour futures and options for hedging or Yield enhancement purposes.

The Sub-Fund will neither be exposed to the Chinese market of A-Shares nor to the Indian market of P-Notes and it will not invest in Russia.

The Sub-Fund will not use total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the absolute VaR methodology. The Sub-Fund's expected level of leverage is 200% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund, although it is possible that leverage might significantly exceed this level from time to time. In this context leverage is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, as defined in section G. (2) (a) "VaR Methodology" in "Part A: Fund Information".

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Dynamic Opportunities Fund** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk linked to Structured Debts
- risk related to investments in (contingent) convertible bonds

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to improve the risk/return ratio of their portfolio.

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with a medium-long term investment horizon (*i.e.* 3 to 5 years).

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers three classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors
- Class R1 Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors
- Class I-S Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors of a dedicated entity.

The differences between these classes of Shares relate to the status of the investors, the minimum investment and the investment management fees.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Fund in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU0438908831
Class R1 Retail Shares	LU0438908914
Class I-S Institutional Shares	LU1098722298

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial investment and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription	
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 100,000	EUR 1,000	
Class R1 Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000	
Class I-S Institutional Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000	

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following such NAV Valuation Day) for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. Conversions

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub- Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of the Sub-Fund will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

17. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 0.8% per annum	
Class R1 Retail Shares	Up to 1.20% per annum	
Class I-S Institutional Shares	Up to 0.80% per annum	

18. <u>Performance Fee</u>

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, equivalent to 15% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the **"Performance Fee"**).

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the "**Calculation Period**"). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the out performance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No Performance Fee will be due if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and
- The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0
	If (B / E − 1) <= 0
F	= (B / E – 1)* E * C * A
	If $(B / E - 1) > 0$
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D
	If F=0 ; E
Number of shares outstanding	= A

Performance fee rate (15%)= CNAV per share after performance= DHigh water mark= EPerformance fees= F

Calculation example:

	NAV before HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Perf Fee	NAV after	
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	FEITFEE	Perf Fee
Year 1:	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	1.50	108.5
Year2:	115	108.5	5.99%	5.99%	0.98	114.03
Year 3:	108	114.03	-5.28%	-5.28%	0.00	108
Year 4:	112	114.03	3.70%	-1.78%	0.00	112
Year 5:	118	114.03	5.36%	3.49%	0.60	117.40

With a performance fee rate equal to 15%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 1.5
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 5.99%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 5.99% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.98
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -5.28%. The underperformance over the HWM is 5.28% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 1.78% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.49% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.60

19. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of <u>all</u> or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (*taxe d'abonnement*), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Classes I and I2 Institutional Shares.

IV. SUB-FUND ZEST MEDITERRANEUS ABSOLUTE VALUE FUND

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "**ZEST Mediterraneus Absolute Value Fund**" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims to seek a consistent, absolute return while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the medium term.

There is however no guarantee that this objective will be achieved.

In order to achieve its investment objective, the Sub-Fund intends to invest principally in long and synthetic short positions on equity and equity related securities (including, but not limited to, ADR/GDR, convertible bonds, equity linked notes, low exercise price warrants and warrants on equities) of issuers, that are incorporated under the laws of, and/or have their registered office in, and/or that derive the predominant part of their economic activity from European countries even if listed elsewhere.

The Investment Manager will provide a broad diversification through the asset class with a view to exploit pricing anomalies which occur from time to time, and which can be reasonably expected to be reversed within an investable period.

The Sub-Fund will also take net long or net short positions without any corresponding hedges. The Sub-Fund will pursue its strategy via a rigorous stock picking process.

The Sub-Fund may allocate up to 100% to equities and equity related securities, being understood that investments in ADR/GDR may represent a maximum of 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

On an ancillary basis, the Sub-Fund may be invested in assets other that those referred to in the core policy, such as debt instruments (issued by corporate or state issuers), fixed income securities, money market instruments, according to the Investment Manager's expectations.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed to Investment Grade debt securities and Non-Investment Grade debt securities in proportions that will vary according to financial market conditions and investment opportunities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the sub-fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund will not invest more than 10% in bonds which, at time of investments, are not rated (either at issue or the issuer level).

If the Bonds issuer/ the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by the Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

Any of the above ratings, at time of investment, may be esteemed at the issue or at the issuer level.

The Sub-Fund may invest in Special Purpose Acquisition Companies (SPACs) up to 10% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will (largely) favour options, CFDs and futures.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to Emerging Markets for a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

However, the Sub-Fund will not invest:

- more than 20% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds; and
- directly in ABS/MBS. It shall however be mentioned that this ABS/MBS restriction that apply to direct investment in this asset class is waived for indirect investments such as target funds (i.e. no look-through).

The Sub-Fund will not use total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also hold, for treasury management purpose, on ancillary basis, deposits other than bank deposits at sight, money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the absolute VaR methodology. The Sub-Fund's expected level of leverage is 200% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund, although it is possible that leverage might significantly exceed this level from time to time. In this context leverage is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, as defined in section G. (2) (a) "VaR Methodology" in "Part A: Fund Information".

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Mediterraneus Absolute Value Fund** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk related to investments in (contingent) convertible bonds
- Portfolio Turnover risk

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to exploit long-term opportunities and to improve the risk/return ratio of their portfolio.

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with an investment horizon of at least 1-3 years.

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers two classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors
- Class R Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors
- Class I-S Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors of a dedicated entity.

The difference between these two classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Fund in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU1216091261	
Class R Retail Shares	LU1216091931	
Class I-S Institutional Shares	LU2510452241	

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial investment and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription	
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 200,000	EUR 1,000	
Class R Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000	
Class I-S Institutional Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000	

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the Applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. Conversions

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of the Sub-Fund will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

17. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 1% per annum
Class R Retail Shares	Up to 2% per annum
Class I-S Institutional Shares	Up to 1% per annum

18. <u>Performance Fee</u>

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, equivalent to 20% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the **"Performance Fee"**).

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the "**Calculation Period**"). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the out performance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No performance fee will be due, if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

• The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and

• The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0 If (B / E - 1) <= 0
F	= (B / E - 1)* E * C * A If (B / E - 1) > 0
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D
	If F=0 ; E
Number of shares outstanding	= A
NAV per share before performance	e = B
Performance fee rate (20%)	= C
NAV per share after performance	= D
High water mark	= E

Calculation example:

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Perf Fee	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Pell ree	Perf Fee
Year 1:	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	2	108
Year 2:	115	108	6.48%	6.48%	1.4	113.60
Year 3:	108	113.60	-4.93%	-4.93%	0.00	108
Year 4:	112	113.60	3.70%	-1.41%	0.00	112
Year 5:	118	113.60	5.36%	3.87%	0.88	117.12

With a performance fee rate equal to 20%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 2
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 6.48%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 6.48% and generates a performance fee equal to 1.4
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -4.93%. The underperformance over the HWM is 4.93% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 1.41% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.87% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.88

19. Listing

The Shares of class I and of class R of the Sub-Fund are / will be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. <u>Taxation</u>

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (taxe d'abonnement), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Class I Institutional Shares.

V. SUB-FUND ZEST NORTH AMERICA PAIRS RELATIVE FUND

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "**ZEST North America Pairs Relative Fund**" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims at seeking a consistent, absolute return while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the medium term.

There is however no guarantee that this objective will be achieved.

In order to achieve its investment objective, the Sub-Fund intends to invest at all times at least 51% of its net assets in long and synthetic short positions of equity and equity related securities (including, but not limited to, ADR/GDR, convertible bonds, equity linked notes, low exercise price warrants and warrants on equities) of issuers, that are incorporated under the laws of, and/or have their registered office in, and/or that derive the predominant part of their economic activity from United States of America, even if listed elsewhere, through pairs relative value strategies.

Pairs relative value strategies encompass a wide range of investment techniques that are intended to profit from estimated pricing inefficiencies. These strategies generally involve taking a position in one financial instrument and simultaneously taking an offsetting position in a related instrument in an attempt to profit from incremental changes in the price differential. Such strategy will mainly be implemented by the Sub-Fund through the use of contracts for differences (hereafter "CFD"), futures or calendar and/or vertical options spreads to obtain synthetic purchase or short sale positions, in order to pursue with more efficiency its investment objective.

The Sub-Fund may allocate up to 100% of its net asset to equities, being understood that investments in ADR/GDR will not exceed the 30% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund is also authorized, for a maximum of 100% of its net assets, to take net long or net short positions (without any corresponding hedges) on the main United States equity indices futures (such as for example, the S&P 500).

On an ancillary basis, the Sub-Fund may be invested in assets other that those referred to in the core policy, such as debt instruments (issued by corporate or state issuers), short term fixed income securities, money market instruments, according to the Investment Manager's expectations.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed to Investment Grade debt instruments and Non-Investment Grade debt instruments (including non-rated bonds for a maximum of 20% of its net assets), in proportions that will vary according to financial market conditions and investment opportunities.

If the Bonds issuer/ the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by the Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses

the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

Any of the above ratings, at time of investment, may be esteemed at the issue or at the issuer level.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will (largely) favour options, CFDs and futures.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed to Emerging Markets up to 30% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in ABS/MBS and will not use total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. Global exposure

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the absolute VaR methodology. The Sub-Fund's expected level of leverage is 400% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund, although it is possible that leverage might significantly exceed this level from time to time. In this context leverage is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, as defined in section G. (2) (a) "VaR Methodology" in "Part A: Fund Information".

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to exploit long-term opportunities and to improve the risk/return ratio of their portfolio.

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with an investment horizon of at least 1-3 years.

6. Distribution Policy

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers four classes of Shares:

- 1. Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors, denominated in EUR
- 2. Class I-S Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors of a dedicated entity;
- 3. Class R Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in EUR
- 4. Class I USD Institutional Shares, hedged against EUR, intended for institutional investors, denominated in USD
- 5. Class R USD Retail Shares, hedged against EUR, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in USD
- 6. Class I CHF Institutional Shares, hedged against EUR, intended for institutional investors, denominated in CHF
- 7. Class R CHF Retail Shares, hedged against EUR, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in CHF

The difference between these four classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors and their reference currencies.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Fund in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU1216084308
Class I-S Institutional Shares	LU2510453488
Class R Retail Shares	LU1216084993
Class I-USD Institutional Shares	LU1532291801
Class R-USD Retail Shares	LU1532291983
Class I-CHF Institutional Shares	LU2510449965
Class R-CHF Retail Shares	LU2510450112

9. Minimum Investment

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 100,000	EUR 1,000
Class I-S Institutional Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000
Class R Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000
Class I-USD Institutional Shares	USD 100,000	USD 1,000
Class R-USD Retail Shares	USD 1,000	USD 1,000
Class I-CHF Institutional Shares	CHF 100,000	CHF 1,000
Class R-CHF Retail Shares	CHF 1,000	CHF1,000

10. Subscriptions and Subscription Fee

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. Conversions

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub- Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of:

- Class I Institutional Shares, Class I-S Institutional Shares and Class R Retail Shares will be calculated in EUR.
- Class I-USD Institutional Shares and Class R-USD Retail Shares will be calculated in USD.
- Class I-CHF Institutional Shares and Class R-CHF Retail Shares will be calculated in CHF.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company and Hedging Manager Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

Furthermore, the Sub-Fund will pay to the Management Company an additional hedging management fee in remuneration for its services with respect to its currency overlay program. Such fee is up to 0.01% per month of the average net assets of the Class I-USD Institutional, and Class R-USD Retail Shares during the relevant month. Such fee is payable monthly.

16. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

17. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	
Class I-S Institutional Shares	lin to 0.0% nor annum
Class I-USD Institutional Shares	Up to 0.9% per annum
Class I-CHF Institutional Shares	
Class R Retail Shares	
Class R-USD Retail Shares	Up to 1.5% per annum
Class R-CHF Retail Shares	

18. Performance Fee

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, equivalent to 20% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the **"Performance Fee"**).

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the **"Calculation Period**"). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the out performance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No Performance Fee will be due, if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a performance fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and
- The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0		
F	If $(B / E - 1) \le 0$ = $(B / E - 1)^* E^* C^* A$		
	If (B/E-1)>0		
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D		
	If F=0 ; E		
Number of shares outstanding	= A		
NAV per share before performance = B			
Performance fee rate (20%)	= C		
NAV per share after performance	= D		
High water mark	= E		

Calculation example:

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Dorf Coo	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Perf Fee	Perf Fee
Year 1:	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	2	108
Year 2:	115	108	6.48%	6.48%	1.4	113.60
Year 3:	108	113.60	-4.93%	-4.93%	0.00	108
Year 4:	112	113.60	3.70%	-1.41%	0.00	112
Year 5 :	118	113.60	5.36%	3.87%	0.88	117.12

With a performance fee rate equal to 20%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 2
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 6.48%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 6.48% and generates a performance fee equal to 1.4
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -4.93%. The underperformance over the HWM is 4.93% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 1.41% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.87% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.88

19. Listing

The Shares of all the classes of the Sub-Fund are / will be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (*taxe d'abonnement*), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Classes I Institutional Shares, I-USD Institutional Shares and I-CHF Institutional Shares.

VI. SUB-FUND ZEST DERIVATIVES ALLOCATION FUND

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "**ZEST Derivatives Allocation Fund**" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims to seek a consistent, absolute return while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the medium to long term.

The use of financial derivative instruments (including but not limited to futures and call and put options), will be mostly used to reduce the risk. The Investment Manager goal is to smooth volatility through options strategies for yield enhancing.

There is however no guarantee that this objective will be achieved.

The investment strategy is based on risk spreading as a means of diversifying investments and makes an extensive use of options and derivatives to reduce the overall portfolio risk.

The Sub-Fund mainly invests in derivatives, any kind of debt instruments (including but not limited to bonds and convertible bonds), money market instruments or assimilated products (such as commercial papers, and in general instruments with a maturity lower than twelve months) and equity and equity related securities (including but not limited to ADR/GDR).

The Sub-Fund can be exposed to Investment Grade debt instruments and Non-Investment Grade debt instruments, in proportions that will vary according to financial market conditions and investment opportunities.

Within the total investments in debt instruments, the Sub-Fund will not invest more than:

- 20% of its net assets in debt instruments issued by rated issuers with a rating below Ba2/BB or an equivalent rating issued by one or more of the main rating agency;
- 20% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds; and
- 10% of its net assets in non-rated bonds.

In case of unrated securities, the quality assessment is performed by the Investment Manager on a regular basis.

If the fixed income instruments issuer/the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issue or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis (as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments).

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the sub-fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the sub-fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund may not allocate more than 65% of its net assets to equities and equity related securities. It is understood that this limit applies to both direct equities and UCITS and/or UCIs investing principally in equities only, i.e. financial derivative instruments on equities are not taken into account for the calculation of this restriction.

In addition, notwithstanding the above limit regarding total investments in equity and equity related securities, the Sub-Fund may also invest for a maximum of 20% of its net assets in American, European and International/ Global Depositary Receipts, respectively ADRs, EDRs or IDRs/ GDRs, where underlying securities are issued by companies domiciled in any emerging or frontier countries and then traded on a Regulated Market outside the respective emerging or frontier countries, mostly in the USA or Europe. By investing in ADRs, EDRs and IDRs/ GDRs the Sub-Fund expects to be able to mitigate some of the settlement risks associated with its investment policy, although other risks, e.g. the currency risk exposure, shall remain.

The use of ADRs, EDRs, IDRs/ GDRs refers to American, European and International/ Global Depositary Receipts, mirror substitutes for shares which cannot be bought locally for legal reasons. ADRs, EDRs or IDRs/ GDRs are not listed locally but on such markets as New York and London and are issued by major banks and/or financial institutions in industrialised countries in return for deposit of the securities mentioned in the sub-fund's investment policy. If such ADRs/GDRs would entitle an embedded derivative, the latter will respect the article 41 of the Law of 2010.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated

Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps, forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will (largely) favour futures and options.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed to Emerging Markets for a maximum of 20% of its net assets. Without being a constraint, the investments will be focused on securities of issuers that are incorporated under the laws of, and/or have their registered office in, and/or that derive the predominant part of their economic activity from countries of the EEA, Switzerland, USA and/or Canada.

The investment policy will be flexible in terms of currency and sector allocation.

The Sub-Fund:

- will not invest directly in ABS/MBS but it is allowed to indirectly invest for a maximum of 20% of the sub-fund's net assets in ABS/MBS;
- will not invest in total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also hold, for treasury management purpose, on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. Global exposure

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the absolute VaR methodology. The Sub-Fund's expected level of leverage is 200% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund, although it is possible that leverage might significantly exceed this level from time to time. In this context leverage is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, as defined in section G. (2) (a) "VaR Methodology" in "Part A: Fund Information".

4. Risk Profile

The main investment risks the **ZEST Derivatives Allocation Fund** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk

- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk related to investments in other UCITS and UCIs
- risk related to investments in (contingent) convertible bonds

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. Profile of targeted investors

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to diversify and to decorrelate their investments and to improve the risk/return ratio of their portfolio.

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with an investment horizon of at least 1 year.

6. Distribution Policy

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers five classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors, denominated in EUR
- Class R1 Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in EUR
- Class R2 Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in EUR
- Class I-CHF Institutional Shares, hedged against EUR, intended for institutional investors, denominated in CHF
- Class R-CHF Retail Shares, hedged against EUR, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in CHF

The differences between these classes of Shares relate to the status of the investors, the minimum investment and the investment management fees and their reference currencies.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Fund in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to

subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU1216085453
Class R 1 Retail Shares	LU1216085701
Class R 2 Retail Shares	LU1216085966
Class I-CHF Institutional Shares	LU1532289573
Class R-CHF Retail Shares	LU1532289656

9. Minimum Investment

The minimum initial investment and subsequent requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 100,000	EUR 1,000
Class R 1 Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000
Class R 2 Retail Shares	EUR 2,500	EUR 500
Class I-CHF Institutional Shares	CHF 100,000	CHF 1,000
Class R-CHF Retail Shares	CHF 10,000	CHF 1,000

10. Subscriptions and Subscription Fee

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. Redemptions

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. Conversions

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub- Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of:

- Class I Institutional, Class R 1 Retail Shares and Class R 2 Retail Shares will be calculated in EUR.
- Class I-CHF Institutional, and Class R-CHF Retail Shares will be calculated in CHF.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company and Hedging Manager Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

Furthermore, the Sub-Fund will pay to the Management Company an additional hedging management fee in remuneration for its services with respect to its currency overlay program. Such fee is up to 0.01% per month of the average net assets of the Class I-CHF Institutional, and Class R-CHF Retail Shares during the relevant month. Such fee is payable monthly.

16. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

17. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is payable

quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Lin to 0.9% per appum		
Class I-CHF Institutional Shares	Up to 0.9% per annum		
Class R1 Retail Shares	Up to 1.2% per appum		
Class R-CHF Retail Shares	Up to 1.2% per annum		
Class R2 Retail Shares	Up to 1.6% per annum		

18. Performance Fee

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, equivalent to 10% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the "**Performance Fee**").

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the **"Calculation Period"**). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the out performance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No Performance Fee will be due, if the NAV per share before performance fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

• The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a performance fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and

А

• The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0 If (B / E – 1) <= 0
F	$= (B / E - 1)^* E * C *$ If $(B / E - 1) > 0$
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D
	If F=0 ; E
Number of shares outstanding	= A
NAV per share before performance	= B

Performance fee rate (10%)	= C
NAV per share after performance	= D
High water mark	= E
Performance fees	= F

Calculation example:

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Perf Fee	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Pell ree	Perf Fee
Year 1 :	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	1	109
Year 2 :	115	109	5.50%	5.50%	0.60	114.40
Year 3 :	108	114.40	-5.59%	-5.59%	0.00	108
Year 4 :	112	114.40	3.70%	-2.10%	0.00	112
Year 5 :	118	114.40	5.36%	3.15%	0.36	117.64

With a performance fee rate equal to 10%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 1
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 5.50%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 5.50% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.6
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -5.59%. The underperformance over the HWM is 5.59% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 2.10% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.15% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.36

19. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (taxe d'abonnement), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Classes I Institutional Shares and I-CHF Institutional Shares.

VII. SUB-FUND GLOBAL SPECIAL SITUATIONS

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "Global Special Situations" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims at producing a positive return with in-depth analysis over selected securities and market opportunities by targeting companies with strong balance sheets which may have a temporal negative credit event not detrimental to the company as a whole, however, affecting the price of the underlying credit securities of such company. The Investment Manager will focus on gauging opportunities that have a high capital gain potential with the lowest downside possible.

The Sub-Fund will seek returns in both current income (coupons) and capital growth.

The Sub-Fund will invest at least 70% of its net assets in USD denominated:

- Bonds, convertible bonds (including contingent convertible bonds) and any other debt instruments (the "Bonds");
- Money markets instruments,
- Units or shares of other UCITS and/or UCIs (including those established as Exchange Traded Sub-Funds, and within the 10% limit mentioned below).

Ratings requirements (which may be esteemed, at time of investment, at the issue or at the issuer level):

- Bonds' rating shall range from High Yield (i.e. rating at least of B3/B- (long-term rating) by one or more of the main rating agencies) to Investment Grade;
- Money market instrument rating shall be equivalent to Investment Grade (by one or more of the main rating agencies .

Without being a constraint, the expected average rating will be BBB- / BB+.

Investments in non-rated Bonds will be however limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

If the Bonds issuer/ the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized rating agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

In case of any debt instrument's rating being downgraded by all of the main rating agencies, the Investment Manager shall be authorized to keep the investment as long as this is not detrimental to best interest of shareholders and upon proper analysis (similar to that of prepared for non-rated Bonds).

In selecting the Bonds, the Investment Manager will not consider any sectorial or geographical constraint, it being understood that the Sub-Fund may be exposed (through its investment in corporate bonds) for up to 10% of its net asset to Emerging and Frontier Markets.

Without any focus on any currency and under the limitations set out below, the Sub-Fund may invest up to 30% of its assets in other eligible assets, as follows:

- Bonds, convertible bonds, contingent convertible bonds and debt instruments not denominated in USD (the "Bonds");
- Money markets instruments;
- Units or shares of other UCITS and/or UCIs (including those established as Exchange Traded Sub-Funds and within the 10% limit mentioned below);
- Equity and equity related securities; and
- Structured products.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund will not invest more than:

- 20% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds;
- 20% of its net assets in Rule 144A Securities; and
- 10% in equity and equity related securities.

Investments in Rule 144A Securities are subject to certain conditions:

- the attached registration right provides for an exchange into equivalent debt securities or into equity shares within a period of one year after the acquisition of such Rule 144a Securities by the Sub-fund;
- such equivalent debt securities or such equity shares, obtained through exchange, are either admitted to official listing on a Regulated Market or are dealt in on an Other Regulated Market which operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public;
- (iii) such securities are negotiated before and after their exchange on a Regulated Market and/or on an Other Regulated Market;
- (iv) such securities respect Point 17 of "CESR's Guidelines concerning eligible assets for investment by UCITS", dated March 2007.

Investment in Rule 144a Securities, which would not comply with any of the above conditions, shall be subject to the limit referred to in article 41(2)a) of the Law of 2010, and thus not exceed 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in structured products such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8

February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in the Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour future, options and CFD.

The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in ABS/MBS and will not enter in total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

Global exposure

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the absolute VaR methodology. The Sub-Fund's expected level of leverage is 200% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund, although it is possible that leverage might significantly exceed this level from time to time. In this context leverage is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, as defined in section G. (2) (a) "VaR Methodology" in "Part A: Sub-Fund Information".

Risk Profile

The main investment risks the **Global Special Situations Sub-Fund** is exposed to are:

- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- Emerging & New Frontiers Markets Risk
- Investment in Rule 144A Securities
- Risk related to investments in (contingent) convertible bonds

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

Profile of targeted investors

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to diversify and to decorrelate their investments and to improve the risk/return ratio of their portfolio.

The Sub-Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with an investment horizon of at least 3 years.

3. Distribution Policy

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

4. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers four classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors, denominated in USD
- Class R Retail Shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in USD
- Class I-EUR Institutional Shares, hedged against USD, intended for institutional investors, denominated in EUR
- Class R-EUR Retail Shares, hedged against USD, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in EUR

The difference between these four classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors, their fees and reference currencies.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Sub-Fund in certain countries where the Sub-Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Sub-Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

5. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU1532289060
Class R Retail Shares	LU1532289144
Class I-EUR Institutional Shares	LU1532289227
Class R-EUR Retail Shares	LU1532289490

6. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial	Subsequent
	subscription	subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	USD 10,000	USD 10,000
Class R Retail Shares	USD 1,000	USD 1,000
Class I-EUR Institutional Shares	EUR 10,000	EUR 10,000
Class R-EUR Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000

7. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

The subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following such NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Sub-Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

8. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

9. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Sub-Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

10. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of:

- Class I Institutional Shares and Class R Retail Shares will be calculated in USD.
- Class I-EUR Institutional, and Class R-EUR Retail Shares will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in USD.

11. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

12. Management Company and Hedging Manager Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

Furthermore, the Sub-Fund will pay to the Management Company an additional hedging management fee in remuneration for its services with respect to its currency overlay program. Such fee is up to 0.01% per month of the average net assets of the Class I-EUR Institutional, and Class R-EUR Retail Shares during the relevant month. Such fee is payable monthly.

13. <u>Shareholder Servicing Fee</u>

A Shareholder Servicing Fee is payable to the Main Distributor by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for the services rendered on the basis of the Distribution Agreement. Such fee may be different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated as of each Valuation Day on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class R Retail Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class I-EUR Institutional Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class R-EUR Retail Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.

The above fee is subject to a minimum annual fee of EUR 35,000.- (charged at sub-fund level).

14. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Sub-Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

15. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Lin to 1 20% nor annum
Class I-EUR Institutional Shares	Up to 1.20% per annum
Class R Retail Shares	lin to 1 60% nor annum
Class R-EUR Retail Shares	Up to 1.60% per annum

16. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

17. <u>Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Sub-Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

18. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (taxe d'abonnement), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Classes I Institutional Shares and I-EUR Institutional Shares.

VIII. SUB-FUND ZEST GLOBAL EQUITY

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "ZEST Global Equity" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims to seek a consistent, absolute return while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the medium term.

The Sub-Fund's long term objective is capital growth.

There is however no guarantee that this objective will be achieved.

The investment strategy is based on the identification of equity stocks, which show the best investment opportunities.

The Sub-Fund may allocate up to:

- 100% with a minimum of 51% of its net assets to listed equities and equity related securities (including ADR/GDR) – it is understood that these limits apply to direct investments and to UCITS and/or other UCI established as Exchange Traded Funds and investing principally in equities; and
- 30% of its net assets to bonds, convertible bonds and other fixed income securities it is understood that this limit applies to direct investments and to UCITS and/or other UCI established as Exchange Traded Funds and investing principally in bonds and other fixed income securities.

The Sub-Fund may invest in target funds having as underlying investments equities and/or fixed income securities.

The allocation of the portfolio between the different various assets classes, sectors and/or geographical exposures may vary according to the Investment Manager's expectations. The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or other UCI, including those established as Exchange Traded Funds (including "short" or "inverse" UCITS Exchange Traded Funds if the Investment Manager anticipates a declining momentum and where results will fall short of its expectations).

As the investment policy can be achieved via UCIs, the Sub-Fund may invest a significant part of its net assets in UCIs (UCITS and/or other UCIs, including those established as Exchange Traded Funds). It may result in duplication of certain costs. In addition to the costs borne by the Sub-Fund as part of its daily management, management fees will be indirectly levied via the target UCIs that it holds. The management fees of the target UCIs will be limited to a maximum of 0.8%.

With respect to the above restrictions, it is emphasized that financial derivative instruments on equities or bonds are not taken into account for the calculation of these restrictions.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

Exposure to Emerging and Frontier Markets will be limited to 49% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps, forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour futures.

However, the Sub-Fund will not use total return swap.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in contingent convertible bonds, directly and indirectly in Asset Backed Securities and Mortgage Backed Securities.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets(for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. Global exposure

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the commitment approach.

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Global Equity** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- emerging & New Frontiers Markets Risk
- risk related to investments in other UCITS and UCIs
- Operational & Custody Risk

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to invest in equity markets while maintaining the benefits of an active management.

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with an investment horizon of at least 1-3 years.

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers two classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors
- Class I-S Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors of a dedicated entity
- Class I CHF Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors
- Class I USD Institutional Shares, hedged against EUR, intended for institutional investors
- Class R Retail Shares, intended for retail investors

- Class R CHF Retail Shares, intended for retail investors
- Class R USD Retail Shares, hedged against EUR, intended for retail investors

The difference between these classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU1628003532
Class I-S Institutional Shares	LU2510450385
Class I CHF Institutional Shares	LU2510450542
Class I USD Institutional Shares (hedged against EUR)	LU2510450898
Class R Retail Shares	LU1628002484
Class R CHF Retail Shares	LU2510451193
Class R USD Retail Shares (hedged against EUR)	LU2510451359

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 50,000	EUR 1,000
Class I-S Institutional Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000
Class I CHF Institutional Shares	CHF 50,000	CHF 1,000
Class I USD Institutional Shares		
(hedged against EUR)	USD 50,000	USD 1,000
Class R Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 500
Class R CHF Retail Shares	CHF 1,000	CHF 500
Class R USD Retail Shares		
(hedged against EUR)	USD 1,000	USD 500

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of:

- Class I Institutional Shares, Class I-S Institutional Shares and Class R Retail Shares will be calculated in EUR.
- Class I-USD Institutional Shares, hedged against EUR, and Class R-USD Retail Shares, hedged against EUR, will be calculated in USD.
- Class I-CHF Institutional Shares and Class R-CHF Retail Shares will be calculated in CHF.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. <u>Shareholder Servicing Fees</u>

A shareholder servicing fee up to 0.30% is payable to the Main Distributor by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for the services rendered on the basis of the Distribution Agreement.

17. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

18. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 0.80% per annum
Class I-S Institutional Shares	Up to 0.80% per annum
Class I CHF Institutional Shares	Up to 0.80% per annum
Class I USD Institutional Shares (hedged against EUR)	Up to 0.80% per annum
Class R Retail Shares	Up to 1.50% per annum
Class R CHF Retail Shares	Up to 1.50% per annum
Class R USD Retail Shares (hedged against EUR)	Up to 1.50% per annum

19. <u>Performance Fee</u>

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, equivalent to 10% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the "**Performance Fee**").

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the **"Calculation Period**"). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the outperformance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No Performance Fee will be due if the performance of the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a performance fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and
- The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The initial High Water Mark of the above mentioned new performance fee method will be the last NAV before the new method comes into effect.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0 If (B / E – 1) <= 0
F	= (B / E - 1)* E * C * A If (B / E - 1) > 0
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D
	If F=0 ; E
Number of shares outstanding	= A
NAV per share before performance	e = B
Performance fee rate (10%)	= C
NAV per share after performance	= D
High water mark	= E
Performance fees	= F

Calculation example:

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Perf Fee	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Peri ree	Perf Fee
Year 1 :	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	1	109
Year 2 :	115	109	5.50%	5.50%	0.60	114.40
Year 3 :	108	114.40	-5.59%	-5.59%	0.00	108
Year 4 :	112	114.40	3.70%	-2.10%	0.00	112
Year 5 :	118	114.40	5.36%	3.15%	0.36	117.64

With a performance fee rate equal to 10%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 1
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 5.50%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 5.50% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.6
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -5.59%. The underperformance over the HWM is 5.59% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 2.10% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.15% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.36

20. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

21. <u>Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

22. <u>Taxation</u>

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (taxe d'abonnement), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Classes I Institutional Shares, I CHF Institutional Shares and I USD Institutional Shares.

IX. SUB-FUND ZEST QUANTAMENTAL EQUITY

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "**ZEST Quantamental Equity**" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund invests in equity and equity related securities (including, but not limited to, ADR, convertible bonds, equity linked notes, low exercise price warrants and warrants on equities); these investments shall be represented by direct or indirect investments (including but not limited to CFDs) in securities listed in eligible stock exchanges or traded on Regulated Markets of North America and Europe.

The Sub-Fund will adopt a long/short strategy according to which long positions will be represented, directly or indirectly by use of derivatives such as CFDs futures and options, by investments in equity securities, and the short positions will be represented exclusively by derivative instruments (through the use of CFDs, futures or options) to obtain synthetic purchase or short sale positions.

In particular, the use of options on indices will notably have the aim to reduce the correlation to the market and the volatility of the portfolio.

Investment decisions for the selection of long and short positions are based on screening models and fundamental research. The performed fundamental analysis defines the companies that could be invested both long and short. The companies, both long and short, weight in the portfolio on the basis of the realized historical volatility and the investment are constantly monitored and adjusted on the basis of the suggestions of the proprietary trading models.

The Sub-Fund may also invest in debt instruments (issued by corporate or government or supranational entity), money market instruments or assimilated instruments, rated at least B-/B3 by one or more of the main rating agencies.

Any of the above rating, at time of investment, may be estimated at the issue or at the issuer level.

In case of any debt instrument's rating being downgraded by one or more of the main rating agencies to Non-Investment Grade, the Investment Manager shall be authorized to keep the investment as long as this is not detrimental to the best interest of shareholders and upon proper analysis.

It is understood that the Sub-Fund will not invest more than:

- 10% of its net assets in ADR directly;
- 10% of its net assets in convertible bonds;
- 10% in contingent convertible bonds, (the contingent convertible bonds will be rated at least B-/B3 (as rated by any of the main agencies) and will be issued by banking/insurance institutions located in OECD countries rated at least Investment Grade.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to exchange traded futures and options on the main financial indices (e.g. Eurostoxx 50, S&P 500, FTSE/Mib, Nasdaq 100, etc) single stock, warrants, contracts for difference, and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour futures and options.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed, directly or indirectly, for up to 10% of its net asset to Emerging Markets.

Nevertheless, the Sub-Fund will neither invest directly in the Chinese market of A-Shares, the Indian market of P-Notes nor will invest directly in Russia, but may be exposed to these countries/ specific assets via eligible target funds.

The Sub-Fund will not invest directly in ABS/MBS. It shall however be mentioned that this ABS/MBS restriction that apply to direct investment in this asset class is waived for indirect investments such as target funds (i.e. no look-through).

The Sub-Fund will not enter in total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the Regulated Markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the commitment approach.

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Quantamental Equity** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who:

 want to participate in the opportunities offered by international markets with a risk higher than a typical flexible portfolio, and plan to maintain their investment over the medium-long term (i.e. 3 to 5 years at least).

6. Distribution Policy

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

The distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers various classes of Shares:

- Class Institutional Cap EUR A Shares, intended only for corporate entities subscribing for their own account or on behalf of individuals within the framework of a collective savings or any comparable scheme, as well as to UCITS, denominated in EUR
- Class Institutional Cap EUR B Shares, intended only for corporate entities subscribing for their own account or on behalf of individuals within the framework of a collective savings or any comparable scheme, as well as to UCITS, denominated in EUR
- Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares, intended only for institutional investors of a dedicated entity, denominated in EUR
- Class Retail Cap EUR Shares, intended for individuals or corporate entities, denominated in EUR
- Class Institutional Cap USD Shares, hedged against EUR, intended only for corporate entities subscribing for their own account or on behalf on individuals within the framework of a collective savings or any comparable scheme, as well as to UCITS, denominated in USD

The difference between these five classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors and their reference currencies and/or their minimum initial subscription amount and/or their distribution policy.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class Institutional Cap EUR A Shares	LU0840527799
Class Institutional Cap EUR B Shares	LU1112684011
Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares	LU1860670451
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	LU0840527526
Class Institutional Cap USD Shares (hedged against EUR)	LU1327549934

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirements per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class Institutional Cap EUR A Shares	EUR 250,000	N/A
Class Institutional Cap EUR B Shares	EUR 2,500,000	N/A
Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares	EUR 1,000	N/A

Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	N/A	N/A
Class Institutional Cap USD Shares		N/A
(hedged against EUR)	USD 10,000	N/A

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

The subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 5% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of:

- classes Institutional Cap EUR A, Institutional Cap EUR B, Institutional Cap EUR S;
- Retail Cap EUR will be calculated in EUR; and
- Institutional Cap USD (hedged against EUR) will be calculated in USD.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. <u>Shareholder Servicing Fee</u>

A Shareholder Servicing Fee is payable to the Main Distributor by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for the services rendered on the basis of the Distribution Agreement. Such fee may be different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated as of each Valuation Day on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class Institutional Cap EUR A Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class Institutional Cap EUR B Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class Institutional Cap USD Shares	May 0.20% n.a
(hedged against EUR)	Max. 0.30% p.a.

The above fee is subject to a minimum annual fee of EUR 35,000.- (charged at sub-fund level).

17. Investment Manager

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

18. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class Institutional Cap EUR A Shares	Max. 1.20% p.a.
Class Institutional Cap EUR B Shares	Max. 0.25% p.a.
Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares	Max. 1.20% p.a.
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	Max. 2.00% p.a.
Class Institutional Cap USD Shares	Max. 1.20% p.a.
(hedged against EUR)	

19. <u>Performance Fee</u>

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee (the "**Performance Fee**"), equivalent to

- 10% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) for Retail Cap EUR, Institutional Cap EUR A and Institutional Cap USD (hedged against EUR) classes of Shares; and
- 20% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark for Institutional Cap EUR B class of Shares.

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the **"Calculation Period**"). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the outperformance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No Performance Fee will be due if the performance of the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and
- The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The initial High Water Mark of the above mentioned new performance fee method will be the last NAV before the new method comes into effect.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F= 0
If
$$(B / E - 1) <= 0$$
F= $(B / E - 1)^* E^* C$
A
If $(B / E - 1) > 0$ The new high water mark= if F>0; DThe new high water markIf F=0; ENumber of shares outstanding= ANAV per share before
performance= B

Performance	fee rate	(10%)	= C
		· · /	

NAV per share after performance = D

High water mark = E

Performance fees = F

Calculation example:

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Perf Fee	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Peri ree	Perf Fee
Year 1:	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	1	109
Year 2:	115	109	5.50%	5.50%	0.60	114.40
Year 3:	108	114.40	-5.59%	-5.59%	0.00	108
Year 4:	112	114.40	3.70%	-2.10%	0.00	112
Year 5:	118	114.40	5.36%	3.15%	0.36	117.64

With a performance fee rate equal to 10%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 1
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 5.50%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 5.50% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.6
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -5.59%. The underperformance over the HWM is 5.59% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 2.10% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.15% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.36

20. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

21. <u>Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

22. <u>Taxation</u>

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (taxe d'abonnement), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Institutional Cap EUR A, Institutional Dis EUR A and Institutional Cap EUR B Classes of Shares.

X. SUB-FUND ZEST GLOBAL BONDS

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "ZEST Global Bonds" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

In order to capitalise on attractive opportunities, while minimising risk, the Investment Manager shall allocate the Sub-Fund's investments across a diversified universe of corporate bonds, convertible bonds, contingent convertible bonds (for a maximum of 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets with respect to the latter) and sovereign bonds.

The Sub-Fund shall invest primarily in fixed and/or floating bonds in both the corporate and sovereign segment, without any focus on any duration, but which are consistent with the Sub-Fund's investment objectives.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed to Investment Grade debt securities and Non-Investment Grade debt securities, in proportions that will vary according to financial market conditions and investment opportunities.

Nevertheless, the Sub-Fund will not invest more than 10% in bonds which, at time of investments, are not rated (either at issue or the issuer level). If the Bonds issuer/ the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

However, the Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

Any of the above ratings, at time of investment, may be esteemed at the issue or at the issuer level

Without being a constraint, the expected average rating will be BBB- / BB+.

Moreover, the Sub-Fund will hold a diversified portfolio of bonds over a broad base of issuers, industries and geographies to mitigate credit risks. The Sub-Fund is not expected to have any bias towards any specific industrial, geographic or other market sector.

The Investment Manager shall:

- manage the credit risk and will aim to manage interest rate risk through credit analysis and credit diversity;

- combine traditional corporate bond analysis with a clear understanding of market factors and valuations;
- consider the following factors in evaluating securities for purchase by the Sub-Fund, including:

a. Yield to maturity, yield to call (where appropriate), current yield and the price of the security relative to other securities of comparable quality and maturity;

b. The issuer's financial resources and financial condition, including leverage and cash flow to cover interest expense and principal repayment;

c. The terms under which securities are issued and the nature of the securities and coverage under financial covenants;

d. The size of the issuer and the issuer's operating history; and

e. Market-technical factors, including prevailing market conditions and the amount of new high yield securities being issued.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in structured products such as such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour futures, options, CDS.

The Sub-Fund may be exposed, directly or indirectly, for up to 10% of its asset to Emerging Markets.

Nevertheless, the Sub-Fund will neither invest directly in the Chinese market of A-Shares, the Indian market of P-Notes nor will invest directly in Russia, but may be exposed to these countries/ specific assets via eligible target funds.

The Sub-Fund will not invest:

- directly in ABS/MBS. It shall however be mentioned that this ABS/MBS restriction that apply to direct investment in this asset class is waived for indirect investments such as target funds (i.e. no look-through);
- directly in equities and equity-related securities (exception made of convertible bonds and/or financial derivative instruments underlying equity products).

The Sub-Fund will not enter in total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the commitment approach.

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Global Bonds** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk related to investments in (contingent) convertible bonds

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

The Sub-Fund is targeted for investors who want to assume low to moderate levels of risk and are willing to hold their investment for the medium to long term.

This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who plan to maintain their investment over the medium-long term (i.e. 3 to 5 years at least).

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

The distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers various classes of Shares:

- Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares, intended only for corporate entities subscribing for their own account or on behalf of individuals within the framework of a collective savings or any comparable scheme, as well as to UCITS, denominated in EUR
- Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares, intended only for institutional investors of a dedicated entity, denominated in EUR
- Class Retail Cap EUR Shares, intended for individuals or corporate entities, denominated in EUR

The difference between these classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors and their reference currencies and/or their minimum initial subscription amount.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares	LU1860670618
Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares	LU1860670709
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	LU1860670881

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirements per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares	EUR 100,000	EUR 1,000

Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

The subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 5% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. Conversions

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of classes Institutional EUR and Retail EUR will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. <u>Shareholder Servicing Fee</u>

A Shareholder Servicing Fee is payable to the Main Distributor by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for the services rendered on the basis of the Distribution Agreement. Such fee may be different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated as of each Valuation Day on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.

The above fee is subject to a minimum annual fee of EUR 35,000.- (charged at sub-fund level).

17. Investment Manager

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

18. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares	Max. 0.80% p.a.
Class Institutional Cap EUR S Shares	Max. 0.80% p.a.
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	Max. 1.20% p.a.

19. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (taxe d'abonnement), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Institutional Cap EUR and Institutional Dis EUR Classes of Shares.

XI. SUB-FUND ZEST ARGO

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "ZEST ARGO" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund aims to seek an absolute return, while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the medium term period.

The Sub-Fund will be an absolute return fund investing primarily in Europe (included United Kingdom) and North America with a discretionary bottom-up approach, using proprietary fundamental and quantitative analysis implemented accordingly to market opportunities and that can use "carry" strategies in options to obtain returns comparable, in the medium term, to stock markets, but with a lower volatility.

There is however no guarantee that this objective will be achieved.

The investment strategy is based on a combination of direct investments in equities (bottomup approach, using fundamental analysis implemented accordingly to market opportunities), bonds and "carry" strategies in options to obtain returns comparable, in the medium term, to stock markets, but with a lower volatility.

Financial derivative instruments shall be used for hedging purposes and may be used extensively in order to pursue with more efficiency the Sub-Fund's investment objective exploiting trends by including companies adversely impacted or to hedge out undesired factor exposures. Whilst the Investment Manager will largely favour options for implementing the synthetic long or short book of the Sub-Fund's portfolio, it may also invest in CFDs or futures.

However, the Sub-Fund will not use total return swap.

The allocation of the portfolio between the different eligible asset classes may vary according to the Investment Manager's expectations being understood that the Sub-Fund will invest a maximum of:

- 40% of its net assets in equities and equity-related securities (including, but not limited to, convertible bonds, equity linked notes, financial derivative instruments underlying equities or equity indices compliant with the ESMA Guidelines on ETFs and other UCITS issues – ESMA/2014/937 (e.g. options, futures), low exercise price warrants and warrants on equities);
- 90% of its net assets in any kind of fixed income instruments (including but not limited to convertible bonds and contingent convertible bonds) and money market instruments;
- 100% of its net assets in assets denominated in EUR;
- 40% of its net assets in assets denominated in USD; and
- 20% of its net assets in assets not denominated in USD or EUR.

However, investments and exposure to Emerging and Frontier Markets will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In addition, the Sub-Fund may invest in and/or be exposed via eligible target funds to Russia for a maximum of 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

In relation to investments in fixed income instruments, the long-term rating (which may be esteemed at the issue or at the issuer level by one or more of the main rating agencies shall range from at least B/B2 rating to Investment Grade.

The Sub-Fund may not allocate more than 10% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds.

Investments in non-rated fixed income instruments are permitted but they will be however limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

If the fixed income instruments issuer/ the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issue or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

In case of any fixed income instrument's rating being downgraded by one or more of the main rating agencies, the Investment Manager shall be authorized to keep the investment as long as this is not detrimental to best interest of shareholders and upon proper analysis (similar to that of prepared for non-rated fixed income instruments).

For money market instruments, the short-term rating (which may be esteemed at the issue or at the issuer level by one or more of the main rating agencies shall be at least A-/A3.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 20% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, excluding commodity indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy."

The Sub-Fund will not invest:

- directly in ABS or MBS;
- in total return swaps.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. Global exposure

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the absolute VaR methodology. The Sub-Fund's expected level of leverage is 300% of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund, although it is possible that leverage might significantly exceed this level from time to time. In this context leverage is calculated as the sum of the notional exposure of the financial derivative instruments used, as defined in section G. (2) (a) "VaR Methodology" in "Part A: Fund Information".

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST ARGO** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- emerging & new frontiers markets risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk related to investments in other UCITS and UCIs

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to diversify and decorrelate their investments in order to improve the risk/return ratio of their portfolio.

This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors with an investment horizon of at least five year.

6. Distribution Policy

No dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers three classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, accumulation shares, intended for institutional investors, denominated in EUR
- Class R1 Retail Shares, accumulation shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in EUR
- Class R2 Retail Shares, accumulation shares, intended for direct distribution to retail investors, denominated in EUR

The differences between these classes of Shares relate to the status of the investors, the minimum investment and the investment management fees and their reference currencies.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Fund in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU1918809515
Class R1 Retail Shares	LU1918810448
Class R2 Retail Shares	LU1918811339

9. Minimum Investment

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 100,000	EUR 10,000
Class R 1 Retail Shares	EUR 5,000	EUR 1,000
Class R 2 Retail Shares	EUR 5,000	EUR 1,000

10. Subscriptions and Subscription Fee

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-

Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. Conversions

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub- Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of the Sub-Fund will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. Shareholder Servicing Fee

A Shareholder Servicing Fee is payable to the Main Distributor by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for the services rendered on the basis of the Distribution Agreement. Such fee may be different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated as of each Valuation Day on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Max. 0.25% p.a.
Class R 1 Retail Shares	Max. 0.25% p.a.
Class R 2 Retail Shares	Max. 0.25% p.a.

17. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

18. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 0.40% per annum
Class R1 Retail Shares	Up to 1.00% per annum
Class R2 Retail Shares	Up to 0.45% per annum

19. Performance Fee

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, solely for Class I Institutional Shares and for Class R1 Retail Shares, equivalent to 15% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the "**Performance Fee**").

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the **"Calculation Period"**). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the out performance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No Performance Fee will be due,

if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and
- The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0 If (B / E - 1) <= 0
F	= (B / E - 1)* E * C * A If (B / E - 1) > 0
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D
	If F=0 ; E
Number of shares outstanding	= A
NAV per share before performance	e = B
Performance fee rate (15%)	= C
NAV per share after performance	= D
High water mark	= E
Performance fees	= F
Calculation example:	

Calculation example:

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Dout Loo	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Perf Fee	Perf Fee
Year 1:	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	1.50	108.5
Year 2:	115	108.5	5.99%	5.99%	0.98	114.03
Year 3:	108	114.03	-5.28%	-5.28%	0.00	108
Year 4:	112	114.03	3.70%	-1.78%	0.00	112
Year 5:	118	114.03	5.36%	3.49%	0.60	117.40

With a performance fee rate equal to 15%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 1.5
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 5.99%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 5.99% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.98
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -5.28%. The underperformance over the HWM is 5.28% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 1.78% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.49% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.60

20. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

21. Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

22. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (taxe d'abonnement), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Classes I Institutional Shares.

XII. SUB-FUND ZEST GLOBAL OPPORTUNITIES

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "**ZEST Global Opportunities**" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund has for objective to provide its investors with a medium-long term capital growth, by a diversified portfolio of equity securities issued by international companies listed on official stock markets and debt securities issued by international issuers, qualifying as transferable securities.

The investment approach follows an active management strategy without regard to geographical or sector allocation, security type or size.

The Sub-Fund mainly invests in equity and equity related securities (including but not limited to ADR/GDR), any kind of debt instruments (including but not limited to bonds and convertible bonds), money market instruments or assimilated products (such as commercial papers, and in general instruments with a maturity lower than twelve months) and derivatives.

Within the total investments, the Sub-Fund:

- may allocate up to 90% of its net assets to equity and equity related securities: in particular, the Sub-Fund can allocate up to 90% to ADR/GDR;
- may allocate up to 100% of its net asset in short term (max 12 months) government bonds issued by G20 Countries;
- will not invest more than 50% of its net assets in equities quoted on Emerging Market's stock exchanges;
- will not invest more than 50% of its net assets in Non-Investment Grade bonds, including bonds issued in Emerging Markets;
- will not invest more than 20% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds; and
- will not invest more than 15% of its net assets in non-rated bonds.

Subject to the provisions set forth in Part A of the Prospectus, it is understood that these limits only apply to direct equities, bonds and related securities and UCITS and/or UCIs investing principally in equities and bonds; i.e. financial derivative instruments on equities or on bonds are not taken into account for the calculation of these restrictions.

For the avoidance of doubt, the convertible bonds are to be considered as debt securities and shall therefore be aggregated to the ratios applicable to debt securities.

In case of unrated securities, the quality assessment is performed by the Investment Manager on a regular basis.

If the fixed income instruments issuer/the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by the Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager

on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds and including indirectly investments in India and in China A-Shares via Eligible Target Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, options, contracts for difference, credit default swaps, forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will (largely) favour financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed for a maximum of 50% of its net assets in Emerging Markets.

The Sub-Fund will not invest:

- directly in ABS/MBS; and
- in total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the commitment approach.

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Global Opportunities Sub-Fund** is exposed to are:

- equity risk
- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- Emerging & New Frontiers Markets Risk
- Portfolio Turnover risk

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who want to benefit from the financial market movements. The investor must be able to accept temporary losses, thus the Sub-Fund is suitable to investors who can afford to set aside the capital for at least 3 years.

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers four classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors
- Class I-S Institutional Shares, intended only for institutional investors of a dedicated entity
- Class R Retail Shares, intended for retail investors with distribution's agent
- Class P Private Shares, intended for individual investors with direct placement and for private investors through management or advisory mandate

The difference between these classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors, the applicable minimum investment requirement and the applicable marketing fees.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription by the Sub-Fund in certain countries where the Sub-Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Sub-Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Shares	LU0280697748
Class R Shares	LU0280697821
Class I-S Shares	LU2510451516
Class P Shares	LU0280698043

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial	Subsequent	Holding
	subscription	subscription	requirement
Class I Shares	EUR 250,000	N/A	N/A
Class I-S Shares	EUR 1,000	N/A	N/A
Class R Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 100	N/A
Class P Shares	EUR 5,000	EUR 100	N/A

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

The subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No subscription fee is applicable to the subscription price.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the relevant Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed application forms must be received by the Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such

Valuation Day and must be accepted. Application forms received after this deadline will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the relevant Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this deadline and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be based on the Net Asset Value per Share of the relevant class of Shares on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of Shares of the Sub-Fund will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

A marketing fee is also payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average of the net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Shares	0% per annum
Class I-S Shares	0% per annum
Class R Shares	Up to 1.30% per annum
Class P Shares	Up to 0.85% per annum

16. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Sub-Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

17. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Shares	
Class I-S Shares	
Class R Shares	Up to 1.15% per annum
Class P Shares	

18. <u>Performance Fee</u>

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, equivalent to 20% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the "**Performance Fee**").

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the "**Calculation Period**"). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the out performance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No performance fee will be due, if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and
- The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The initial High Water Mark of the above mentioned new performance fee method will be the last NAV before the new method comes into effect.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0 If (B / E - 1) <= 0
F	= (B / E - 1)* E * C * A If (B / E - 1) > 0
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D
	If F=0 ; E
Number of shares outstanding	= A
NAV per share before performance	e = B
Performance fee rate (20%)	= C
NAV per share after performance	= D
High water mark	= E

Calculation example:

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Perf Fee	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Peri ree	Perf Fee
Year 1:	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	2	108
Year 2:	115	108	6.48%	6.48%	1.4	113.60
Year 3:	108	113.60	-4.93%	-4.93%	0.00	108
Year 4:	112	113.60	3.70%	-1.41%	0.00	112
Year 5:	118	113.60	5.36%	3.87%	0.88	117.12

With a performance fee rate equal to 20%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 2
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 6.48%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 6.48% and generates a performance fee equal to 1.4
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -4.93%. The underperformance over the HWM is 4.93% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 1.41% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.87% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.88

19. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share

The Net Asset Values per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of the Shares will be available at the registered offices of the Fund and will be available on Reuters, Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. Taxation

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (*taxe d'abonnement*), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Class I Institutional Shares.

XIII. SUB-FUND ZEST AMELANCHIER

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "ZEST AMELANCHIER" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to generate absolute returns without any emphasis on any specific currency, industrial, geographic, market sector or index.

The Sub-Fund shall invest primarily in a widely diversified portfolio of eligible asset classes notably made of:

- equities, equity-related securities (including, but not limited to, ADR/GDR, convertible bonds, equity linked notes, financial derivative instruments underlying equities or equity indices compliant with the ESMA Guidelines on ETFs and other UCITS issues – ESMA/2014/937 (e.g. options, futures), low exercise price warrants and warrants on equities);
- fixed income instruments, and;
- money market instruments.

Investments in:

- fixed income instruments may represent up to 100% of the Sub-Fund's net assets (however investments in fixed income instruments having a long-term credit rating, below Ba2/ BB by one or more of the main agencies) shall be limited to 45% of the Sub-Fund's net assets);
- money market instruments are not subject to any rating constraint;
- equities, equity-related securities may represent up to 100% of the Sub-Fund's net assets, being understood that ADR/GDR shall be limited to a maximum of 20% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund.; and
- the Sub-Fund may indirectly invest in China A-Shares via eligible target funds, without any limitation.

Among the fixed income instruments, the Sub-Fund may invest maximum 15% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds. These will be rated at least B-/B3 (as rated by any of the main agencies,) and will be issued by banking/insurance institutions, rated at least Investment Grade, located in OECD countries.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities and in non-rated bonds.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed or Securities Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets. Any of the above ratings, at time of investment, may be esteemed at the issue or at the issuer level.

The Sub-Fund may invest in Special Purpose Acquisition Companies (SPACs) up to 10% of its net assets.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. It shall however be mentioned that the rating restrictions that apply to single bonds are waived for indirect investments (i.e. no look-through).

The asset allocation will be based on a combination of:

- macroeconomic analysis: an accurate assessment and a top down analysis of macroeconomic variables shall be performed in order to achieve diversification through an optimal macro asset-allocation;
- **fundamental analysis**: the Investment Manager shall analyse investments with both a qualitative and quantitative approach. This shall ensure the Investment Manager to identify and accordingly invest into the companies and sector that offer the best risk/reward profile; and
- **technical analysis**: the analysis of trends, prices and volume flows shall have the aim of improving the medium term strategy of the Sub-Fund.

The Investment Manager will in general also use a "value" approach rather than a "growth" approach of investments, but this could change depending on market conditions.

The Investment Manager shall manage credit risk through credit analysis and diversification over a broad base of issuers, industries and geographies.

The Sub-Fund will be exposed to indices which are traded in the major futures markets in the EU and US and in other Developed Markets.

Financial derivative instruments shall be used for hedging purposes and may be used extensively in order to pursue with more efficiency the Sub-Fund's investment objective exploiting trends by including companies adversely impacted or to hedge out undesired factor exposures. Whilst the Investment Manager will largely favour options for implementing the synthetic long or short book of the Sub-Fund's portfolio, it may also invest in CFDs or futures, as a substitute of option position to optimize leverage.

However, the Sub-Fund will not use total return swap.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 15% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the

criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

The Sub-Fund will not invest:

- directly in ABS/MBS but it is allowed to indirectly invest for a maximum of 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets in ABS/MBS;
- directly in the Indian market via P-Notes or in Russia, but may indirectly be exposed to these countries / specific assets via eligible target funds.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed to a maximum of 25% in Emerging Markets.

The Sub-Fund may also hold, for treasury management purpose, on ancillary basis, deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets(for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the commitment approach.

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST AMELANCHIER** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- counterparty risk
- credit risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- emerging & New Frontiers Markets Risk
- equity risk
- inflation risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- Operational & Custody Risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk related to investments in other UCITS and UCIs
- taxation risk

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

Considering the investment objectives, as stated above, the Sub-Fund is aimed at private and institutional investors with an investment horizon of three to five years, who wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of fixed income securities, equities and investment funds.

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers two classes of Shares:

- Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors
- Class R Retail Shares, intended for retail investors

The difference between these two classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. ISIN Codes

Class I Institutional Shares	LU2064303030
Class R Retail Shares	LU2064303469

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 150,000	EUR 10,000
Class R Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	EUR 1,000

10. Subscriptions and Subscription Fee

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No subscription fee shall be levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day. Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of the Sub-Fund will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each <u>Business Day</u> ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. <u>Shareholder Servicing Fee</u>

A Shareholder Servicing Fee is payable to the Main Distributor by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for the services rendered on the basis of the Distribution Agreement. Such fee may be different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated as of each Valuation Day on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 0.40% per annum
Class R Retail Shares	Up to 0.40% per annum

The above fee is subject to a minimum annual fee of EUR 35,000.- (charged at sub-fund level).

17. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

18. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 1.20% per annum
Class R Retail Shares	Up to 1.50% per annum

19. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future into any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

20. Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and on Bloomberg or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

21. <u>Taxation</u>

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (*taxe d'abonnement*), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Class I Institutional Shares.

XIV. SUB-FUND ZEST FLEXIBLE BOND

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the sub-fund is "ZEST Flexible Bond" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund mainly invests in any kind of debt instruments (including bonds, convertible bonds) and Money Market Instruments or assimilated products (such as commercial papers, and in general instruments with a maturity lower than twelve months) denominated in any currencies.

It is understood that the Sub-Fund shall invest in debt instruments issued by issuers with a credit rating of at least Ba2/BB or an equivalent rating issued by one or more of the main rating agencies.

Nevertheless, the Sub-Fund can be exposed for a maximum of 10% of its net assets to investments in above-mentioned debt instruments issued by rated issuers with a credit rating below Ba2/BB or an equivalent rating issued by one or more of the main rating agencies.

Among the convertible bonds, the Sub-Fund may invest maximum 40% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds (which must have a mechanical trigger).

The contingent convertible bonds will be rated at least B-/B3 (as rated by any of the main rating agencies) and will be issued by banking/insurance institutions located in OECD countries rated at least Investment Grade.

The mechanical trigger of the contingent convertible bonds would result in a mix of reduction in value of the instrument or suspension of the coupon payment.

The Sub-Fund may also invest in non-rated bonds up to a maximum 10% of its net assets.

If the fixed income instruments issuer/the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

Without being a constraint, the expected average rating will be BBB / B.

For money market instruments, the short-term rating (which may be esteemed at the issue or at the issuer level by one or more of the main rating agencies) shall be at least P3/A3.

Without being a constraint, investments in debt instruments, convertible and contingent convertible bonds will be focused on securities issued by European and North American issuers.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Distressed Securities or Defaulted Securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets.

Total investments in equity and equity related securities will be limited to 20% of the Sub-Fund's assets. It is understood that, within the total investments in equity and equity related securities, investments resulting of conversion of a contingent convertible bonds shall be limited to 10% maximum of net assets.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through other UCITS and/or UCIs including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, within the meaning of Article 2, paragraph (2), of the Law of 2010, that are regulated, open and diversified, and have a risk distribution comparable to that of Luxembourg UCIs governed by Part I of the Law of 2010, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 20% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to warrants, futures, exchange traded futures, options, options on rates, contracts for difference, credit default swaps and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour futures, options, CFD and CDS.

The Sub-Fund can be exposed, directly or indirectly, for a maximum of 15% of its net asset to Emerging Markets.

The Sub-Fund will neither invest directly in the Chinese market of A-Shares, the Indian market of P-Notes nor will invest directly in Russia, but may indirectly be exposed to these countries / specific assets via eligible target funds.

The Sub-Fund will not invest:

- directly in ABS/MBS. It shall however be mentioned that this ABS/MBS restriction that apply to direct investment in this asset class is waived for indirect investments such as target funds (i.e. no look-through);
- in total return swaps.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the commitment approach.

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Flexible Bond** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- credit risk
- interest rate risk
- liquidity risk
- inflation risk
- taxation risk
- counterparty risk
- currency risk
- derivatives risk
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques
- risk related to investments in (contingent) convertible bonds

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

The Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who:

- want to participate in the opportunities offered by bond markets with a risk higher than a typical bond portfolio, and

- plan to maintain their investment over the medium-long term (i.e. 3 to 5 years at least).

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

The distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers various classes of Shares:

- Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares, intended only for corporate entities subscribing for their own account or on behalf of individuals within the framework of a collective savings or any comparable scheme, as well as to UCITS, denominated in EUR
- Class Retail Cap EUR Shares, intended for individuals or corporate entities, denominated in EUR.

The difference between these classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors and their reference currencies and/or their minimum initial subscription amount. Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. <u>ISIN Codes</u>

Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares	LU0840528177
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	LU0840527872

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial and subsequent investment requirements per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial	Subsequent
	subscription	subscription
Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares	EUR 50,000	N/A
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	N/A	N/A

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

The subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-

Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m. Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m. Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of classes Institutional Cap EUR, Institutional Dis EUR, Retail Cap EUR and Retail Dis EUR will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each **<u>Business Day</u>** ("Valuation Day"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("NAV Calculation Day") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. <u>Shareholder Servicing Fee</u>

A Shareholder Servicing Fee is payable to the Main Distributor by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for the services rendered on the basis of the Distribution Agreement. Such fee may be different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated as of each Valuation Day on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	Max. 0.30% p.a.

The above fee is subject to a minimum annual fee of EUR 35,000.- (charged at sub-fund level).

17. Investment Manager

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

18. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class Institutional Cap EUR Shares	Max. 0.80% p.a.
Class Retail Cap EUR Shares	Max. 1.20% p.a.

19. <u>Sub-Investment Manager</u>

Pursuant to an agreement effective as from September 3rd, 2018, AQA Capital Ltd. has been put in charge by the Management Company and ZEST S.A. of managing the sub-funds ZEST Flexible Bond with regard to its choice of investments and the trend of its investment policy.

AQA Capital Ltd. is a company incorporated under Maltese law with registered office situated in 171, Old Bakery Street, Valletta, 1455. AQA Capital Ltd. was incorporated in Malta on April 20th, 2015 in the form of a limited company and registered with the Chamber of Commerce under no. C 70143.

AQA Capital Ltd. obtained from the Malta Financial Services Authority the authorisation to exercise the activity of investment manager on May 18th, 2015. Its capital is actually in the amount of EUR 200,000.-.

20. <u>Sub-Investment Management Fees</u>

A sub-investment management fee is payable to the Sub-Investment Manager by the Investment Manager out of its investment management fee, in compensation for its services.

21. Listing on stock exchanges

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

22. <u>Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

23. <u>Taxation</u>

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (*taxe d'abonnement*), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Institutional Cap EUR and Institutional Dis EUR Classes of Shares.

XV. SUB-FUND ZEST US EQUITY MULTI-STRATEGY

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the Sub-Fund is "ZEST US Equity Multi-Strategy" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to generate absolute returns without any emphasis on any specific currency, industrial, geographic or market sector. The Investment Manager will in general also use a "value" approach rather than a "growth" approach of investments, but this could change depending on market conditions. The Investment Manager shall manage credit risk through credit analysis and diversification over a broad base of issuers, industries and geographies.

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund will invest at least 51% in:

- Equities and equity-related securities (including, but not limited to, ADR, GDR, convertible bonds, equity linked notes, financial derivative instruments underlying equities or equity indices compliant with the ESMA Guidelines on ETFs and other UCITS issues ESMA/2014/937 (e.g. options, futures), low exercise price warrants and warrants on equities) with a focus on North America market. The maximum exposure to ADR and GDR will be 10% of the Sub-Fund's net asset value; and
- Any kind of debt instruments (including but not limited to government bond, contingent convertible bonds, convertible bonds and money market instrument). The Sub-Fund can be exposed to Investment Grade debt securities and Non-Investment Grade debt securities (including non-rated debt securities up to 10%), in proportions that will vary according to financial market conditions and investment opportunities.

If the fixed income instruments issuer/the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on a regular basis as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

The Sub-Fund will not invest in Distressed or Defaulted Securities.

It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to distressed or defaulted securities will be limited to a maximum of 10% of its net assets. The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through transferable securities (such as structured products), derivatives above-mentioned, or other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, whose investment policy is in line with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund. It shall however be mentioned that the rating restrictions that apply to single bonds are waived for indirect investments (i.e. no look-through). Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs will be up to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

The choice of investments will neither be limited by geographical area of Developed Markets (including Emerging Markets and Frontier Markets up to 30%), economic sector, currencies in which investments will be denominated. However, depending on financial market conditions, a particular focus can be placed in a single country (or some countries) and/or in a single currency and/or in a single economic sector.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in structured products, such as but not limited to credit-linked notes, certificates or any other Transferable Securities whose returns are correlated with changes in, currencies, exchange rates, Transferable Securities or a basket of Transferable Securities or a UCITS or other UCI, at all times in compliance with article 41 of the Law of 2010 and the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. Underlying assets in those transactions may also consist of indices, all of which are eligible as per the article 44 of the Law of 2010 and the criteria described under article 9 of the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008. While the Sub-Fund will not invest directly in commodities, the Sub-Fund may gain exposure to commodities (including precious metals) by using eligible transferable securities consisting of Exchange Traded Commodities which are considered eligible as per the criteria described under the Grand-Ducal Regulation of 8 February 2008, or through derivative instruments whose constituents are eligible diversified commodity indices. These investments cannot be used to deviate from the Sub-Fund's investment policy.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision.

The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to futures, options, contracts for difference, swaps and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies, interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour options and futures.

The Sub-Fund will not invest directly:

- more than 15% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds;
- in ABS/MBS; and
- in the Chinese market of A-Shares, the Indian market of P-Notes or in Russia, but may indirectly be exposed to these countries / specific assets via eligible target funds.

The Sub-Fund will not use total return swaps.

The Sub-Fund may also, for treasury management purpose, hold on ancillary basis, deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments dealt in on the money market rather than on the regulated markets (for example treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the commitment approach.

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- counterparty risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- emerging & new frontiers markets risk;
- equity risk;
- inflation risk;
- interest rate risk;
- liquidity risk;
- operational & Custody Risk;
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques;
- risk related to investments in other UCITS and UCIs; and
- taxation risk.

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

Considering the investment objectives, as stated above, this Sub-Fund is aimed at private and institutional investors with an investment horizon of three (3) to five (5) years, who wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of fixed income securities, equities and investment funds.

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers three classes of Shares:

- Class I USD Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors;
- Class R EUR Retail Shares, intended for retail investors; and
- Class R CHF Retail Shares, intended for retail investors.

The difference between these classes of Shares relates to the status of the investors, the investment management fees and their reference currencies.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. <u>ISIN Codes</u>

Class I USD Institutional Shares	LU2510136679
Class R EUR Retail Shares	LU2510136752
Class R CHF Retail Shares	LU2615261828

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial investment and holding requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I USD Institutional Shares	USD 1,000	N/A
Class R EUR Retail Shares	EUR 1,000	N/A
Class R CHF Retail Shares	CHF 1,000	N/A

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. Sales agents are entitled to receive a charge of up to 3% of the subscribed amount, where levied.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of:

- Class I USD Institutional Shares will be calculated in USD;
- Class R EUR Retail Shares will be calculated in EUR; and
- Class R CHF Retail Shares will be calculated in CHF.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in USD.

14. Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day

For each <u>Business Day</u> ("**Valuation Day**"), there is a corresponding Net Asset Value which is dated that Valuation Day and <u>calculated and published on the next Business Day</u> following that Valuation Day ("**NAV Calculation Day**") on the basis of the prices on that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. <u>Shareholder Servicing Fee</u>

A Shareholder Servicing Fee is payable to the Main Distributor by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for the services rendered on the basis of the Distribution Agreement. Such fee may be different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated as of each Valuation Day on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I USD Institutional Shares	Up to 0.40% per annum
Class R EUR Retail Shares	Up to 0.40% per annum

Class R CHF Retail Shares	Up to 0.40% per annum
---------------------------	-----------------------

The above fee is subject to a minimum annual fee of EUR 20,000.- (charged at sub-fund level).

17. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6900 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

18. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I USD Institutional Shares	Up to 1.050% per annum
Class R EUR Retail Shares	Up to 1.60% per annum
Class R CHF Retail Shares	Up to 1.60% per annum

19. <u>Performance Fees</u>

The Investment Manager will receive from the Management Company a performance fee, equivalent to 15% of the performance of the NAV per Share exceeding the High Water Mark (as defined hereafter) (the **"Performance Fee"**).

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued at each Valuation Day. Hence, a provision will be made for the Performance Fee on each Valuation Day and will be crystallised on the same Valuation Day, if any (the "**Calculation Period**"). Thus, if this provision is nil, no Performance Fee will be crystallised.

The accrued amount of Performance Fee is paid to the Management Company at the end of each quarter.

The Performance Fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV per share after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not Performance Fee).

The Performance Fee is equal to the out performance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the Calculation Period. No Performance Fee will be due, if the NAV per share before Performance Fee turns out to be below the High Water Mark for the Calculation Period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- The last highest Net Asset Value per Share on which a Performance Fee has been crystallized during the previous calculation periods; and
- The initial NAV per share.

The performance reference period is equal to the whole life of the Sub-Fund.

The formula for the calculation of the Performance Fee is as follows:

F	= 0 If (B / E – 1) <= 0
F	= (B / E - 1)* E * C * A If (B / E - 1) > 0
The new high water mark	= if F>0; D
	If F=0 ; E
Number of shares outstanding	= A
NAV per share before performance	e = B
Performance fee rate (15%)	= C
NAV per share after performance	= D
High water mark	= E
Performance fees	= F

Calculation example:

	NAV before	HWM per	Yearly NAV per share	NAV per share	Perf Fee	NAV after
	Perf Fee	share	performance	performance / HWM	Fell Fee	Perf Fee
Year 1:	110	100	10.00%	10.00%	1.50	108.5
Year 2:	115	108.5	5.99%	5.99%	0.98	114.03
Year 3:	108	114.03	-5.28%	-5.28%	0.00	108
Year 4:	112	114.03	3.70%	-1.78%	0.00	112
Year 5:	118	114.03	5.36%	3.49%	0.60	117.40

With a performance fee rate equal to 15%.

- Year 1: The NAV per share performance is 10%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 10% and generates a performance fee equal to 1.5
- Year 2: The NAV per share performance is 5.99%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 5.99% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.98
- Year 3: The NAV per share performance is -5.28%. The underperformance over the HWM is 5.28% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 4: The NAV per share performance is 3.70%. The underperformance over the HWM is 1.78% No performance fee is calculated
- Year 5: The NAV per share performance is 5.36%. The excess of performance over the HWM is 3.49% and generates a performance fee equal to 0.60

20. Listing on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

21. <u>Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg, and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

22. <u>Taxation</u>

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (*taxe d'abonnement*), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Class I Institutional Shares.

XVI. SUB-FUND ZEST BUTTERFLY 2

1. <u>Name</u>

The name of the Sub-Fund is "ZEST Butterfly 2" (hereafter referred to as the "Sub-Fund").

2. Specific Investment Policy and Investment Restrictions

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to generate absolute returns, while placing emphasis on the preservation of capital in the long term, by focusing on investments in Europe and North America within the equities and fixed income markets. The investment strategy is based primarily on the identification of equity stocks, which show the best investment opportunities and in fixed income instruments, with the below limitations, to create and manage a balanced portfolio.

The Sub-Fund is actively managed without reference to any benchmark meaning that the Investment Manager has full discretion over the composition of the Sub-Fund's portfolio.

The Sub-Fund will mainly invest in:

- equities and equity-related securities of any type (including, but not limited to ADR and GDR). Without being a constraint, the Investment Manager intends to be focused on European and North American equity markets. It is understood that:
 - investments in equities and equity-related securities will be limited to the 45% of the Sub-Fund's net assets;
 - the maximum exposure to ADR and GDR will be 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets;
- in debt securities (including but not limited to convertible bonds and other fixed income securities). Without being a constraint, the Investment Manager intends to be focused on corporate bonds issued by European and North American companies. It is understood that:
 - total investments in debt securities will be limited to 65% of the Sub-Fund's net assets;
 - within the total investments in debt securities, investments in debt securities issued by issuers with a rating below Investment Grade issued by one or more of the main rating agencies shall be limited to 30% of the Sub-Fund's net assets ("below Investment Grade debt securities"). However, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to Non-Investment Grade, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to Non-Investment Grade securities will be limited to a maximum of 35% of its net assets;
 - in addition, within the total investments in debt securities and notwithstanding the above limit regarding below Investment Grade debt securities, investments in non-rated bonds will be limited to maximum 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. In case of unrated securities, the quality assessment is performed by the Investment Manager on an ongoing basis.

It shall however be mentioned that the rating restrictions that apply to single bonds are waived for indirect investments (i.e. no look-through).

If the fixed income instruments issuer/the issue has not been given a credit rating by a recognized agency, the Board of Directors may, in its entire discretion and on the basis of a deep and complete analysis provided by Investment Manager, appreciate whether one instrument possesses the equivalent of at least High Yield rating criteria (at the issuer or at the issue level). Any such (lack of) rating criteria will be monitored by the Investment Manager on an ongoing basis (at least once a month) as from the date of investment until the sale of the concerned debt instruments.

Without being a constraint, the expected average rating will be BBB- / BB+.

The allocation will be done either directly or indirectly through transferable securities (such as structured products) or other UCITS and/or UCIs, including UCITS/UCIs which are established as Exchange Traded Funds, whose investment policy is in line with that of the Sub-Fund. Investments in other UCITS and/or UCIs will be limited to 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets.

For hedging and for investment purposes, within the limits set out in Part A of the Prospectus, the Sub-Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a Regulated Market and/or OTC provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision. The Sub-Fund may take exposure through any financial derivative instruments such as but not limited to futures, options, contracts for difference, swaps and forwards on underlyings in line with the Law of 2010 and any other related regulation as well as with the investment policy of the Sub-Fund, including but not limited to, currencies (including non-delivery forwards), interest rates, Transferable Securities, basket of Transferable Securities, indices (including volatility indices) and UCITS and other UCIs.

Nevertheless, in normal market conditions, the Investment Manager will largely favour options for implementing the synthetic long or short book of the Sub-Fund's portfolio, it may also invest in CFDs or futures, as a substitute of option position to optimize leverage. The Sub-Fund will also be exposed to indices which are traded in the EU and US major futures markets.

The Sub-Fund will not invest directly:

- more than 10% of its net assets in contingent convertible bonds;
- in ABS/MBS;
- in the Chinese market of A-Shares, the Indian market of P-Notes or in Russia; and
- in distressed or defaulted securities. It is understood that, in the event of downgrading in the credit ratings of a security or an issuer to distressed or defaulted, the Sub-Fund may, at the discretion of the Investment Manager, and in the best interests of the Sub-Fund's shareholders, continue to hold those debt securities which have been downgraded, provided that in any case the Sub-Fund's maximum exposure to distressed or defaulted securities will be limited to a maximum of 5% of its net assets.

The Sub-Fund will not use total return swaps.

The Sub-Fund may also hold on ancillary basis, for treasury management purpose deposits other than bank deposits at sight, and money markets instruments (e.g. treasury and local authority bills, certificates of deposit, commercial papers, medium-term notes and bankers' acceptances).

3. <u>Global exposure</u>

The global exposure of the Sub-Fund is measured by the commitment approach.

4. <u>Risk Profile</u>

The main investment risks the **ZEST Butterfly 2** Sub-Fund is exposed to are:

- counterparty risk;
- credit risk;
- currency risk;
- derivatives risk;
- emerging & new frontiers markets risk;
- equity risk;
- inflation risk;
- interest rate risk;
- liquidity risk;
- operational & Custody Risk;
- risk related to efficient portfolio management techniques;
- risk related to investments in other UCITS and UCIs; and
- taxation risk.

This Sub-Fund is a highly diversified portfolio and therefore the Investment Manager believes that the Sub-Fund will be exposed to a broad range of sustainability risks, which will differ from issuer to issuer. Some markets and sectors will have greater exposure to sustainability risks than other. However, it is not anticipated that any single sustainability risk will drive a material negative financial impact on the value of the Sub-Fund.

For a detailed analysis of the risks, please refer to section Risk Factors of Part A of the Prospectus.

No guarantee can be given that the Sub-Fund's objective will be achieved and that investors will recover the amount of their initial investment.

5. <u>Profile of targeted investors</u>

Considering the investment objectives, as stated above, this Sub-Fund is aimed at private and institutional investors with an investment horizon of three (3) to five (5) years, who wish to invest in a broadly diversified portfolio of fixed income securities, equities and investment funds.

6. <u>Distribution Policy</u>

Since the Sub-Fund's principal investment objective is the capital growth, no dividend is expected to be paid to the shareholders.

However, the distribution of dividends may be proposed by the Board of Directors to the general meeting of shareholders at any time.

7. Form and classes of Shares

The Sub-Fund offers one class of Shares:

• Class I Institutional Shares, intended for institutional investors.

Shares are issued in registered form only. Written confirmations of shareholding will be sent to shareholders within five (5) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

Certain classes of shares may not be offered for subscription in certain countries where the Fund is registered for public distribution. In such cases, investors wishing to subscribe for a class of shares which is not offered for subscription by the Fund may apply to the Registrar Agent in Luxembourg in order to subscribe for the relevant class of shares.

8. <u>ISIN Codes</u>

Class I Institutional Shares LU2510112902

9. <u>Minimum Investment</u>

The minimum initial investment and holding requirement per investor in the Sub-Fund is as follows:

	Initial subscription	Subsequent subscription
Class I Institutional Shares	EUR 100,000	N/A

10. <u>Subscriptions and Subscription Fee</u>

After the Initial Subscription Period, the subscription price corresponds to the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No subscription fee is applicable to the subscription price.

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, duly completed and signed subscription forms must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day and must be accepted. Subscription forms received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

Payment shall be received by the Sub-Fund no later than three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day for the account of the Fund referencing the Sub-Fund.

The corresponding Shares will be issued only upon receipt of the payment.

11. <u>Redemptions</u>

In order to be dealt with on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share established on a Valuation Day, redemption requests must be received by the Sub-Fund in Luxembourg no later than 2.00 p.m., Luxembourg time, on the Business Day preceding such Valuation Day. Redemption requests received after this time and date will take effect on the next following Valuation Day.

The redemption price shall be the Net Asset Value per Share on the relevant Valuation Day. No redemption fee shall be levied.

The redemption price shall be paid three (3) Business Days following the applicable NAV Valuation Day.

12. <u>Conversions</u>

The Shares of the Sub-Fund may be converted into Shares of the same Class of another Sub-Fund of the Fund according to the procedure described in the Prospectus. No conversion fee shall be levied.

The conversion list will be closed under the same terms and conditions as applicable to redemptions in the Sub-Fund.

13. <u>Reference Currencies</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share of each class of the Sub-Fund will be calculated in EUR.

The Sub-Fund is denominated in EUR.

14. <u>Frequency of the Net Asset Value calculation and Valuation Day</u>

The Net Asset Value will be calculated on a bi-monthly basis, on the fifteenth (15th) and the last calendar day of every month or on the previous Business Day in case such date is not a Business Day ("**Valuation Day**"). The Net Asset Value for a given Valuation Day will be calculated and published on the Business Day following such Valuation Day ("**NAV Calculation Day**") on the basis of the prices of that Valuation Day.

15. Management Company Fees

A management company fee is payable to the Management Company by the Sub-Fund in remuneration for its services. Such fee is payable and calculated as set out in the general section of this Prospectus.

16. Investment Manager

In accordance with an agreement entered into with the Management Company in the presence of the Fund, terminable by either party giving not less than three months' prior notice to the other parties, ZEST S.A. is acting as Investment Manager.

ZEST S.A. is a company incorporated in Lugano (Switzerland) on 12 June 2012 n. CHE-393.748.033. Its corporate capital amounts to CHF 200,000.-. Its registered office is at Via Greina 3, CH-6901 Lugano. The company is authorised to manage portfolios of securities and financial instruments and is regulated by the FINMA.

17. Investment Management Fees

An investment management fee is payable to the Investment Manager by the Management Company at the charge of the Sub-Fund, in compensation for its services. Such fee is different for each class of Shares, payable quarterly in arrears and calculated on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund in the respective class of Shares for the relevant quarter as follows:

Class I Institutional Shares	Up to 0.40% per annum
------------------------------	-----------------------

The above fee is subject to a minimum annual fee of EUR 50,000.- (charged at Sub-Fund level).

18. <u>Listing on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange</u>

The Shares of all or certain classes of the Sub-Fund may be listed on the Euro MTF segment of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or in the future in to any other stock exchange if so decided by the Board of Directors.

19. <u>Publication of the Net Asset Value per Share</u>

The Net Asset Value per Share and the issue, redemption and conversion prices of each class of the Sub-Fund will be available at the registered office of the Fund and will be available on Bloomberg, and/ or other providers if so decided by the Fund.

20. <u>Taxation</u>

The Sub-Fund is liable to a tax of 0.05% per annum of its Net Asset Value (*taxe d'abonnement*), such tax being payable quarterly on the basis of the value of the aggregate net assets of the Sub-Fund at the end of the relevant calendar quarter. However, this tax is reduced to 0.01% per annum for the net assets attributable to the Class I Institutional Shares.

DOCUMENTS AVAILABLE

1. Documents available

Copies of the following documents may be obtained, free of charge, during usual business hours on any Business Day in Luxembourg at the registered office of the Fund and may also be consulted from the following websites <u>www.zest-funds.com</u> and <u>www.fundsquare.net</u>:

- (i) the Prospectus;
- (ii) the KIDs;
- (iii) the latest published annual and semi-annual reports;
- (iv) the Articles.

Subscription form may be obtained, free of charge from the Fund's registered office on request.

Information regarding procedure on clients' complaints handling and a brief description of the strategy put in place by the Management Company for determining when and how voting rights attached to instruments held in the Fund's portfolio are to be exercised, may be consulted from the Management Company's website <u>www.group.pictet/fps</u>

2. Official language

The official language of the Prospectus and of the Articles is English. However, the Board of Directors, the Depositary, the Management Company, the Domiciliary and Corporate Agent, the Administrative Agent and the Registrar Agent may, on their own behalf and on behalf of the Fund, consider it essential that these documents be translated into the languages of the countries in which the Fund's shares are offered and sold as well as into Italian. In case of any discrepancies between the English text and any other language into which the prospectus is translated, the English text will prevail.